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If you like keeping up
with the Joneses

... and the Browns,
and the Sid Riches,
and the Hanszens,
and the Wiesses,
and the Lovetts,
and the Bakers,

and the Will Rices,

Sk1,1)R1

take a stroll through the Sallyport

Sallyport brings you the stories and images of Rice as well as all
the class news. Sallyport is distributed free of charge to Rice
alumni, faculty, staff, graduate students, parents of under-
graduates, and friends. You can help keep Sallyport coming
with a voluntary subscription. The bound-in envelope in this
magazine provides subscription details and a postage-free
return. Thank you for your support.
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22 By Any Other Name:
The Rice Literary Societies

For generations of Rice women, the lits
were the heart of campus social life.
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Perspectives on the Past
and Future

When we talk about the past, we
refer to a series of events that have
already occurred in a distinct se-
quence and specific manner. We
think of these events as defini-
tive—they have happened, and
they are unarguable. According to
this perspective, the investigation
of history should be a relatively
straightforward matter of gather-
ing facts and assembling from
them an historical consensus.

Occasionally, however, a reex-
amination of historical consensus
reveals that it is not constructed
on a bedrock of fact, but rather on
the shifting Texas gumbo clay of
uncertainty. As James Crisp '68
amply demonstrates in our cover
story, history is more than a
chronicle of events; it is, equally,
interpretation of those events and
analysis of the historical record.
Crisp delves into two traditionally
held beliefs about the Texas Revo-
lution and emerges with some sur-
prising answers for puzzling his-
torical questions. Yet as interesting
as these answers are, Crisp gleans
from his research an item of per-
haps greater importance—a cau-
tionary note concerning the prob-
lem of accuracy in scholarship.

Diligent scholarship was not the
focus of the Rice literary societies,
despite their name. At a university
that has never allowed fraternities
or sororities, the "lits" were, for
half a century, the center of social
life for campus women. Carol
Christian lets the lighter side of
history shine through as she sur-
veys the beginnings of the lits,

their growth, heyday, and decline.
The lits may be a phenomenon of
Rice's past, but as Christian shows,
their legacy will continue into the
future.
The past as a foundation for

the future is the topic of Polly
Morrice's article on the James A.
Baker III Institute for Public
Policy. The participants of the
October 20 groundbreaking cer-
emony for the institute's new
building symbolized some of the
ideals embodied by the institute—
depth of knowledge, breadth of
experience, a cooperative spirit.
Under the leadership of director
Edward P. Djerejian, the institute
will provide a forum for interac-
tion between the faculty and stu-
dents of Rice and individuals en-
gaged in creating and analyzing
public policy around the globe.
The institute's inaugural annual

conference will bring the experi-
ence of policymakers and analysts
to bear on foreign policy chal-
lenges at the end of the century,
highlighting the idea that a thor-
ough and balanced understanding
of the past can help ensure a stable
and fruitful future. Such a perspec-
tive may help us realize that the
past and future are not simply se-
ries of events that have occurred or
will occur. Instead, they are parts
of a continuum, which we, as ac-
tors in the drama of history, help
shape and direct with every action
we take.

—Christopher Dow
associate editor
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Memory and Trauma

David Medina's article, "False
Memories" [August/September
1994], was misleading regarding
the concept of repressed memo-
ries. Post Traumatic Stress Disor-
der has been well documented
amongst Vietnam War veterans
who experienced and witnessed re-
peated traumatic events of such in-
tensity that recall memory became
impaired. It is well known that
sudden loud noises can trigger for
them memories of gunshot, for ex-
ample. The survival of those sol-
diers, and their continued ability
to function, required that they re-
press the horrors they experienced.
A similar mechanism functions

for childhood abuse survivors with
repressed memories. The repressed
traumatic events are stored not in
recall memory, but in the cells of
the body. A part of the mind, and
therefore, the body, is "trapped"
in the past. When cell memories
are released through a trigger,
such as a current event bearing
some resemblance to the original
trauma, the body chemistry is al-
tered to create panic, fear, and the
emotions that were appropriate to
the original trauma. If a physical
injury occurred, as in some cases
of sexual abuse, there may be
physical pain present when cell
memory is released. When re-
pressed memories are recovered
and dealt with in a therapeutic
context, the past trauma is re-
leased, the mind and body are
brought into present-time reality,
and healing can occur.

Cell memory is not the same as
recall memory, and not addressing
the scholarly research literature
that documents cell memory in an
article on "False Memories" is a
notable omission. To equate re-
membering President Kennedy's
assassination with experiencing an
event in which one's life was
threatened is silly. War veterans
and survivors of childhood abuse
are dealing with an intensity of
emotions that are off the scale of
intellectual pondering. Your article

does a disservice to people who are
working hard to recover from Post
Traumatic Stress Disorder, wheth-
er they are survivors of war or of
childhood abuse.

Repressed memories are simply
one form of traumatic dissociation.
In California, there are approxi-
mately 150 Cambodian refugees
suffering from "psychosomatic
blindness." These people toiled in
slave labor camps in Cambodia's
Killing Fields, witnessing repeated
acts of murder and torture, sub-
sisting near starvation themselves.
Eventually, after an accumulation
of episodes, their minds simply
shut down the mechanisms for vi-
sual perception. There is no physi-
ological basis for their blindness,
yet they can't see. They suffer
from "survivor guilt" similar to
that suffered by Holocaust victims,
and from suicidal impulses. The
shutting down mechanism was a
brilliant solution which allowed
these people to survive amidst un-
speakable horrors. With therapy
and instruction in life skills, some
of the survivors are regaining lim-
ited vision.

It is not a far stretch to reason
that the mind could also use
memory repression as a protective
device for children growing up in a
home atmosphere of terrorism.
The predatory nature of frequent

and long-term abuse, rather than a
single traumatic incident, makes
memory repression more likely to
take place as a survival strategy.

It is important that people un-
derstand that there are different
kinds of memory, as well as differ-
ent levels of mind. People who
have not experienced severe
trauma may not be aware of the
untapped capacities of their minds
and their emotional bodies. I en-
courage people to keep an open
mind about repressed memories.

Nancy Kern '75
Houston, Texas

Goyen Collection

I enjoyed David Medina's article
on William Goyen in the August/
September 1994 Sallyport, but I'm
surprised that he didn't mention
the extensive collection of Goyen's
manuscripts, letters, photographs,
and memorabilia that we have in
Fondren Library's Woodson Re-
search Center.

Nancy L. Boothe '52
Director

Woodson Research Center
Houston, Texas

More on Axson

The short article in the August/
September [1994] issue of
Sallyport about Dr. Stockton
Axson stirred memories of my
friendship with him back in "the
thirties" and I am writing to add
some footnotes.
Dr. Axson was probably the

most beloved of all the professors
that we academic students attend-
ing Rice from 1928 to 1932 were
privileged to have. His classes,
usually held in the lecture hall of
the chemistry building, were al-
ways faithfully attended—few stu-
dents ever skipped them. Visitors,
including local citizens who were
not students, often slipped in qui-

4 Sallyport
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etly to monitor his lectures. In his
later years, when illness caused him
to miss a class, no one "walked."
They would wait patiently for him
to appear, and if he showed up un-
expectedly they would greet him
with standing applause.
Several of us students visited

him occasionally in his bachelor's
quarters at the Rice Hotel for
"bull sessions" with him about
Shakespeare in particular and
English literature in gen-
eral. I recall one surpris-
ing occasion when he
confessed to me that
his favorite "classic"
was Moby Dick—
which he had read
a mere seven
times.

After I gradu-
ated from Rice,
I attended the
University of
Texas in Austin
where I man-
aged to wangle
an M.A. de-
gree in En-
glish. My the-
sis, dealing
with a Shake-
spearean play,
was written un-
der the scholarly
eye of Dr. Rob-
ert A. Law, who
was a great admirer
of Dr. Axson. Dr.
Law, who was a mem-
ber of Kappa Alpha fra-
ternity—which I also
pledged—later informed
me, to my great delight, that
Dr. Axson had been a KA dur-
ing his undergraduate days at
Davidson College in Davidson,
North Carolina.

After Dr. Axson died, there re-
mained a few of his personal ef-
fects which had not been disposed
of. Among these was his lapboard
which he used constantly. Miss
Eleanor Boardman, chief house-
keeper at the Rice Hotel, took it
to my father, Ben A. Talbot, who
was an executive with Jesse H.
Jones's corporate interests, which

included the hotel.
"I think Dr. Axson would have

liked for your son to have had this
lapboard," she told him. "It was
one of his most cherished posses-
sions. I believe it had belonged to
President Woodrow Wilson, his

brother-in-law." To my eternal de-
light, I wound up possessing the
board and am still using it.

It is a laminated two-ply mate-
rial, tan colored, and harder and
smoother than present-day ply-
wood. It measures approximately
37 inches long by 20 inches wide
by 5/16 of an inch thick. It has an
18-inch-wide, 5-inch-deep semi-

circular cutout on one side which
fit Dr. Axson's Falstaffian paunch
as comfortably as it fits mine.
Whenever I use the lapboard, I

am reminded of a sonnet written
about Dr. Axson by the late Eu-
gene Millis '17, who became edi-
tor of the Houston Chronicle:

Sing, ye Muses, sweep thy ethe-
real lyres;

Summon thy magic beauty
to guard this bier

Of him who loved thee
well, and ope'd the ear
Of heedless youth to thy
immortal fires.

At his command,
Great Henry and
his sires
Rode forth in life;
Macbeth,
Othello, Lear,

Strode out in
glamour from
the texts, once
drear,
And Portia

walked beneath
Venetian spires.
He loved fair

Shelley's songs,
unearthly sweet,

The mighty
Milton's thun-
derous organ

strains,
Old Chaucer's

tales, and
Browning's towering

thought;
And had a wit divine

to set our feet
For golden moments on his

own high planes. .
Our parting prayer's a tear, in

heart-break wrought.

Barry W. Talbot '32
Kettering, Ohio

Sallyport encourages readers to send in
their comments. To be considered for
publication, letters must concern topics
covered in a recent issue of the magazine;
be addressed to Sallyport or to the editor;
and be signed. Letters may be edited for
clarity and length.
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Texas History Moot

Six-star general Carroll Lewis, Jr.
'49 raises his sword high in the air
and orders the men of the Texas
Army to prepare their muzzle-
loading rifles and muskets. The
ragtag troops, lined forty strong,
lift their firearms. As the sword
slices the damp air, they fire, and
blasts echo across the serene
grounds of San Jacinto State Park
just a few miles southeast of Hous-
ton. Lewis orders his troops to re-
load and fire again in honor of the
Texas heroes who fought at the
1836 battle of San Jacinto.
Each April 21, the Texas Army

assembles at the San Jacinto
Battleground to fire memorial sa-
lutes to the 780 men who fol-
lowed Sam Houston into a battle
that lasted only eighteen and a half
minutes but won Texas's indepen-
dence from Mexico. In homage to
their heroes, today's Texas Army
volunteers wear buckskin pants,
coonskin hats, and wide leather
belts. They carry tomahawks,
bowie knives, powder horns, and
muzzle-loading firearms.
The honorary salute finished,

the volunteers put their muzzle-
loaders aside and prepare the four
cannons standing nearby. These
cannons are replicas of artillery
used during the Texas Revolution,
and two are fashioned to resemble
the famous "twin sisters" used by
Sam Houston at San Jacinto. The
cannons fire with a roar that
shakes the earth, forcing onlookers
to cover their ears. Smoke drifts
like a specter over the graves of th
Texas soldiers.
The new Texas Army was

formed twenty-five years ago on

fi S;111% port

San Jacinto Day by thirteen men,
four of whom are Rice alumni:
Lewis, Edwin Hornberger '44,
Francis Winters '44, and Fred
Stancliff, Jr. '55. "Rather than get
history out of dry textbooks, we
wanted people to see it in the
flesh," Lewis explains.
"We have an influx of people

from other places who have not
gone through the Texas high
school system and don't know
about the origins of the state,"
says Colonel Francis Winters. At
the San Jacinto celebration, Win-
ters wore a buckskin jacket and a
felt hat with a colorful feather. He
packed an 1803 flintlock pistol and
a "possibles bag," so named be-
cause it was possible to carry all
kinds of things in the wide pouch.
In 1969, the group met with

then Texas governor Preston
Smith and convinced him to reac-
tivate the Texas Army, which had
been disbanded in 1845 when the
Republic of Texas was annexed by
the United States. Since the army's
reactivation, membership has
grown to 125. Rice alumni who
joined later include Damon Slator
'48, Frank Shelden, Jr. '48, and
Arthur Stansell '74.
The key to the army's success,

says Lewis, is that meetings and
drills are forbidden. To avoid the
problem of rank, everyone in this
unique army is a colonel, except
for the general. Lewis was a -
corded six-star status so h

outrank any military leader in the
world. As with the original Texas
Army, members are not recruited,
but join of their own accord.
Membership requirements, how-
ever, are stringent. Members must
be over sixteen years of age, own a
muzzleloader, and pass a shooting
test with the cumbersome weapon.
Each individual must also provide
his own uniform, just as volunteers
did in 1836. "There is no specific
uniform because the Texas Army
strives hard to be as nonmilitary as
Old Sam's first army in 1836,"
Lewis explains.
Colonel Arthur Stansell was a

virtual walking museum at the San
Jacinto celebration. He carried an
original 1772 rifle, an authentic
belt pistol used in the American
Revolution, a powder horn, a
bowie knife, a pair of 250-year-old
spurs, a pocket watch, a wooden
spoon, and a Scottish fighting
knife in honor of his ancestors. "I
do this because it gives me a sense
of what life was like back then,"
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the group staged the battle of the
Alamo at Bracketville, Texas,
where a replica of the mission had
been built for John Wayne's
movie, The Alamo. Edwin Horn-
berger played a coward who fled
the scene prior to the battle. He
took that role so he could quickly
get out of the battle and shoot

photographs. The battle was so au-
thentically portrayed, that a film of
the reenactment has been shown at
the Alamo and at the Texas Pavil-
ion of the Houston Museum of
Natural Science.

—David D. Medina

says Stansell. His possibles bag
contained gold and silver Spanish
and Mexican coins, nineteenth-
century stamps, and an 1834 letter
written by an acquaintance of Sam
Houston.
The major function of the new

Texas Army is to perform in cer-
emonial activities. In addition to
firing memorial salutes at the San
Jacinto Battleground, the army has
marched in the inaugural parade of
every Texas governor since 1970.
But the members, and spectators,
really get a sense of history from
the battle reenactments. The army
has reenacted almost every fight of
the Texas Revolution, including
the battles of San Jacinto,
Anahuac, and the Alamo. In 1976

Col. Arthur Stansell (left)
and Col. Francis Winters
(right) flank six-star general
Carroll Lewis, Jr.
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Kathryn K. Costello

Rice Welcomes VP for Development and Alumni Affairs

Kathryn R. Costello assumed the post of vice president for Development
and Alumni Affairs on February 1. In this position she will manage the
university's fund-raising efforts and its contact with graduates.

Prior to coming to Rice, Costello was vice president for Institutional
Advancement at the University of Maryland at College Park, where she
coordinated a $100 million fund-raising campaign and reorganized the

university's institutional advancement effort.
"We are extremely pleased that Kathryn

Costello will bring to Rice her extensive ex-
perience in the marketing of public and pri-
vate universities," said Charles W. Duncan,
Jr., chair of the Rice Board of Governors.
Costello served as vice president for Public

Affairs at the University of Texas Southwest-
ern Medical Center at Dallas from November
1986 through April 1990. While there, she
coordinated a major fund-raising campaign
for a new teaching hospital and for endowed
chairs. The university secured two of the
largest individual gifts ever given to higher
education—$20 million and $42 million—
during her tenure.
"Kathryn Costello has demonstrated

throughout her career in the development
and marketing fields that she can organize
and manage complex programs that produce
results of the highest quality," said President
Gillis. "She will be an integral member of
our leadership team as we continue to build
Rice's national and international visibility."
Costello earned a bachelor of arts degree

in communications from the University of
Kentucky in 1963 and holds a master of arts
in communications from the same university.

She has done additional postgraduate work at Kentucky and at Vanderbilt
University, concentrating on public policy issues.
She began her communications career in 1960 at an FM radio station in

Lexington, Kentucky. She was named director of Public Affairs for Vander-
bilt University Medical Center in 1975 and associate vice president for
University Relations at Vanderbilt in 1980. In 1982 she left Vanderbilt to
become vice president for University Relations at Southern Methodist
University, a post she held until accepting the UT Southwestern Medical
Center position in 1986. She has received numerous civic and professional
honors and was included in a list of outstanding women of Texas in 1983.

Costello is married to Daniel E. Costello, dean of the Merrick School of
Business at the University of Baltimore, Maryland. The couple has col-
lege-age twin sons.

Bonner Lab Relocated

The building constructed in 1953 to house the Bonner Nuclear Labora-
tory was demolished in October to make room for the new Computa-
tional Engineering Building.
Members of the Bonner Lab have relocated to Herman Brown Hall.

Faculty offices are on the second floor, graduate student offices are in the
basement, and lab facilities occupy the entire main floor.

Computer Science Receives
$458,000 NSF Grant

The National Science Foundation
awarded Rice's computer science
department a three-year, $458,000
grant to develop an undergraduate
curriculum to familiarize students
with computers.
"Winning the NSF Educational

Infrastructure Grant is an impor-
tant boost to our undergraduate
educational program," said Moshe
Vardi, chair of the Department of
Computer Science.
The curriculum consists of lec-

tures and labs that unify math-
ematical and machine-oriented ap-
proaches to computing. Students
learn about the theory behind
computers, says Matthias Felleisen,
a professor of computer science
and codirector of the program.
Felleisen delivers the lectures, and
codirector Robert Cartwright, a
professor of computer science,
conducts the labs.

Two Professors Receive
NSF Young Investigator
Awards

Richard Baraniuk, an assistant
professor of electrical and com-
puter engineering, and Alan Cox,
an assistant professor of com-
puter science, have been named
recipients of National Science
Foundation Young Investigator
Awards.

Baraniuk received the award
for his development of new signal
analysis methods, which have a
variety of applications including
improved analysis of radar and
modeling human speech and
vision.
Cox was recognized for devel-

oping an algorithm that makes
parallel computing on general-
purpose processors and networks
simple and efficient.
Each NSF Young Investigator

will receive up to $100,000 an-
nually for five years.

8 Sallyport



Rogers Named Adjunct Senior
Fellow at Baker Institute

John F. W. Rogers, vice president
and assistant to the chairman at
Goldman, Sachs & Co., has been
appointed adjunct senior fellow of
the James A. Baker III Institute for
Public Policy. Institute director Ed-
ward P. Djerejian announced the ap-
pointment on November 30.
"John Rogers was instrumental in

the establishment of the Baker Insti-
tute at Rice," Djerejian says. "His
efforts led to the success of our
fund-raising efforts during the win-
ter of 1993 through May 1994. I
am proud that he has accepted our
offer to continue his association
with the institute in this special role
as adjunct senior fellow."

Prior to joining Goldman, Sachs
& Co., Rogers was a senior fellow at
the Baker Institute, where he was
responsible for the institute's ongo-
ing development and operations.
He has served as undersecretary of
state, 1991 to 1993, assistant secre-
tary of the Treasury, 1985 to 1987,
and assistant to the president of the
United States for management and
administration at the White House,
1981 to 1985. He received the
Presidential Citizens Medal in 1985,
the Alexander Hamilton Award in
1987, and the State Department's
Distinguished Service Medal in
1993.
Rogers graduated from George

Washington University in 1978 with
a bachelor's degree in public affairs
and administration.

Former Football Player
Provides Athletic
Scholarship
Richard Brannon '40 and his wife,
Mary, recently made a major con-
tribution to Rice Athletics with a
gift to the athletic endowment.
The gift will be used to fund a per-
petual scholarship. Mr. Brannon,
who played football for the Owls
in 1938 and 1939, says he has
been encouraged by the recent
successes of all the teams at Rice.

James U. Teague

Former Chairman of the Board of Governors Dies

James U. Teague, former chairman of the Rice University Board of Gover-
nors and most recently an emeritus board member, died January 24 at his
home in Houston. He was eighty-five years old.
Teague was elected to the board in 1966. He became chairman in May

1976 and served in that position until his retirement in June 1979, at
which time he was named trustee emeritus. Rice recognized Teague's con-
tributions to the university by awarding him
the alumni association's Gold Medal for Dis-
tinguished Service in 1976.
"Jim was dedicated to helping Rice grow and

prosper throughout his life," said Charles W.
Duncan, Jr., chair of the Board of Governors.
"His thoughtful contributions on key issues
will be greatly missed. Rice has lost a great
friend."
Norman Hackerman, president of the uni-

versity during Teague's tenure as board chair-
man, noted that, "Mr. Teague made many
contributions to Rice University, the most im-
portant of which was his clear understanding of
the purpose and objective of an institution such
as Rice."
Teague came to Rice as a sixteen-year-old

freshman from the oil field town of West Co-
lumbia, Texas. During his undergraduate years
he earned extra money by operating a radio repair shop in his hometown. He
graduated with a degree in physics in 1930.
He worked for Humble Oil Co. and Hogg Oil Co. in Houston in the

1930s and 1940s. In World War II he served with the navy in the Pacific
theater, reaching the rank of lieutenant commander before returning to ci-
vilian life.
Teague came back to Texas in 1947 and founded Columbia Drilling Co.

His lifelong association with the oil industry included a term as president
of the American Association of Oil Well Drilling Contractors and as presi-
dent of the Houston Petroleum Club.
He was active in civic affairs throughout his life. He served as president

of the DePelchin Faith Home and as a director for St. Joseph Hospital
Foundation and Holly Hall.
Teague served as a term member of the Rice board from 1966 through

1968, when he was elected a trustee. "The beautiful part about being a
trustee of a university such as Rice," he said in an interview shortly before
becoming board chair in 1976, "is the feeling of being part of an institu-
tion that is going to go on so much longer than your own lifetime. We sit
down there in the boardroom for a while, try to make decisions for the
good of the university, and are gone. But the university lasts in perpetuity.
Oh yes, I think Rice has a great future."
Teague was preceded in death by his first wife, Margot Terry Teague,

and their son, James Oliver Teague. He is survived by their daughter,
Margot Teague Madsen, and by his wife, Lora Ruth Lindholm Teague,
and their daughters Margot Terry Heard, Anne Terry Berry, Mary Lynn
Terry Selzer, and Matilda Walker Henry.
The family has requested that contributions in memory of Teague be

made to the Rice University Scholarship Fund.
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Prostate Cancer Confidential

Rice sociology professor Bill Martin
loved his vacation home in Wimberly,
Texas, but to get there, he had to
memorize the location of every pub-
lic restroom along Interstate 10. For
emergencies, there was always that
empty Snapple bottle tucked under
the front scat.
Frequent trips to the bathroom

were one early symptom of what
Martin calls his prostate's "enlarged
role in my life." When a doctor told
him that cancer had been found in
his prostate, his prospects for a
long life suddenly diminished.
"I leaned against the wall,

swallowed, noticed something
inside my abdomen felt like it
had gone into free-fall, and
stepped back into the world
that would never look quite
the same again," writes Martin
in his new book, My Prostate
and Me: Dealing with Prostate
Cancer (New York: Cade11 &
Davies, 1994).
Martin, author of four pre-

vious books, wrote My Pros-
tate and Me to analyze the
feelings he was having about
prostate cancer and to help
other men by conveying essen-
tial medical information. He
writes honestly and, at times,
humorously about his condi-
tion, which was diagnosed only
last year.
The prostate is a walnut-size

g,land that surrounds the ure-
thra, a tube through which
urine is discharged from the
bladder. The prostate begins
to enlarge in most men after
the age of forty and can even-
tually constrict the tube and
the flow of urine. Surgery of-
ten corrects the problem, but
the prostate is also prone to
develop cancer.
From the moment he learned he

had cancer, Martin's instincts as a
sociologist led him to research the
disease. He used the Internet, medi-
cal libraries at the Texas Medical
Center, and other resources to learn
about prostate cancer. He found
many medical articles but few per-
sonal accounts written by men with

prostate cancer. To find personal
accounts about coping with cancer,
Martin turned to the wealth of ar-
ticles and books about breast cancer.
"There was a time when women

wouldn't talk about
breast cancer," says Mar-
tin. "Now there are a
number of books that
discuss breast cancer. I
read a number of those
and found them to be
helpful to me."

Men have been reluctant to talk
about prostate cancer because it is
perceived as demeaning as well as
threatening, says Martin. After all,
prostate cancer hits men with their
worst fears. "Of course," he says,
"the things you worry about arc
rather few and quite important:
death, impotence, and incontinence

are three big things on the average
male scale. I've tried to deal with each
one of those in a straightforward way."

Martin talks about incontinence af-
ter surgery and about the diapers he

temporarily had to
wear. He discusses his
fear of impotence and
its effect on his mar-
riage. And he talks
about death and how
the cancer that could
have killed him was
stopped in time. De-
spite these embarrass-
ing and painful topics,
Martin's story is fre-
quently humorous.

"I tend to find the
humor in most situa-
tions," Martin admits.
"Humor is a defense

and a coping mechanism. Of
course there is a great deal about
prostate trouble, particularly if
you don't have it, that is funny."
Martin includes the most recent

medical information available on
prostate cancer. He enlisted his
surgeon, Peter Scarclino, chair of
the Scott Department of Urology
at Baylor College of Medicine
in Houston, to write an after-
word for the book. Scardino is an
expert on the prostate and per-
forms hundreds of prostate sur-
geries each year.
My Prostate and Me contains

one especially vital piece of ad-
vice. "The major message is get
tested, and get an annual test,"
says Martin. "Getting tested and
finding it [cancer] may save your
life."
Martin has been on tour in the

United States and Canada to pro-
mote his book and has been inter-
viewed by more than ninety radio
and television stations. He has

discovered, not surprisingly, that his
audience consists of men over fifty
and their wives. When asked who
would buy his book, Martin laughs.
"I hope lots of guys who have to go to
the bathroom frequently."

—Philip Montgomery
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A Mystery Reconsidered

On the evening of September 23,
1900, William Marsh Rice, eighty-
four years old and in failing health,
died. His personal physician, Walker
Curry, certified that the cause of
death was "old age and weak
heart."
But as every Rice alum knows,

t he founder of Rice University was
really murdered in a conspiracy to
defraud him of his millions. This
mystery story is well ingrained in the
Rice community and has found its
way into history books, a play, and a
recent movie, The Trust. Now, almost
one hundred years after the alleged crimi-
nal event, a new book throws doubt on this
whodunit. The Death of Old Man Rice: A True
Story of Criminal Justice in America (New York:
New York University Press, 1994), by Martin
Friedland, a professor of law at the University of
'Toronto, establishes the possibility that Rice was
not murdered.
According to the traditional version, Rice's

valet, Charles Jones, and Texas-born lawyer
Albert Patrick conspired to speed Rice's death
by giving him mercury pills. The pills failed to
work quickly enough, so Jones chloroformed Rice in his sleep. Patrick then
attempted to bilk Rice's estate through a fraudulent will.
Jones later stated under oath that Patrick had masterminded the plan and.

told him to place a towel soaked in chloroform over Rice's face as the old
man slept. Jones was granted immunity from prosecution for his testimony,
while Patrick was convicted of first degree murder and sentenced to die by
electrocution. Patrick made several appeals and served more than a decade
in New York's Sing Sing prison before being pardoned by the governor of
New York.

Friedland does not dispute the fraudulence of the Patrick will—which
save for the diligence of Captain James A. Baker, might have robbed the
Rice Institute of W. M. Rice's original bequest of more than $5 million.
But Friedland does conclude that Patrick was not guilty of Rice's murder.
"Rice was either already dead when chloroform was administered," he
writes, "or, more likely, no chloroform was ever administered."

Friedland arrived at this conclusion after researching lengthy court tran-
scripts, newspaper articles, telegrams, and other documents, some of which
are available in the Woodson Research Center of Fondren Library. Fried-
land puts the story together in a suspenseful yet scholarly manner and gives
an intriguing account of the trial, which was described by one newspaper of
the time as "America's most remarkable murder case."
"The story," writes Friedland, "enables us to learn much about crimin

justice in the United States, then and now: the practice of law; the func-
tioning of the police and the courts; the advantages of wealth; the influ-
ence of the popular press; the role of expert witnesses; the problems of de-
lay and multiplicity of appeals; the issues of capital punishment and the
pardoning process; and the inadequacy of penal institutions."

AMR Story of
Criminal Justice
St America

—David D. Medina

Examining Faith

"In my business, you learn
that there are some people
who will never believe and
some people who never have
any doubts," says John
Cunyus '84, pastor of
Houston's First Christian
Church and author of Is It
True? Examining the Core of
Christian Faith (Houston:
Searchlight Press, 1994). "But
there are some who have hon-
est questions, questions from
the heart, and this book is for
them."
Cunyus began working on

the book while teaching a
course called "Basic Beliefs of
the Christian Church" for
First Christian. He has always
asked tough questions about
his faith. "There are many
voices saying 'You can't be a
Christian if you question,'" he
says. "I thought that was true
at one point in my life, but
now I realize it isn't. In fact,
I'd almost say 'You can't be a
good Christian if you don't
question.' Jesus questioned
just about everything."
Cunyus has served as senior

minister of First Christian
Church since 1992. He is on
the board of the National
Evangelistic Association of the
Christian Church and is the
author of Partners in Prayer
(Indianapolis: Chalice Press,
1992), a collection of Christ-
mas devotionals.

—Christopher Dow
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ACADEMIA

Relaxing in Siberia are Riccardo Fantini (left) and Andy Calvert, a graduate student
at UC Santa Barbara.

Siberian Snafu

Last summer, Jim Wright, an asso-
ciate professor of geology at Rice,
and Riccardo Fantini, a doctoral
student in geology, journeyed
across the Siberian tundra to study
rock formations in a remote region
of the Chukotskiy Peninsula. They
were part of a team of researchers
from the United States and Russia
seeking information on the
stretching and thinning of the
continental crust that extends from
Alaska's Seward Peninsula, under
the Bering Strait, to the
Chukotskiy Peninsula. The U.S.
contingent, which included geolo-
gists and graduate students from
Rice, Stanford University, and the
University of California at Santa
Barbara, was the first group of ge-
ologists from the United States to
visit the area.
Wright had spent a year sorting

out the logistics of the survey,
which was funded by the National
Science Foundation, but he had
not reckoned on the Russian infra-
structure—or lack of it—on the
Chukotskiy Peninsula. Three hours
after landing at Provideniya, an
isolated Russian town on the

Bering Strait, the geologists dis-
covered they were stranded.
Things were definitely not going
as planned.
Track vehicles with tank-like

treads, designed to carry personnel
and cargo across the spongy tun-
dra, failed to arrive. Helicopters
were not available either. That's
when a Russian geologist sug-
gested begging a ride from the
captain of a coal freighter prepar-
ing to steam north to the town of
Lavrentia. The team grabbed the
chance and loaded its gear on the
ship.
"We had envisioned adequate

ground transportation," says
Wright. "The last thing we
thought we would do is sail up
and down the coast on coal
freighters. But the freighters
turned out to be the most reliable
and the most comfortable means
of transportation."
The coal freighters were like

floating mansions. On the ships,
the team members ate well and
had access to television and videos.
But they stayed on board for only
a few days. On land, where they

spent most of their time, life was a
bit more rigorous, and the team
had to be resourceful. They traded
$1,000 for a backpack of rubles
from a man who ran a money ex-
change out of his apartment. In
the wilderness, they bought a rein-
deer for food from herders travers-
ing the tundra, picked wild mush-
rooms for dinner, and warded off a
wolverine the size of a Saint Ber-
nard.
There were few roads on the

peninsula and none that went to
Koolen Lake, the remote area
where the team planned to con-
duct the survey. In the end, the
geologists hired a helicopter to fly
them from Lavrentia to the lake,
and they spent three weeks survey-
ing the region and collecting rock
samples. At the end of that time,
the track vehicles scheduled to
pick them up and take them back
to Lavrentia still had not arrived.
When efforts to radio for help

failed, the geologists were faced
with a dilemma. They could walk
to the closest town, which was
forty-three miles away, but if they
did they would have to abandon
their precious rock samples. Since
they had more than a week's sup-
ply of food, they decided that most
of the group would remain at the
lake while a Russian team member
and a graduate student made the
long hike for help.

After six days, the hikers re-
turned in a helicopter to carry the
rest of the group and the rock
samples to town. Traveling by
truck, the geologists eventually
made their way to the coast, where
they caught another coal freighter
that took them to Provideniya.
From there they returned to the
United States on a commercial air-
liner.
"Considering the nightmare of

logistic problems, we consider our
expedition extremely successful,"
says Wright. "We got a lot of
samples out. We made good gener-
alized geological maps, and we're
starting to work on our rock
samples. If it hadn't been for the
coal freighters, we would not have
been able to do it."

—Philip Montgomery
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(.11 historians must play detective from time to time as we search for missing

information, resolve contradictions in the evidence, or seek a window on the past

through which no one has looked before. Frequently the trail of clues we follow is simple

and leads straight to our destination. Every now and then, however, we stumble upon

evidence that can only be explained after pursuing a long, convoluted, and dimly lit path

whose end reveals just how much our image of the past can be distorted by those who

have written our histories. These distortions may occur through human error, through

the uncritical use of sources, or even by way of conscious deception.
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In most cases, actual
events of the past have an
inherent logic and structure.
This means that the alteration
of a single fact, whether by
conscious fraud or unconscious
error, creates countless anoma-
lies that are there for us to see
if only we open our eyes to
them. Unfortunately we do not
always see these anomalies, be-
cause our images of the past are
often shaped more by error
than by evidence, more by
myth-making than by research.
Sometimes, in other words, fact
rather than fiction appears
anomalous, and truth rather
than falsehood bears the heavy
burden of proof.

During the last two years,
I stumbled upon a couple of
contradictions in the Texas his-
torical record; contradictions
too mysterious to ignore. As I
pursued these mysteries, they
turned into a pair of detective
stories with rather neat and, for
me, happy endings. Especially
interesting is how the two sto-
ries parallel one another, not
only in subject matter, but also
in the way that the separate
plots evolved along strikingly
similar lines.

Both stories come from the
history of the Texas Revolu-
tion, and each centers on a
man and a site that have be-
come icons in Texas history.
The first story concerns a
speech purportedly made by
Sam Houston at Goliad three
months before the massacre
there, and the second concerns
the manner of Davy Crockett's
death at the Alamo. Making
the tales even more dramatic,
each involves an obscure char-
acter whose eyewitness obser-
vations of the conflict in Texas
were written in a foreign Ian-
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guage. If you're into early Texas history, as they
say in the beer commercials, it doesn't get any
better than this!

The mysteries began when I found myself
disturbed by two newly published volumes deal-
ing with the history of the Texas Revolution. In
both books I found statements that struck me as
odd—facts that just didn't add up or didn't
match what I understood to be true. My doubts
led me to the original source material—the dia-
ries, memoirs, and correspondence of the people
who actually made the history. Fortunately for
me, the documents were written in German and
Spanish, the two foreign languages I had studied
(to use the term loosely) in high school and as a
Rice undergraduate.

When I followed the trails back to the
original German and Mexican sources, I found
that in each case the English translations of cer-
tain key documents, long trusted by historians,
were actually quite unreliable. After I corrected
the mistranslations, several rather remarkable
discoveries emerged. In the case of the first mys-
tery, I learned that one of the most frequently
cited eyewitness accounts of the Texas Revolu-
tion had been thoroughly censored in the only
English translation ever published; that the only
known complete (though unpublished) transla-
tion of it had been misconstrued; and that the
original was itself highly suspect. In the case of
the second mystery, I came to the realization
that a commonly cited 1836 edition of another
eyewitness account of the revolution never even
existed.

The resolutions of these two quests were
especially rewarding for the historical detective
because each pivoted on the discovery of a
"missing" document never before utilized by
historians in the field. These finds were particu-
larly sweet because the texts were discovered by
serendipity (though not without effort) and
were located from hundreds of miles away! In
both cases, unfortunately, those persons most
responsible for the misleading errors turned out
to be eminent scholars.

he first mystery began as I read The
Texas Revolutionary Experience, Paul D. Lack's
prizewinning reinterpretation of the social and
political history of the Texas conflict. Though

impressed by Lack's scholarship, I was troubled by
his assertion that Sam Houston set the tone for
the descent of the Texans' revolt into a "race war"
when he made a rabidly racist anti-Mexican speech
at Goliad in January of 1836. This didn't sound at
all like the Sam Houston I had come to know
from the historical record. When I began to probe
the source of the story it turned out that a series
of editorial gaffes and scholarly oversights begin-
ning in the 1930s had resulted in the direct attri-
bution to Houston of a speech actually written by
Herman Ehrenberg. Ehrenberg was a teenage
German immigrant who had signed up with the
New Orleans Greys and fought with them in
Texas until the Goliad massacre, which he mi-
raculously survived. He later recounted the events
at Goliad, including Houston's speech, in his
memoirs.

Three versions of the "Houston" speech
exist, in each of three different editions of
Ehrenberg's memoirs: the original German
rendering in Ehrenberg's Texas und seine
Revolution, first published in Leipzig in 1843;
a "cleaned-up" speech, as it appears in an
abridged translation of Ehrenberg published in
Dallas in 1935 under the title With Milam and
Fannin: Adventures of a German Boy in Texas'
Revolution; and a rendition found in a complete
but clumsy unpublished translation of Ehren-
berg's book done as a master's thesis at the Uni-
versity of Texas at Austin by Edgar William Bar-
tholomae in 1925. A portion of Bartholomae's
translation of Ehrenberg's recollection of Hous-
ton's speech was reprinted verbatim in The Writ-
ings of Sam Houston, published from 1938 to
1943, and from there it was reprinted in The Pa-
pers of the Texas Revolution, published in 1973.

After several weeks of painstakingly compar-
ing the original German edition, the Dallas edi-
tion, and the thesis translation, I came to the con-
clusion that both translations were defective and
that the speech itself represented the words and
thoughts, not of Sam Houston, but of Herman
Ehrenberg. The primary clues came from the lan-
guage of the speech itself. The alleged address to
the troops near Goliad contains words, phrases,
metaphors, and most importantly, ideas that are
found nowhere else in Houston's hundreds of let-
ters and speeches but appear with regularity in the
remainder of Ehrenberg's memoirs.

There is much else to support the contention
that Ehrenberg, rather than Houston, was prima-
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rily responsible for the content and tone of the
published speech. In the first place, while escap-
ing from the massacre at Goliad, Ehrenberg lost
his diary. Only much later did he reconstruct,
from memory, the speech in which Houston
warned the Texan troops of the danger of an ill-
advised attack on the Mexican city of Matamoros.
Ehrenberg's "recollection" of Houston's words
should be highly suspect, not only because of the
lapsed time, but because of the teenager's per-
sonal bias against Mexicans. He had, after all,
missed death by inches at Goliad, where 350 of
his friends and fellow soldiers were mercilessly
massacred. Moreover, Ehrenberg's strong anti-
Mexican sentiments were likely aggravated by the
powerful anti-Catholic attitude that pervades his
memoirs.

A telling point concerning Ehrenberg's
credibility may be found in his report of a stirring
anti-Mexican, anti-Catholic diatribe he claimed
was delivered to the New Orleans Greys by
Adolphus Sterne in Nacogdoches. Unfortunately
for Ehrenberg, Sterne's own surviving diary con-
veys no such sentiments and even contains very
favorable comments about Roman Catholic cler-
ics. Moreover, Sterne was married to a devoutly
Catholic woman and, like many immigrants to
Mexican Texas, had at least nominally converted
to Catholicism.

The address to the troops allegedly given by
Sam Houston has Ehrenberg's rhetorical and
ideological fingerprints all over it. Bartholomae
blurred those fingerprints through clumsy transla-
tion—for instance, mistaking the word Feigheit
(cowardice) for Freiheit (freedom). In the other
English translation of the memoir, and the only
one ever published, many of Ehrenberg's finger-
prints were purposefully erased.

Imagine my surprise when I examined the
Houston speech as translated in With Milam and
Fannin and found that the racist language was
completely missing! In fact, my extended com-
parison of the three texts of the memoirs revealed
that over sixty passages from the original German
had been either omitted or distorted in the edi-
tion published in Dallas in 1935. Virtually every
passage that might conceivably have been consid-
ered offensive, provocative, or controversial had
been snipped right out.

As I prepared to share my discoveries in an
article for the Southwestern Historical Quarterly
("Sam Houston's Speechwriters: The Grad Stu-

dent, the Teenager, the Editors, and the Histori-
ans," October 1993), two nagging questions re-
mained in my mind with regard to the sanitized
Dallas version: suspect and motive. In other
words, whodunit, and why?

A fairly involved analysis of variant texts per-
suaded me that the book's editor, Henry Smith,
rather than translator Charlotte Churchill, was re-
sponsible for the cuts. But I could find out abso-
lutely nothing about Smith—the record was a
black hole. I knew that the book's illustrator,
Jerry Bywaters, had eventually become director
of the Dallas Museum of Fine Arts and a fairly
well-known regional artist. Likewise, Herbert
Gambrell, who wrote a preface to the book, had
had a distinguished career as head of the Depart-
ment of History at Southern Methodist Univer-
sity and as president of the Dallas Historical Soci-
ety. But Churchill, Bywaters, and Gambrell, as
well as everyone else associated with the book's
production, had died or disappeared before my
investigation began.

Based in part on the simple style of the
Bywaters illustrations, and on the kind of material
which had been cut from With Milam and
Fannin, I was developing a hunch that the book
had been edited for juvenile readers. Not only
had the overt racial and religious bigotry been ex-
cised from the original, but so had every refer-
ence to alcoholic beverages, every hint of sexual-
ity, and even the reference to a pool hall that
Ehrenberg and the New Orleans Greys found in
Washington-on-the-Brazos! But who was the
mystery man who had so sternly edited this text?

The break finally came when I received a tip
that Francine Carraro, an art historian at South-
west Texas State University, was at work on a bi-
ography of Jerry Bywaters. A quick phone call re-
sulted initially in disappointment—Dr. Carraro,
who had interviewed Bywaters and examined all
of his known correspondence, knew of no direct
evidence that the book had been produced for
children. But when I asked her, almost as an af-
terthought, who this "Henry Smith" could have
been, she hit me with a bombshell. It stood to
reason, she said, that it was Jerry Bywaters's col-
lege chum, lifelong friend, and fellow instructor
at SMU in 1935, Henry Nash Smith.

This was when I felt the earth move. As
soon as I could convey my thanks and say good-
bye, I was on my way to the library. Within
hours, I developed enough circumstantial evi-
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1

dence to convince me that the
editor of this little book had in-
deed been Henry Nash Smith—
one of the most prominent
American scholars of the twenti-
eth century, whose book, Virgin
Land: The American West as
Symbol and Myth, was one of the
founding texts of the American
Studies movement. But I had no
smoking gun—no documentary
evidence—and the Quarterly
was expecting my article in a
matter of weeks!

What followed was a stroke
of luck that sounds more like
fiction than fact. Hoping to find
something—anything—that
might establish a connection be-
tween Smith and Ehrenberg, I
tapped into the interlibrary
computer network and began
"trolling" through the on-line
catalog of the University of
Texas at Austin, where I
thought the chances of some-
thing turning up might be best.
It was a good guess. The sixtieth
item to flash across my screen
that Monday morning was an
entry for a noncirculating copy
of With Milam and Fannin that
had belonged to J. Frank Dobie.
In addition to telling me that
this copy came complete with a
Dobie signature and bookplate,
the entry also had this cryptic
message: "TLS from Henry
Smith to Dobie (withdrawn)."

TLS! Typed letter signed!
In five minutes I was on the
phone to the Dobie Collection
at Austin with a request that
they search J. Frank's correspon-
dence for Smith's letter. They
searched—and found nothing of
the kind there. Devastated, I at
least had the presence of mind
to ask what had happened to the
papers they had taken out of
Dobie's books. Well, there was
this box: "Miscellaneous Materi-
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als Taken from Books."
Each item was carefully
marked with the call num-
ber of the book from which
it had been removed. And
there—among the book-
marks and ticket stubs—was
the smoking gun.

Henry Smith had got-
ten wind of Dobie's forth-
coming critical review of the
book for the Dallas Morn-
ing News and had written
his old friend to explain
why he had decided to chop
off the last third of the
memoirs. Smith said that
Ehrenberg, toward the end
of his narrative, "indulged
in a number of rather
clumsy efforts to write hu-
morous fiction." And in a
sentence that leapt off the
page to me, Smith also told
Dobie that "Ehrenberg had
a regrettable tendency to
write florid speeches and
put them into the mouths
of historic personages."

But Smith did not tell
Dobie of his deletions from
the Houston speech, nor
did he mention the sixty-
odd other cuts that he had
made in the sanitized edi-
tion. These erasures, as I
was coming to understand,
were beginning to trouble
Smith, who found himself
in an ethical quandary. As I
discovered, William Tardy,
the book's publisher, had
indeed intended to produce
a children's book. His sur-
viving nephew confirmed to
me that his uncle's policy
was to publish nothing that
could not be used in the
Texas public schools. That
is exactly what Smith deliv-
ered. But Herbert Gambrell
of the SMU history depart-
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ment, whom Smith had hurriedly drafted to
write a preface for the book, apparently did not
realize the book had been intended and edited
for a young audience and had written a glowing
introduction claiming that only "unessential de-
tails" had been omitted from Ehrenberg's origi-
nal narrative.

Henry Smith was on the horns of a di-
lemma. Should he tell Dobie and the public the
truth—that the book, which was soon to be
cited by the Journal of Southern History as an im-
portant contribution to scholarship, was actually
a drastically altered children's edition—and
thereby publicly expose the misrepresentation in
his good friend Gambrell's preface? Or should
he forget the embarrassing truth and embrace
the book's new identity, adding a much-needed
publication to his own resume as an aspiring
young scholar? Apparently he could bring him-
self to do neither, and he simply walked away
from the dilemma and from the book. As far as
we know, he never again mentioned With Milam
and Fannin. His wedding day came only a few
months after its publication, but he never re-
vealed its existence to his spouse during their
fifty years of marriage. That became my task,
when I nervously picked up the phone one day
in April of 1993 and asked Mrs. Henry Nash
Smith what she knew about her late husband's
first book.

y second tale of mystery began dra-
matically enough, with a chance encounter at
the Library of the Daughters of the Republic of
Texas on the grounds of the Alamo. There, in
March of 1994, I met Bill Groneman, an arson
investigator for the New York City Fire Depart-
ment and a prolific amateur historian. He was in
San Antonio for a book signing to promote his
own new detective story, Defense of a Legend:
Crockett and the de la Peiia Diary. This "diary"
is actually an extended campaign memoir written
by Lt. Col. Jose Enrique de la Pena. It is the
most famous and extensive of the eyewitness ac-
counts, all by Mexican officers, of the capture
and summary execution of a half-dozen Alamo
defenders, including the legendary Davy
Crockett, immediately following the battle. (No,
this is not the Disney version!)

I am naturally partial to iconoclasts, and

when I learned that Groneman's book claimed
to expose the de la Pena diary as a fraud and a
twentieth-century forgery, I put my newly signed
copy on the top of my stack of summer reading.
When the Southwestern Historical Quarterly
asked me to review the book for the October
1994 issue, I readily agreed and plunged into it.
The result was the same profound sense of dis-
comfort I had experienced when I read the al-
leged racist speech of Sam Houston—a feeling
that something was amiss, though I didn't know
quite what it was.

The essence of Groneman's argument may
be expressed as a syllogism. Groneman's first
premise is that the diary purports to have been
written and published in 1836. His second
premise is that the diary contains information
that could not have been available prior to 1838.
It does not take a professional detective to know
that if both premises were true, Groneman's
conclusion that the diary must be a fraud would
appear to be warranted.

Clearly I would have to reread the de la
Pena diary, and so I turned to the English trans-
lation by Carmen Perry, published in 1975 by
the Texas A&M University Press. My uneasy
feeling did not go away. The problem was that I
found nothing in the Perry translation of the di-
ary that told me flatly that the diary claimed to
have been published in 1836. There were hints,
but no more. There were also intriguing refer-
ences to a set of appendices that had accompa-
nied a 1955 Mexican edition of the diary, but
these had not been translated by Perry. Realizing
that I could not avoid polishing up my very rusty
Spanish, I prevailed on the Interlibrary Loan De-
partment of Fondren Library to send me Rice
University's copy of La Rebelion de Texas, de la
Pena's diary as edited in 1955 by Jesns Sanchez
Garza.

By the time I had finished the first page
of the editor's "Prearnbulo," I knew once again
that I was onto something big. Not only did
Sanchez Garza say explicitly that the diary had
never been published before 1955, but he also
provided in his appendices the texts of de la
Pena's 1837 letters to the newspaper El Mosquito
Mexicano, in which the disillusioned soldier told
of his intention to publish, sometime in the fu-
ture, a review of the disastrous Texas campaign
based on the diary which he had kept. Grone-
man was right on one point—there was no 1836
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edition, despite the fact that some of the most re-
spected writers in the field said that there was.
Their assertions, no doubt, had led Groneman to
assume mistakenly that the diary itself professed
to have been published in that year.

According to Walter Lord, whose 1961
book A Time to Stand is recognized as one of the
best on the Alamo battle, the published diary had
been immediately suppressed in 1836 by the
same Mexican authorities whom de la Pena so
rigorously criticized. Other writers, including
translator Carmen Perry, spoke of this elusive
edition as one that had apparently been so ruth-
lessly suppressed that no surviving copy had ever
been found! Where, I wondered, had this myth
of a muzzled 1836 edition come from?

After a review of the literature, the answer
seemed clear. The mistake had to have occurred
when Walter Lord was in Texas in the late 1950s
doing research for A Time to Stand, assisted by
the Spanish translations of Carlos Eduardo
Castaneda, the eminent historian and Latin
American librarian for the University of Texas.
The book's acknowledgments begin with Lord's
posthumous tribute to Castaneda who, despite
advanced years and failing health, had spent
countless hours in the scorching heat of summer-
time Austin, reading in Spanish and dictating to
Lord in English.

Putting into practice a lesson I learned from
my earlier detective adventure, I picked up the
phone and called Walter Lord. Though now
advanced in years himself, Lord proved to be
unstintingly helpful, sending me at once his re-
search notes from that long-ago summer with
Castarieda. And there it was. At the end of a long
day of translating de la Peria's recollections of the
fall of the Alamo, and misled by some false visual
clues in the 1955 Sanchez Garza edition (includ-
ing a mock title page that gives the appearance of
coming from an 1836 Matamoros edition of the
diary), Carlos Castafieda misread a passage in the
editor's "Preambulo." The passage, which should
have read, "It [the manuscript] was not immedi-
ately published [by de la Pena] due to poverty
and because Filisola and later Santa Anna used
all of their tricks in order to impede it; but nearly
120 years later, we [Sanchez Garza] . . . are re-
trieving it from the dust of forgetfulness," was
dictated by Castarieda and transcribed by Lord
as, "It was published in Matamoras [sic] on
September 15, 1836, but was immediately

suppressed and not republished until 120 years
later. Finally, in 1955 it was again brought out,
edited by J. Sanchez Garza." This was the fate-
ful bibliographical misinformation Castaneda
gave to Lord. By turning a negative into a posi-
tive, Castarieda had invented a little book that
wasn't there.

I knew now that de la Pena had not pub-
lished the diary in 1836, and his letters to the
newspaper indicated that he was still at work on it
in 1837. But what about the material in the diary
from 1838? Was there any way to establish when
de la Pena had finished the work? (He is thought
to have died shortly after he was released from
prison in 1840, after having been incarcerated in
1838 for his participation in a failed revolt against
the Mexican central government.)

Happily, at the same time that Lord's re-
search notes were on their way to me from New
York, serendipity made another long-distance
strike, again thanks to a library catalog. As I
checked out a scholar's fairly trivial error referring
to J. Sanchez Garza as "Jose" rather than the cor-
rect "Jesus," my eyes fell on an entry in the Na-
tional Union Catalog Pre-1956 Imprints for
"Peria, Jose Enrique de la." The entry described a
sixteen-page pamphlet published by de la Peria in
Mexico City in 1839, while he was in prison! I
had never seen a reference for this publication,
and the catalog entry showed that only one copy
of the pamphlet existed in the United States—in
the Manuscripts and Archives Division of the Yale
University library.

That office was closed on the Saturday
morning I found the entry, so after an excruciat-
ing weekend of waiting and wondering, I phoned
Yale early Monday morning. By Wednesday after-
noon, following a quick exchange of checks and
photocopies by Federal Express, I had in my
hands de la Pena's pamphlet, entitled Una
Victima del Despotismo. The text contained this
statement: "I know well that it is a hard thing in
our country to tell the truth to men who have
influence and power to do evil, but in writing
about the Texas campaign, my principal object
was to vindicate the honor, tarnished in it, of the
nation and the army. . . . In good time I will ex-
pose the causes which have prevented me from
publishing my diary and the observations which I
have almost completed. . . ."

De la Peria wrote these words from his cell
in the Inquisition Prison in Mexico City on No-
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vember 6, 1839. This discovery
laid to rest any notion that his di-
ary could be branded a fraud be-
cause of the anachronisms that
Bill Groneman thought he had
found. Moreover, there are simi-
larities of language between the
long-ignored Yale pamphlet and
the surviving manuscripts of the
de la Pena diary, now housed in
the Special Collections Depart-
ment of the library of the Uni-
versity of Texas at San Antonio,
which strongly suggest a common
authorship.

In August of 1994, I was
able to spend two full days with
these manuscripts, which com-
prise an extensive collection in-
cluding de la Pena's correspon-
dence and his twice-rewritten
account of the Texas campaign,
most of it completed in prison on
folded pieces of torn paper. Al-
though no conclusive scientific or
historical tests of these documents
have yet been carried out, I saw
enough to convince me (at least
for now) that the diary is authen-
tic, that de la Pena was truthful,
and that Davy Crockett died by
execution in the Alamo after a few
minutes of captivity. You may
judge for yourself after reading my
full exposition of the evidence in
"The Little Book That Wasn't
There: The Myth and Mystery of
the de la Pena Diary," in the Oc-
tober 1994 issue of the Southwest-
ern Historical Quarterly.

And if you visit the Special
Collections Department at UTSA,
you will find among his manu-
scripts this previously unpublished
bit of advice from Jose Enrique de
la Pena, scrawled in a booklet of
notes and reminders that he had
crafted for himself, while in
prison, from torn sheets of paper:
"Be very careful," de la Pena
warns, "because it is very difficult
to be a historian."
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For her initiation into the Owen Wister Literary Society
(OWLS), Carolyn Tomek Dessain '43 walked blind-
folded off the pier at the Houston Yacht Club. She didn't
mind the dousing, which took place in September 1939,
because it helped form bonds of friendship that have

lasted a lifetime.
"Each May we take our spouses

back to the pier," says Dessain, a
Houston resident active in OWLS
Alumnae. "Someone usually brings
a boat."

Did we say literary society?
Rice, a university that has never

allowed fraternities or sororities, was
for a time home to eight women's
literary societies, which unabashedly
conducted rush and initiations, and
hosted calling-in parties, formal
dances, overnight beach parties,
flower sales, theatrical events, car
bashes (selling sledgehammer hits
on an old car painted orange and
white for the University of Texas),

Christmas parties for children in need, and "sloppy
suppers"—but few, if any, book discussions. In fairness
to the societies, they did originally focus on literature,
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and through the years they funded scholarships and
contributed to the school library. Their social function
soon became primary, however, establishing the Rice
phenomenon of literary societies, or "lits," that looked
for all the world like sororities.

sew*, cOaes
The first lit, the Elizabeth
Baldwin Literary Society, was
formed in 1914, two years
after the Rice Institute
Opened . The club was named
for the second wife of the
institute's founder, William
Marsh Rice, and membership
was restricted to women. Not
to be outdone, the men
formed two societies of their
own—the Owl Literary Soci-
ety and the Riceonian Liter-
ary and Debating Society.

At first, the Elizabeth Baldwin society was open to all
female students, but in the fall of 1915, the size was
limited to fifty, ostensibly to encourage discussion. It is
easy to imagine why women flocked to meetings that
provided one of the few forums for socializing with other

62- VX,fjoi,edgm,
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women at a school where female students have always

been outnumbered by their male classmates. In the early
days, women were not even allowed on campus after 7
p.m., and there was no women's housing on campus
until the college system was instituted in the late 1950s.

In 1916, the EBs, as the group was called, and the
two men's groups organized
the Rice Thresher, marking
the literary societies' earliest
and perhaps most lasting con-
tribution to the written word.
The men's literary societies
soon disbanded, but interest
in the women's group kept
growing. In 1919, some of
the EBs broke off to form a
new association, the Pallas
Athene Literary Society
(PALS).

Fredericka Meiners '63,
author of A History of Rice

University: The Institute Years, 1907-1963, says that
administration officials may have winked at the literary
societies' social focus because they did not consider
women's activities as important as men's. "I always felt
the administration thought, 'Let's have something for
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the girls,'" says Meiners, who belonged to a later lit, the
Chaille (pronounced Shelly) Rice Literary Society. "When
everybody [female] was living off campus, [the societies]
served a powerful need for getting together to talk to
women. The need was there."

Among the literary society
memorabilia in the Woodson Re-
search Center in Fondren Library is
a handwritten book of minutes
from PALS meetings in the 1920s.
In the fall term of 1924, the club
had thirty-two members and was
heavy with officers: president, vice
president, secretary, treasurer, pro-
gram committee chairman, critic,
sergeant at arms, reporter, and coun-
cilman at large.

In one meeting, members voted
to study the American novel the first
term, drama the second term, and
the English novel the third term.
The following week, the group dis-
cussed the program committee's de-
cision to serve chicken salad and
sandwiches at a reception to be given
by the PALS and EBs. The minutes note that after much
argument about the expense, "an emotion" that the
refreshments be paid for out of the club treasury passed
unanimously.

At another meeting, Rosalyn Zucht (DeHart) '25
gave a report on So Big by Edna Ferber, and Alice Adele
Tryon (Biggers) '28 described Ferber's life. Afterward,

Carolyn, g-0171,4 Oe&Silth, '48
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"Miss [Hazel] Cannon [Lardner '26], critic, suggested
that perhaps it would be better to give brief reports and
not to tell the whole story for it would keep many from
reading the book."

In October 1924, PALS president Jesse Hutts (Scott)
'25 announced that a new group
named OWLS was forming, with
Miss Adele Roensch (Arnold) '26
as president. (Members ofthe group
later decided that OWLS stood for
Owen Wister Literary Society.
Wister was the author of the 1902
novel The Virginian.) The group's
vice president, Wilminor Morris
(Carl) '25, is still an active member
of OWLS Alumnae.

"Adele had two brothers at
school and was the kind of girl who
could get things done," recalls Carl,
who lives in Sugar Land. "She said
there was room on campus for an-
other literary society, and we'd just
have one. 'I'll be president,
Wilminor, and you be vice presi-
dent.'" Carl adds that they each had

to recruit five members.
"I got five cute seniors, but Adele said, 'We want this

to go on forever. You get five freshmen.' So I did. That's
the important thing, to get a good group. They were just
darling girls. I just can't believe we've lasted forever."

Although the active Owen Wister campus chapter
was disbanded in the late 1980s, OWLS Alumnae still
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meets and in 1992 established a $10,000 endowment
fund for Fondren Library. The endowment continues to
grow through regular contributions. "We may die out
because we have no active members on campus, but with
our endowed library fund we are per-
petuated forever," says Dessain, who
was president of OVVIS Alumnae when
the endowment was established. She
adds that the OWLS would like to see
other lits reorganize their alumnae
groups. "We're not the only human
beings giving anything to Rice, but the
OWLS feel that since we're still orga-
nized with monthly meetings, this is a
tool to better support Rice."

src94
The lits flourished through the 1920s,
'30s, and '40s, despite the university
ban on social clubs instituted in 1922.
They continued to fund scholarships,
but literary pursuits took a back seat to
social activities such as producing plays
and planning dances. The Houston Post
on April 19, 1934, reported that a
dance sponsored by the EBs and the men's prelaw group
was attended by "not only Rice Institute students but
also many socially prominent Houstonians."

With membership by invitation only, the EBs, PALS,
and OWLS were perceived by some as exclusive clubs for
wealthy, young Houston women. In April 1947, Rice's
dean of students, Hugh Scott Cameron, recommended

v6W 6(scs)

that another literary society be formed to help make the
groups more inclusive by allowing for a broader member-
ship. The new society was named for Sarah Lane, a 1919
Rice graduate who worked in the school library from

1920 to 1962, when she retired as
head of circulation, and served as ad-
viser to women from 1931 to 1950.
Lane died on May 29, 1986. "She was
just a lovely lady whose whole life was
bound up in Rice," says Virginia (Gini)
Smith Hill '53, a member of the Sarah
Lane Literary Society, who twice
served as president of SLLS Alumnae.
She became an active member of our

alumnae group, and we all just loved
her."

SLLS Alumnae, which met
monthly until the early 1970s, pro-
vided an opportunity for women who
had not attended Rice at the same time
to form friendships. "I've got Rice
friends I still keep up with I never knew
on campus," Hill says. "We became

6goode (52
friends as alums." Another Sarah Lane
alum is Nancy

Boothe '52, now director of
the Woodson Research
Center. Like many fresh-
man women in the fall of
1948, she was accepted
into a literary society after
a round of rush parties.
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Boothe says she appreciated the open feeling of the new
lit. "The three earlier lits had been in existence long
enough that they had a persona and aura about them,
whereas the Ks did not," Boothe explains. "There were
leadership opportunities because it was a new organiza-
tion with new traditions about the succession of officers."

The existence of a new lit, how-
ever, did not squelch all criticism. A
December 4, 1948, editorial in the
Thresher decried the lits' exclusivity.
"It is possible," read the editorial, "to
have social organizations that can lend
a colorful, healthful and enjoyable
atmosphere to this campus without
leaning upon the false promises of
'exclusiveness.'"

aaway
Efforts to make the literary societies
more inclusive led to the creation in
February 1950 of four more societies:
Chaille Rice, Olga Keith, Virginia
Cleveland, and Mary Ellen Lovett (the
last two merged in 1959). Rush rules
were also liberalized, though the re-
forms were initially opposed by the four older societies.
Women students accepted the new system by a vote of
110-72, according to an article published May 19, 1950,
in the Houston Chronicle. Dr. William V. Houston, then
Rice president, had reportedly warned in a letter to each
lit president that if the new rush rules were not approved,
all literary societies on campus would be abolished.
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A perusal of Campaniles suggests that while mem-
bership in lits peaked in 1954, the social influence of the
groups remained strong into the 1960s. Each lit member
in those years was pictured with an individual head shot,
and from 1954 to 1968 members within each group
dressed identically for their lit photographs. In some lits,

members wore blouses mono-
grammed with the society's initials.

The combined Cleveland-Lovett
society disbanded in 1963, followed
by Pallas Athene and Sarah Lane in
1965 and Chaille Rice in 1968. Re-
calling the sad day when Sarah Lane
alums learned the active group on
campus was disbanding, Hill says,
"We were not real happy because it
had been such an important part of
our lives as students. But they con-
vinced us times were a-changing, and
they were."

Hally Beth Poindexter '47, who
was associate dean of students from
1967 to 1969 and is now chair of the
Department of Human Performance
and Health Sciences, believes the in-

troduction of the residential college system marked the
beginning of the lits' demise because the colleges pro-
vided a stronger bond among members. For many,
however, the literary societies remained an important
complement to college life. Meiners, who feels the
colleges are one of the best things that ever happened at
Rice, notes that lits were still filling a need when she
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entered Rice in 1959. "One of the friends I have to this
day I met through the lit and would not have met any
other way because she lived at home," she says.

Sue Zigenbein Shaper '61, an EB, believes the
literary societies enriched the college system, creating a
sisterhood for life. "I remember all of the numerous,
endless meetings having to do with rush and the hilarious
discussions," says Shaper, now a Houston patent attor-
ney. "We had a long discussion one night about whether
ice cream cones [for an event] should have pointed or flat
bottoms. I think Pointed won out."

Alice Mao '83, a Houston psychiatrist, was president
of EBLS during her senior year. (Alums from the 1980s
pronounce the group's name "Eebles," whereas women
from earlier years call it "EB.") She recalls spending an
evening in a Brown College meeting room writing
invitations to new members. "There was a lot of camara-
derie and laughing," she says. "The word that comes to
my mind is 'innocent.' We were not worried about the

pressures of the world or grades. We were coming
together for a common purpose. It was very nurturing."

Although only the OWLS alum group is still active,
the lasting impact of Rice's literary societies is celebrated
each spring with a Lit Luncheon. This year the event is
scheduled for March 11 in Cohen House. The luncheon
is open to all former students and to friends of Rice, says
Dessain, who organized the first luncheon in 1992. More
than two hundred people have attended each subsequent
luncheon, and each former lit has been represented. For
information on the Lit Luncheon, call Carolyn Dessain at
(713) 963-9182.
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Named for the second wife of Rice Institute founder William
Marsh Rice. (In early years considered the most prestigious or
elite lit.)

ZA'A -Idenetzefr dociey (Y1/W, - (96'5

Named for the Greek goddess of wisdom. (Considered
arty and a bit wild.)

Owen VALctei, focley (6WrI), (9.26 - 06W

Named for the author of the 1902 novel The Virginian.
(Considered well-rounded.)

,farnA .41metfocief.5 gal), (947- 06-6

Named for a Rice librarian and adviser to women.

aazik Ace.riterary, fociey (CV4ff), (960 _ (90
Named for the wife of Benjamin Botts Rice, Houston
businessman, nephew of the founder of the university, and
member of the board of trustees for many years.

62/9a .WitiA _Perary dociefy, (?2.W4T, (960 - (90

Named for the wife of Harry Wiess, cofounder of Humble
Oil. When this lit dissolved, members transferred to Chaille
Rice.

Gleoe/antierary,foredy (9)0.0), (goo - (949

Named for the wife of Alexander S. Cleveland, cotton
factor and wholesale grocer, and an early trustee.
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Named for the wife of the university's first president,
Edgar Odell Lovett.

6/evelanaV4orvi _Per67 dotycy (0.09, (949 - 6(7Y

Created when the Virginia Cleveland society and the Mary
Ellen Lovett society merged in the spring of 1959.
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STATESMEN AND SCHOLARS:
A MODEL FOR ACCORD

THE JAMES A. BAKER III INSTITUTE FOR PUBLIC POLICY AT RICE

BRINGS POLICY PRACTITIONERS AND ANALYSTS TOGETHER

TO ADDRESS KEY DOMESTIC AND INTERNATIONAL ISSUES.

by Polly Morrice

In 1908, Edgar Odell Lovett, who had recently
been appointed president of the new Rice Institute,
set off on a tour of the world's great universities.
Lovett sought ideas and insights to use in shaping
an institution of higher education that at the time
consisted only of a munificent endowment and
three hundred acres of flood-prone prairie. His
wide-ranging itinerary—including stops at leading
universities across the United States, in England, on
the Continent, and in Japan—was nearly as sweep-
ing as his goal.

Last September, eighty-six years after Lovett's
trip, Edward P. Djerejian, the first director of the
James A. Baker III Institute for Public Policy at
Rice, embarked on a similar tour—not of universi-
ties, but of the nation's premier public policy insti-
tutes. Djerejian's purpose in undertaking the trip,
which he describes as "a la Lovett, but on a much
smaller scale," was to establish the nascent Baker
Institute on a "solid, top-quality basis."
"The Baker Institute was very well received,"

notes Djerejian, who visited such influential insti-
tutes as Harvard's John F. Kennedy School of Gov-
ernment, Princeton's Woodrow Wilson School of
Public and International Affairs, the Institute for
Advanced Study in Princeton, Duke's Terry Sanford
Institute of Public Policy, Emory's Carter Center,

and Stanford's Hoover Institution. "Given the
growing importance of the southwestern United
States and the demographic shifts to the Sunbelt,
with Houston emerging as the fourth-largest city in
the United States, everyone felt that this was the
right thing in the right place at the right time. Dr.
Graham Allison, the man who founded the John F.
Kennedy School at Harvard, used exactly those
words."

Allison's words were not the only encouragement
Djerejian received. There were also offers of col-
laboration. Princeton's Woodrow Wilson School
volunteered to organize a conference that would
complement the Baker Institute's inaugural annual
conference. The Baker conference, on Foreign
Policy Challenges at the End of the Century: Po-
litico-Military; Economic; Cultural, Ethnic, and Re-
ligious, is scheduled for the fall of 1995. The
Woodrow Wilson School's conference, scheduled
for the spring of 1996, will coincide with Prince-
ton's 250th birthday celebration.
The decision to found the James A. Baker III In-

stitute for Public Policy at Rice was announced at a
news conference on January 22, 1993. The mission
of the institute is to advance the understanding and
practice of public policy by bringing practitioners
and scholars together in a nonpartisan forum that

PHOTOGRAPHY BY TOMMY LAVERGNE
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THE BAKER CONNECTION

The founding of the James A. Baker III
Institute for Public Policy at Rice repre-
sents the continuation of a long-stand-
ing relationship between the Baker fam-
ily and the university. James A. Baker,
III's grandfather, Captain James Baker
(seated at right), was the first chairman
of the Rice board of trustees, a post he
held from 1891 to 1941. He was also
responsible for saving Rice's founding
endowment from the machinations of
an unscrupulous lawyer, who conspired
to kill William Marsh Rice and claim his
estate through a forged will. During
the late 1930s, Captain Baker and his
young grandson regularly attended
Rice football games together. Recalling
those games—many of which Rice
lost—James A. Baker, III, has joked,
"Now that builds faith and that builds
discipline."

will foster the exchange of ideas and the mutual
enrichment of perspectives. The Baker Institute
will be concerned with both domestic and inter-
national issues and will undertake both basic and
applied research.
To complement existing university resources

that have been committed to the institute, Rice
has undertaken a $30 million fund-raising cam-
paign. The new funds are needed to hire institute
scholars (Rice faculty), fellows, visiting scholars,
and interns, and to implement programs. The
funds are also needed to construct a building to
house the institute, the economics and political
science departments, and the office of the dean of
the School of Social Sciences. When Malcolm
Gillis became Rice's sixth president, he endorsed
the university's commitment to the institute—
and expanded on it. Gillis strongly believes that
by attracting world-renowned scholars and
policymakers and giving Rice a global presence,
the institute will play an important role in what
he describes as "the internationalization of Rice."
Baker himself defined the overarching vision for

the institute. At a Rice Associates Dinner in the
spring of 1993, he explained, "My vision for the
institute is simple: to build a bridge between the
world of ideas and the world of action. . . . Schol-
ars should learn firsthand from statesmen of the
practical imperatives that impact policy, often-
times making 'the perfect' the enemy of 'the
good'. Statesmen and policymakers should hear
from scholars rigorous, logical—and always prac-
tical—analyses of how to improve the work they
do. And students, the next generation of scholars
and statesmen, should be enriched through par-
ticipation in this dialogue and go on to become
better scholars and statesmen as a result."
Inspired further by Baker's guidelines, Rice fac-

ulty redoubled their efforts to define a model for
the institute. "Before undertaking this," says
James Pomerantz, dean of the School of Social
Sciences, "we looked at other policy centers and
decided to model the Baker Institute in part after
the existing centers at Rice, such as the Rice
Quantum Institute (RQI) and the Computer and
Information Technology Institute (CITI). Under
this model, faculty members remain members of
their own departments, which will cut down on
possible competition between the departments
and the Baker Institute."
While touring other public policy institutes,

Djerejian explained that Rice's model "doesn't fit
any current model, because we're fully integrated
into the faculty and campus of Rice in a multi-
disciplinary manner. The Baker Institute will
serve as a public policy vehicle for all the disci-



THE FOLLOWING IS EXCERPTED FROM A SPEECH GIVEN BY
JAMES A. BAKER, Ill, AT THE GROUNDBREAKING CEREMONY
FOR THE BAKER INSTITUTE ON OCTOBER 20, 1994.
APPROXIMATELY 1,500 GUESTS ATTENDED THE EVENT.

We are here because we believe that this institute, drawing on Rice
University's long tradition of public service and academic excellence, can
help bring a fresh, informed, and incisive voice to our national debate.
We are here today, in short, because we believe that the institute can

make a difference—to our country and indeed the world.
It can make such a difference, I believe, for three reasons.
First, the institute will be committed to a fully integrated approach to

public policy. Its agenda will transcend the traditional but increasingly ob-
solete divisions between foreign and domestic policy. It will build bridges
between the world of action and the world of ideas by bringing practition-
ers and scholars together in a joint effort to understand and address the
underlying forces shaping our world today.
Second, the institute will be dedicated to intellectual innovation. The

institute's activities will look beyond yesterday's tried and tested solutions
to the new responses required by a world of breathtaking change. It will
focus less on today's crisis-filled headlines than on the emerging economic,
political, social, cultural, and scientific trends that will test policymakers
well into the next century.
And third, the institute will be committed to strict nonpartisanship.
In a democracy like ours, of course, all public policy issues are inextrica-

bly linked to politics. It is our citizens, through their elected officials,
who have the final say on the course of public policy. And so it should be.
Indeed, the four former presidents who are participating in today's cer-

emony symbolize the important link between public policy and the politi-
cal process. All are leaders with deeply held, sometimes differing convic-
tions about the United States and its role in the world. All are leaders,
too, who understand the need to shape public opinion and to forge politi-
cal consensus within a democracy. And all are leaders, finally, who know
that there are times, particularly in foreign policy, when partisan advantage
must yield to the national interest.
This is what nonpartisanship really means: not the avoidance of political

controversy, but a respect for the differences found in a democratic society
like our own, and, most importantly of all, a fundamental commitment to
the common good.

It is this model of statesmanship that, I believe, the institute should emu-
late in all its activities.
And, if we do so, I am convinced that we will realize the vision that

brings us all here today: a world-recognized center for the study of public
policy of which Rice University, the City of Houston, the State of Texas,
and our nation can be proud.



EDWARD P. DJEREJIAN

Before arriving in Houston in August 1994, Edward P. Djerejian, first di-
rector of the James A. Baker III Institute for Public Policy at Rice, lived and
worked in many of the world's hot spots—climatic as well as political. Even
so, Houston's infamous weather came as a bit of a shock. "This humidity,"
he admits, "does take some getting used to."
No high score on the heat index, however, has prevented the distin-

guished diplomat and former United States ambassador to Israel and Syria
from tackling his new appointment with energy and relish. Since joining the
institute, Djerejian has overseen the groundbreaking ceremony for its new
building and has set to work on establishing an ambitious research and con-
ference agenda.
"Ambassador Djerejian was the first person we had come to Rice to inter

view," recalls Rice sociologist William Martin, who served on the search
committee that selected Djerejian. "He was very impressive to start with,
and some people felt that we should close the search right there."

Djerejian brings to Rice real-world experience gained from more than
thirty years in the United States Foreign Service. Between 1981 and 1993,
he served as deputy chief of the U.S. mission to the Kingdom of Jordan, as
deputy assistant secretary of Near Eastern and South Asian Affairs, as U.S.
ambassador to the Syrian Arab Republic, and as assistant secretary of state
for Near Eastern Affairs. In these posts he played a key role in the Arab-Is-
raeli peace process and other critical developments in the Near and Middle
East, including efforts to end the civil war in Lebanon, the release of U.S.
hostages in Lebanon, and the establishment of collective, bilateral security
arrangements in the Persian Gulf.

Djerejian is also an expert on Soviet and Russian affairs. He served at the
U.S. embassy in Moscow from 1979 to 1981, and, in 1985, he worked
closely with President Reagan on preparations for the Geneva summit with
Gorbachev.
In 1993, Djerejian was nominated by President Clinton to serve as U.S.

ambassador to Israel. The same year, he received the Department of State's
Distinguished Service Award in recognition of his "superb diplomatic skills
and strong leadership which were critical contributions to one of the most
important achievements of American diplomacy in recent decades, the
Madrid Peace Conference and the resulting process of direct negotiations
between Israel and all its Arab neighbors." In 1994 he received the
President's Distinguished Service Award.
At Rice, Djerejian holds the Janice and Robert McNair Chair in Public

Policy. He and his wife, Francoise Haelters, have moved into a house in the
Museum District, which they have found to be a perfect base for exploring
the many cultural offerings of Houston and Rice. Their daughter,
Francesca, attends St. John's School. Their son, Gregory, has recently
graduated from his father's alma mater, the School of Foreign Service at
Georgetown University, and now works with the International Rescue
Committee in Croatia.
Weather aside, Djerejian and his family are beginning to feel right at

home in their new posting. "The support that's been offered to us in terms
both of the institute and personally has been very gratifying," says
Djerejian. "It's a good feeling."
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plines on campus from the sciences and engineering
to the arts and the humanities. We are nonpartisan,
and we are a bridge between domestic and foreign
policy and between policy practitioners and schol-
ars. No one gave me a red warning light. In fact,
they were encouraged by the endeavor."
As its primary means of bringing together policy

practitioners and scholars, the Baker Institute will
recruit representatives from the "world of action"—
government, media, business, and the professions—
who will conduct research, give lectures, publish ar-
ticles, and organize conferences. These fellows will
hold short-term appointments, ranging from a
month to a year.
"This institute is going to be a part of Rice Uni-

versity in every way,"
says political science
professor Richard Stoll,
who, with Pomerantz,
has been closely in-
volved in the institute's
development from its
inception. "It's not go-
ing to be something
that's off in some cor-
ner that no one is go-
ing to see except on
special occasions. What
I bring to the institute,
and Rice faculty in
general bring, is that
we tend to see policy
questions in broad per-
spectives. I think the
fellows will be people
who prototypically will
have had to make
policy on a day-by-day,
hour-by-hour basis,
but generally have had
very little time to think
about the broader implications. We want to bring
together people who want to look at the broader
perspective and to consider the practical side."
• Stoll, who serves as associate director for Aca-
demic Programs for the institute, anticipates that
faculty members will collaborate with fellows and
visiting scholars who share their interest in a par-
ticular issue. "We're looking for a team of people
who have an interest in the same policy ideas, from
all across campus to bring together very different
perspectives. It's not important that they all sit
down and write a report together. It is important
that they interact and share ideas so that everyone
can benefit from the different insights, experiences,
and backgrounds in the group."

THOMAS BEM'S PLANS FOR THE BUILDING

INCLUDE A FACADE OF ST. JOE BRICK AND A

RED-TILE ROOF, BOTH CHARACTERISTIC OF THE

ARCHITECTURAL STYLE CREATED FOR RICE

BY RALPH ADAMS CRAM.

The Baker Institute's first coordinator was John
Rogers, former undersecretary of management at
the Department of State. In his position as senior
fellow, Rogers guided the development of the insti-
tute from the end of 1993 until May 1994, when
he left to become a vice president and assistant to
the chairman at Goldman, Sachs & Company in
New York. In December 1994, Rogers was ap-
pointed adjunct senior fellow at the institute, and in
this role he will participate in fund-raising and other
institute projects.
Under Rogers's management, the institute

opened its current, temporary offices in Fondren
Library. Here, Djerejian set up shop after arriving at
Rice in mid-August 1994. His first-floor office

commands a pleasing
view of the hedges and
cypresses of Rice's main
quadrangle. The walls
of the institute's confer-
ence room are lined
with memorabilia from
Baker's career in public
service, including
sketches presented to
him by the nation's top
editorial cartoonists.
When the institute
moves to its new home
at the end of 1996, the
collection of memora-
bilia will be exhibited
there. Baker has do-
nated his professional
papers to Rice, and they
will be stored in
Fondren Library.
The institute's per-

manent residence will
be a sixty-three-thou-
sand-square-foot build-

ing designed by Thomas Beeby, a Chicago-based ar-
chitect considered a master at translating traditional
styles into modern forms. Beeby's plans for the
building include a facade of St. Joe brick (the same
brick used on Lovett Hall and other Rice buildings)
and a red-tile roof, both characteristic of the archi-
tectural style created for Rice by Ralph Adams
Cram.
"[Beeby] was a natural choice," says Pomerantz,

"because he has an academic background. He's
served as dean of the Yale School of Architecture;
he has been a teacher. He knows how academics live
and how to make sure there will be interaction be-
tween the faculty and fellows and students."
The building will be located east of Alice Pratt
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Brown Hall Hall and west of Herring Hall, where it will
serve as an anchor for a second quadrangle at Rice.
At the moment, however, the area is empty—a
"prairie," laughs Pomerantz. Given the somewhat
remote location, Pomerantz says, "We wanted to
create a building that would serve as a magnet for
students."
Perhaps the most striking feature of Beeby's de-

sign is a central enclosed space, or commons, which
will accommodate scheduled and informal gather-
ings. Pomerantz believes that the commons will
serve as a central gathering area for undergraduates.
The groundbreaking ceremony for the Baker In-

stitute building took place on October 20. Presi-
dent Gillis presided over the event, which was at-
tended by 1,500 people,
among them Rice faculty
and students, foreign
dignitaries, local officials,
corporate leaders, do-
nors, and media repre-
sentatives. The four
former United States
presidents took part in
the ceremonies. Presi-
dents Bush and Ford
made speeches, and
Presidents Carter and
Reagan sent videotaped
messages. Their partici-
pation underscored the
nonpartisan nature of the
institute. All four presi-
dents praised Baker's
record of public service
and remarked on the ap-
propriateness of estab-
lishing a public policy in-
stitute in his name.
While approximately

$28 million of the initial
fund-raising goal for the
Baker Institute has been
met, more fund-raising will be necessary to fulfill
the goals of the institute. An advisory faculty com-
mittee on Planning and Programs has been formed
to address the research agenda and policy issues.
As he plans the institute's first events, Djerejian

reflects on his Lovett-inspired trip to other public
policy institutes. "One of the most valuable lessons
I learned was that it is very important, in the initial
stages of creating such an institute, to draw on the
comparative advantages and resources one has at
hand," he says.
In Djerejian's view, the primary resource is Rice

itself—the faculty in the various schools and the stu-
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dent body, both graduate and undergraduate. The
greater Houston community is another strength.
In creating the institute's agenda, Djerejian will
draw on his personal experience with Middle East-
ern affairs and on Baker's major accomplishments
in the region. "Given the fact that Houston is the
energy capital of the United States, a sharp focus
on energy issues and on the Middle East and Cen-
tral Asia, where over two-thirds of the world's
proven oil reserves are located, is evident,"
Djerejian says.
The proximity of the Texas Medical Center is an-

other great advantage. "This is an area we're very
seriously exploring," says Djerejian. "[We want] to
see what types of bridges we can build between

Rice and the medical
center on some of the
key public policy issues

FROM LEFT, GEORGE BUSH,

JAMES A. BAKER, III, GERALD FORD,

CHARLES DUNCAN, AND MALCOLM GILLIS AT

THE GROUNDBREAKING CEREMONY FOR THE

BAKER INSTITUTE BUILDING.

involving health and
medicine at a time of
significant change in
the development of the
scientific basis for new
technology for clinical
treatment and diagnosis
and the ethical, politi-
cal, legal, and social
consequences.of these
changes."

Rice faculty members
agree that the Houston
location is a strong ad-
vantage for the insti-
tute. For fourteen years,
sociology professor
Stephen Klineberg has
extensively studied the
area's changing atti-
tudes through his an-
nual Houston Area Sur-
vey. Klineberg notes
that the opinions of
Houstonians "come

within one or two percentage points of American
attitudes in general, so it's a most representative
big city." Klineberg also points out that Houston is
undergoing "the two great transformations of
America"—a change in the ethnic makeup of the
population and the shift to a knowledge-based
rather than an industrial economy.
"An institute that really pushes our understand-

ing of the policy implications and dimensions of
the changes going on, and does it in the context of
the Southwest, Texas, and Mexico, is very excit-
ing," Klineberg says. "Also exciting, I think, is that
we're going to be doing cooperative work with

1
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comparable institutes around the country and
world. This really might hold some major promise
for bringing the work that people on the Rice
campus are doing into a larger context."

Klineberg is collaborating with Rice sociology
professor William Martin on a book about the
Houston surveys entitled Making Sense of Our
Times. "One of the main contentions of the
book," Martin says, "is that Houston is a mirror,
or metaphor, or microcosm of America. When
people ask, 'How is the twenty-first century going
to take shape in urban America?' they're more
likely to look to Houston than they are to some
other places."
Martin believes that Houston's location and

characteristics may af-
fect the institute's dis-
cussion of domestic is-
sues first of all. "When
we talk about the im-
pact of immigration—
of the demographic
changes with respect to
immigrants, both Asian
and Latino—Houston is
well suited to serve as a
laboratory. All of these
things, including our
border with Mexico, of-
fer special opportunities
for looking at issues
that are certain to be
key in the next cen-
tury."
The programs and

presentations of the
Rice Institute for Policy
Analysis (RIPA) have
become a part of the
new institute. "People
used to come to RIPA
events and say, 'I wish
you could hold these every week," says
Pomerantz. "The Baker Institute is our opportu-
nity to do that."
Although the Baker Institute will not grant de-

grees, it will provide benefits and opportunities for
Rice students as well as faculty members. An im-
mediate benefit will be the addition of new faculty
members, particularly in the social sciences, and
fellows on campus.
"Second," says Pomerantz, "there will likely be

opportunities for students to pursue independent
study projects with the institute fellows and fac-
ulty. Students—including graduate students—
might participate in the research of a fellow, for

RICE FACULTY MEMBERS AGREE THAT THE

HOUSTON LOCATION IS A STRONG ADVANTAGE

FOR THE INSTITUTE.

example, writing an op-ed piece. Through an insti-
tute-sponsored program called the Leadership
Center, students will also gain expanded internship
opportunities—nationally and internationally—in
areas ranging from government agencies to media.
Finally, the institute will bring distinguished speak-
ers to campus, enriching the undergraduate expe-
rience and providing events of interest to Rice
alumni and other members of the Houston com-
munity."

Djerejian has met with all the deans on campus
and with department chairs to obtain their views
on the institute's programs and activities and how
the institute can best accomplish its public policy
role across all the disciplines. "The more I'm in

this job," he says,
"the more I realize
what an important
bridge the Baker In-
stitute can be for Rice
and for the Houston
area: a bridge be-
tween the different
parts of Rice and also
between the various
communities in
Houston; and a
bridge created
through our ability
to interact with the
high-tech communi-
cations and video-
conferencing facilities
that will be in our
new building, bring-
ing national and inter-
national audiences
onto campus at Rice
and projecting our
views across national
and international bor-
ders. The institute re-
ally serves a need to

inform our national debate and dialogue on the
key issues we're facing in this new world disorder
at the end of the cold war.
"In our own country, you can tell that people

are groping for a definition of the issues in a pe-
riod of historic transformation—and for a vision of
what the future is going to be and America's role.
At the Baker Institute, we think we can make a
meaningful difference and contribution to the na-
tional debate and dialogue on public policy issues.

"It's going to take a lot of hard work and con-
tinuing support from different quarters," Djerejian
concludes, "but it really is exciting."
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The Rice Engineering Posse

On the Track of Excellence

When the posse rode into town last
fall, its members weren't packing
pistols and looking for bad guys.
They were armed with calculators
and hunting degrees in engineering.
Just call this wild bunch the "engi-
neering posse."
The engineering posse is a group

of ten minority students, all gradu-
ates of New York City high schools,
who enrolled at Rice under the new
Engineering Posse Program created
by the National Action Council
for Minorities in Engineering
(NACME) and the New York-based
educational agency metaNetworks.
The program recruits and trains high
school seniors who show promise in
engineering-related subjects for ma-
triculation at top-ranked universi-
ties.
The engineering posse at Rice is

the nation's first, and Rice is sharing
the costs with metaNetworks and
NACME. "This program exempli-
fies the type of resourceful commit-
ment that will be required to bring
growing numbers of culturally di-
verse students successfully into engi-
neering before the twenty-first cen-
tury," President Gillis said in his
April announcement of the uni-
versity's affiliation with the posse
program. The program plans to re-
cruit the next posse from the Texas

Rio Grande Valley.
Michael Carroll, dean of the

George R. Brown School of Engi-
neering, was instrumental in setting
up the program to enroll the posse
students at Rice. The program is
administered on campus by Don
Johnson, associate dean for Aca-
demic Affairs in the School of Engi-
neering and chair of the faculty com-
mittee ofmentors for posse students.
The committee of mentors includes
engineering and nonengineering fac-
ulty and works with the university's
Office of Multicultural Affairs under
director Catherine Clack to help in-
sure the students' academic success.
During their senior year in high

school, the students underwent eight
months of weekly workshops to re-
fine leadership skills, expand aca-
demic proficiency, and develop group
cohesiveness. The training was an
addition to the students' already ar-
duous academic curriculum. "In my
last year of high school, I was taking
all college courses," says posse mem-
ber Christine Farrier, who is inter-
ested in genetic engineering and
teaching at the graduate level. "My
high school was very, very rigorous
academically."
But the hard work has paid off.

"The transition [to college] is not as
great for me as for someone who is

just now coming from high school,"
says Gia Griffith, biomedical engi-
neering and computer science stu-
dent. Griffith's sentiments are ech-
oed by Norma Jean Autry who plans
to pursue business entrepreneurship
in an engineering area after she
graduates from college. "I know I'm
in for a lot ofwork," Autry says, "but
I feel very confident that I can do it."
Tht atmosphere at Rice has gone

a long way toward easing the cul-
tural transition of the New York-
bred posse. Robert Washington, who
is interested in engineering and art,
visited the campus in June. "We got
to tour all the engineering facilities
with Don Johnson," Washington
says. "It made a good impression."
Brandy Hays, who would like to be
a corporate executive in an engineer-
ing area, agrees. "My first impres-
sion was how friendly the people are,
because that is very different from
New York." Kimberly White, who
plans to pursue a career in electrical,
civil, or computer engineering, was
similarly impressed. "The classes here
aren't very big," she says. "And the
campus is beautiful. Going to New
York colleges to visit, everything was
concrete, and the classes were
humongous." Environmental engi-
neering student Mai Lan Bui admits,
"I've never seen this much grass."
Other posse members and their

areas of interest are Luciano Batista,
electrical and computer engineer-
ing; Vadim Kazakevich, mathemati-
cal research; and Thang Hoang, who
is still determining a specialization.
"I'm taking the Big Three—calcu-
lus, physics, and chemistry—and
electrical engineering design this se-
mester," Hoang says. "From that I
think I'll be able to find out what
excites me most and what other
classes I will want to concentrate
on."
The partnership with metaNet-

works and NACME gives Rice the
opportunity to attract talented young
people, says Carroll. "The Posse Pro-
gram will undoubtedly have a posi-
tive impact on our campus climate.
We hope to learn from it and see it
flourish and grow at Rice and else-
where."

—Winston Derden
Michael Cinelli

Christopher Dow
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Fall Sports Roundup

1994 fall sports at Rice will be remembered as "that
championship season."
"It was an exciting time for everyone connected with

the Rice athletic program," says Bobby May, athletic di-
rector. "We ended a few negative streaks, and we started
some positive ones. We couldn't be more happy about
the football season and the cross-country season."

The Rice football team had several rea-
sons to celebrate a satisfying year, includ-
ing the Owls' 19-17 victory over the
University of Texas, which broke a
twenty-eight year losing streak against
the Longhorns. Rice also defeated Texas
Tech University, the team that went on

to represent the league in the Cotton Bowl. In their last
game of the season, played in the Astrodome, the Owls
whipped the University of Houston, clinching a 5-6
record that placed Rice in a five-way tie for the South-
west Conference championship. The conference title was
Rice's first since 1957.
"The best thing we did was that we learned to play ev-

erybody head-to-head, face-to-face. We learned to look
them in the eye, and we physically got in the wool with
everyone we played," says first-year head football coach
Ken Hatfield. Hatfield is the second coach in conference
history to win Southwest Conference titles at different
schools. He won two at the University of Arkansas, one
in 1988 and one in 1989.

The women's cross-country squad
sprinted into Rice history by taking the
Southwest Conference championship for
the first time ever. "It was a very, very
good year," says assistant track coach Jim
Bevan. "We thought we could accom-
plish it and we did."

e season was a milestone for Bevan, who was named
the Southwest Conference Cross-Country Women's
Coach of the Year, but he points out that the team's out-
standing achievements were the result of group effort. "I
wouldn't say that there are too many star performers," he
says. "It's more that the bulk of this group has been to-

Candace Lessrneister, left, and "lacy Swank al Rice's

championship w m's crass-cmintry learn

Nunn by Dan Manchcster

gether for four years. With the exception of one jun-
ior, this is the same group of runners who finished
fifth at the conference meet as freshmen three years
ago."
The Owls won four of their first five meets. Team

leaders were senior Candace Lessmeister, who gar-
nered two first-place finishes and qualified for the
NCAA championships, and junior Stacy Swank, who
won the Houston Open and took second overall at
three meets. The Owls became conference champs at a
meet in Lubbock, Texas, where Lessmeister edged out
a University of Texas runner for second place and pro-
vided the margin of victory for the overall team score.
This year, the men's cross-country team finished

fifth at the Southwest Conference championships. The
squad started the season by winning meets at Rice,
Texas Tech, and Texas A&M, where they outran four-
teen teams, including four squads from the Southwest
Conference. They placed fourth at the NCAA District
IV meet. "The men's team is composed of some run-
ners who are not pure cross-country runners," says
May. "They are running longer distances than they
normally compete at, so it is harder to be consistent."
But the team is young and should improve as the run-
ners mature.

Another young team that is working
to reach its potential is the women's
volleyball team. They were 12-19 for
the season, but as coach Henry Chen
points out, the team made lots of
progress. Playing with six sophomores
and six freshmen, the Owls won the

Colgate Red Raider Classic, beating Army, Syracuse,
and Colgate. Freshman Tiffany Carrethers was named
all-tournament, and junior Sammy Waldron was
named first team All-SWC for the second straight year
and just missed setting a school record for kills and
aces in a season.
"The main thing is that we came real close to beat-

ing a lot of teams," says Chen, echoing the sentiments
of many Rice coaches. "We are expecting to have a
great team next year."

—David D. Medina

Relive the Victory

One of Rice football's most exciting moments oc-
curred on October 16, 1994, when the Owls beat the
Longhorns, 19-17, helping Rice secure a share of the
Southwest Conference championship. The Owl Club
is offering a commemorative video package to cel-
ebrate the event. The package includes a full-length
video of the game, an official game program, two tick-
ets from the original game-stock, and a poster by
noted Rice artist Charles Straub. For more informa-
tion, call (713) 520-0733.
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Ginn,. and Seddon Steed

Steed Scholarships Reflect
Commitment to Learning

Seldon Steed believed the power
of education could transform the
world. "Learning is our only
hope," was one of his favorite
maxims, and he and his wife, Vir-
ginia ("Ginny"), put this convic-
tion into practice by providing
scholarship support to Rice under-
graduates.
Seldon Steed began his career

hauling dirt and digging ditches
for his father in West Palm Beach,
Florida. Years later, as a successful
businessman whose firm, Steed
Construction Company, built wa-
ter, telephone, and sewer lines in
and around Fort Worth, he still
modestly referred to himself as a
"ditch digger."
Seldon and Ginny Steed's son,

Richard, graduated from Rice in
1954, and in 1980, they decided
to establish an endowed scholar-
ship fund in his name. In 1988,
seeking to "generate a spark" that
would improve society, the Steeds
funded a second endowed scholar-
ship that bears their names. The
following year they established a
charitable remainder unitrust.
Such trusts serve a practical and
charitable purpose. Donors receive
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income from the unitrust during
their lifetimes and, upon their
deaths, leave a significant gift to
the university. Over several years,
the Steeds made additional contri-
butions to the unitrust, which they
stipulated would eventually roll
into the scholarship funds.
When the Steeds died in 1994

the unitrust terminated and, as
they had planned, the proceeds
were added to their scholarship
funds. As a result, the Steed Schol-
arship Funds more than tripled
and will provide a perpetual source
of financial aid for talented Rice
students.
As of spring 1994, 115 students

had received Steed Scholarships.
Last fall, seven more Steed Schol
ars enrolled at Rice. While these
numbers are impressive, the full
benefits of the Steed Endowed
Scholarship Funds lie in the future.
Thanks to the generosity and car
ful estate planning of Seldon and
Ginny Steed, Rice will be able to
offer Steed Scholarships to as
many as twenty-one students eac
year, beginning in 1995. Rice is
both honored and grateful to have
received this enduring family
legacy.

—Tim Kubatzky

THE JAMES A. BAKER II

INSTITUTE FOR PUBLIC POLICY
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ARCO Foundation

Thomas Badgwell

Edward Baird

John Baird

Richard Baird

John and Penny Bennett

Bob and Betty Bixby

James B. Blackburn, Jr.

Donald and Jocelyn Blair

Hardy M. Bourland and Lorraine McKay

Mr. and Mrs. H. Russell Bowers

Franz Brotzen

Jack Buckley

John and Margaret Burns

Sidney and Mary Lee Burrus

Ellen Butler
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Mr. and Mrs. Gordon A. Cain

W. P. Carey Foundation, Inc.

Clare Carter Caspersen Estate

Mr. and Mrs. Harry J. Chavanne

Cobb Family Foundation

The Coca-Cola Foundation

The Denton A. Cooley Foundation

Mr. and Mrs. John L. Cox

The Cullen Trust for Higher Education

Mr. Robert A. Day, Jr.

The Honorable Edward and Francoise Djerejian

The Honorable and Mrs. Charles W. Duncan, Jr.

Eason-Weinmann Foundation

The Margaret and James A. Elkins, Jr.

Foundation

Enron Corp.

Mr. Tony M. Ettinger

First Interstate Bank of Texas Foundation

The Fondren Foundation

The Honorable Kenneth Franzhcim II

The Honorable William L. Garwood

The Honorable Joseph B. Gildenhorn

Dr. and Mrs. Malcolm Gillis

The Melbern G. 8c Susanne M. Glasscock

Foundation

Mr. and Mrs. Aron S. Gordon

Mr. and Mrs. Hugh E. Gragg

Mr. Lawrence A. Hamilton

Mrs. Shirley Laughlin Hamner

Dr. Peter R. Hartley

Mr. and Mrs. B. B. Hollingsworth, Jr.

Houston Endowment, Inc.

Mr. and Mrs. Paul N. Howell

The Honorable and Mrs. Roy M. Huffington

Mr. Robert J. Hurst

Mr. and Mrs. Carl Illig

E. A. Kelly Estate

Mrs. Hermena Kelly

Mr. Donald M. Kendall

Kenneth L. and Linda P. Lay Foundation

Mr. and Mrs. Ben F. Love

Mr. and Mrs. William R. Lummis

Drs. William and Patricia Martin

Dr. and Mrs. Burton J. McMurtry

The Robert and Janice McNair Foundation

Mr. and Mrs. Joseph F. Meyer III

Mitchell Energy 8c Development Corp.

Mr. and Mrs. Clinton F. Morse

The Honorable and Mrs. Robert S.

Mosbacher, Sr.

Mr. and Mrs. Jon L. Mosle, Jr.

The Honorable Edward N. Ney

The Honorable Sally J. Novetzke

Mr. Ralph S. O'Connor

Mr. David E. Park III

The Honorable Gerald L. Parsky

Pennzoil Company

Ms. Gale A. Peterson

Mr. H. Russell Pitman

Dr. James R. and Sandra J. Pomerantz

Mrs. Eliza Lovett Randall

Robert H. Ray Memorial Fund

Mr. and Mrs. T. R. Reckling III

Sid Richardson Foundation

Scarbrough Foundation

Mr. and Mrs. Ben G. Sewell

Shell Oil Company Foundation

Mr. John J. F. Sherrerd

Ruth Carter Slack Estate

Ms. Diana Claire Small

Ms. Anne Cooney Smith

Mr. and Mrs. Stephen B. Smith

Vivian L. Smith Foundation

Strake Foundation

Mr. Henry J. N. Taub

Joseph H. Thompson Fund

Drs. Richard J. Stoll and Catherine L. Troisi

Mr. Jack T. Trotter

The Honorable C. Howard Wilkins, Jr.

Ms. Zelda M. Woeber

Mrs. Helen Worden

Michael and Carolyn Carroll

Robert Cartwright

Alan and Marjorie Chapman

Joe and Margaret Clegg

Keith Cooper and Linda Torczon

Dennis Cox

Mr. and Mrs. John L. Cox

Mr. and Mrs. Robert L. Dalton

David L. Davidson

Clint Dawson

John Dennis

L. John and Ann H. Doerr

Sharon D'Orsie

Anne and Charles W. Duncan, Jr.

Mrs. Edmund McAshan Dupree

Pat and Tamara Baird Dyer

Elmer Eisner

Katherine Ensor

Mr. and Mrs. William Fairchild

Joseph Gesenhues

Malcolm and Elizabeth Gillis

Tony Gorry

Hugh E. and Annette Gragg

J. Thomas and Rose Graham

Scott Granlund

David and Marilyn Hellums

Troy and Donna Henson

Ann and Joe W. Hightower

Mr. and Mrs. Melvin L. Hildebrandt

George and Darlene Hirasaki

Tany Hopper
IBM Corporation

Carl and Lillian Illig

John V. and Rusty Jaggers

A. L. and Bridget Jensen

Estate of Alice Johnson

T. Robert Jones

J. Robert Jump

Ken Kennedy

Albert and Elizabeth Kidd

William F. and Keith Ann Kieschnick

Marek and Barbara Kimmel

Bruce Lairson

Ronald C. Lassiter

Patti Pollard Lichty

Linbeck Corporation

R. M. (Mike) Lockcrd

Walter and Karen Loewenstern

William G. Mack

Marian and Speros Martel Foundation

Richard Massey

Robert Maxfield

George M. McCarty

Mr. and Mrs. Thomas S. McIntosh

Rex B. McLellan

Burt and Decdee McMurtry

Andrew and Linda Meade

James A. Middleton

Angelo and Gymme Miele

Clarence and Hilary Miller

Mr. and Mrs. George R. Miner

George Mitchell

Walter P. Moore

I. A. Naman

Northern Telecom/BNR

Ralph S. O'Connor

M. Kenneth Oshman

Effie T. Panos

Michael T. Panos

James L. Pate

Pennzoil Company

Ruth and Paul Pfeiffer

George and Marilyn Pharr

Mr. and Mrs. W. Bernard Pieper

H. Russell Pitman

J. William Poduska Family Trust

W. J. Rapson, Jr.

Jeffrey Reuben

Hershel and Hilda Rich

S. Noble Robinson

Keith Rumbel

Ka-Yiu San

Jean M. and David W. Scott

Dexter Senft

Harvey Senturia

Sue and Steve Shaper

Mr. and Mrs. Frank C. Shelden

Shell Oil Company Foundation

William and Stephanie Sick

John and Margaret Smith

Thomas D. and Pamela R. Smith

James R. Thompson

John H. Tietze

Frank K. and Maria H. Tittel

Malcolm Waddell and Suzanne Bruce

Steven J. Wallach

Herb and Barbara Ward

Marla Wells

Richard E. Wendt III

William L. Wilson

Helen Wordcn

Willy E. Zwaenepoel
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Because Education Doesn't
End with a Diploma . . .

Alumni College 1995

The first annual on-campus week-
end for alumni will be held April
28 through 30, 1995. This is a
great opportunity, especially for
those who have not been back to
campus for a while, to return as
students and experience the Rice
of today. Participants have a sched-
ule of nine class periods to fill
from a selection of twenty-eight
classes taught by some of Rice's
best and most popular faculty
members. The curriculum is struc-
tured into four basic categories:
the Middle Ages, Innovations in
Technology, the 1960s, and the
Art and Science of Humanity.
There will also be time for socializ-
ing with faculty and fellow alumni,
touring the campus, and other ac-
tivities. Many of us believe that
Rice is better than ever. Why not
come to the first Alumni College
and see for yourself? Call the
Alumni Office at 1-800-RICE-
ALU(M) or (713) 527-4057
for a registration form and class
schedule.

ALUMNI
COLLEGE

Homecoming festivities began with
the traditional bonfire, above, and
ended with autograph seekers as
wide receiver Ed Howard, left,
obliges after the Owls' 17-10 vic-
tory over SMU.

Staying Involved with Rice

Rice alumni can stay involved with the university through a number of
ARA programs and campus organizations. A few of these are highlighted
below. For a complete list of ways to stay involved, call the Alumni Office
at (713) 527-4057.

Area Groups help alumni living outside Houston meet fellow alumni and
stay connected with the university. To learn more about joining an area
group or providing leadership for a group, contact the Alumni Office at
(713) 527-4057.

Career Services Center: Members of the Association of Rice Alumni are
eligible to use the Career Services Center free of charge. Alums can take
advantage of the Alumni Contact Service, make an appointment with a ca-
reer counselor, attend workshops, and participate in job fairs. For further
information, call (713) 527-4055.

Shepherd Society was formed in 1977 to support the cause of music at
Rice and in Houston. Each year the one thousand-plus members of the
Shepherd Society provide over $200,000 in scholarships for musicians
studying at the Shepherd School. The society sponsors a series of eight
special events for its members. For more details, contact Gary Smith at the
Shepherd School at (713) 527-4047.

Society of Rice University Women was formed to promote interest in,
and understanding of, the university's resources and programs. SRUW has
helped provide student scholarships, an endowment for Fondren Library,
and contributions to the Shepherd School. Activities include day trips,
tours, luncheons, dinners, and lectures. For more information, call (713)
527-4057.

1-800-RICE ALU(M): The Alumni Office now has a 1-800 number.
Feel free to call with any questions regarding alumni activities.
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Two Trips to Intrigue
the Traveler

Madeira and Lisbon

Rice alumni and friends are in-
vited on a spring tour of Portu-
gal's two jewels of the Atlantic: the
island of Madeira and the city of
Lisbon. The tour begins on May
18, with a flight from Houston to
Madeira, via Lisbon.
Balmy sunshine, gentle sea

breezes, and panoramic views over
the Atlantic Ocean characterize
Madeira, located off the northwest
coast of Africa. Radiant light and
color spread everywhere across this
island garden whose historic visi-
tors include Christopher Colum-
bus, Napoleon, and Captain Cook.
Today's travelers enjoy its famous
vineyards, handicrafts, gardens,
festivals, and luxurious hotels.
From Madeira, our group will

fly to Lisbon and transfer to the
Metropole Hotel on the Rossia,
the main square and heart of the
city. Legend holds that Lisbon was
where Ulysses fell in love with the
sea goddess Calypso and that she,
inconsolable when she could not
hold him for all
eternity, turned
herself into a
serpent whose
coils formed
the city's seven
hills. British
novelist Brigid
Brophy de-
scribes Lisbon
as "one of the
most ravishing
works of art in
Europe," and
the Portuguese
poet Cameies
called it "the princess of the
world." The attraction of the Por-
tuguese capital lies in its stunning
architecture, streets, and squares;
the freshness of its public gardens;
its elegant shops; its medieval
quarter clinging to the hillsides;
and its superb harbor commanding
the Tagus estuary. We will return
to Houston on May 26.

Lisbon, Portugal

Bangkok and Singapore

The East has always woven a spell
of enchantment for the West.
From Marco Polo to Somerset
Maugham, Westerners have

been inspired by its
color and con-

trasts. From
July 17 to
26, Rice
alumni

and friends can visit two of the
most popular destinations in the

East: Bangkok,
Thailand's capital,
and Singapore, a

vibrant repub-
lic on the
tip of the
Malay Pen-
insula.

Our group will
fly Cathay Pacific
Airlines to Bangkok
from Houston and
stay at the Royal Or-
chid Sheraton on the
Chao Phraya River.
Once called the Venice

of the East, Bangkok is
crisscrossed by canals lined

with shops and houses. Activi-
ties will include rides in long-
tailed boats on the canals and a
visit to the royal chapel in the
Grand Palace complex, where
the sacred image of the Emer-
ald Buddha is housed. Travel-
ers will also have plenty of
time to shop and enjoy the
marvelous Thai food.

From Bangkok we will
fly to Singapore, whose
population of 2.8 million is
composed of forty-eight eth-
nic groups—mainly from
China's southern provinces,
Indonesia, Malaya, and In-
dia. Singapore has four offi-
cial languages: English, Man-
darin, Malay, and Tamil. Our
group will be on hand for
Singapore's Food Festival
and Singapore Sale, with its
many bargains. Other trip
highlights will include visits
to Singapore's world-class
zoo for the Night Safari; to
Underwater World, Asia's
largest walk-through ocean-
arium; and to a butterfly park,

orchid gardens, and Jurong
Bird Park. Post-trip excursions

will be offered to Phuket, Bali, and
Hong Kong.

For more information, contact:
Rose Sundin
Office of Alumni Affairs—MS 520
Rice University
P.O. Box 1892
Houston, Texas 77251-1892
(713) 527-4678
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IDN TB
1923
Jim Howard Berry died on
April 5, 1994.

1929
James Calvin McNeil, III
writes: "I am disappointed
that I find so little about
those with whom I was asso-
ciated in my student days,
even though I realize that
most of them have already
passed on (must admit that I
am eighty-nine years old,
myself).

"I was raised on a ranch
near Lubbock, and other stu-
dents from this area were
not to be found—certainly
no former classmates. I en-
rolled at Rice at the sugges-
tion of an aunt who lived in
Houston, who offered to
take me in as a 'guest.' I had
no trouble with admission,
having achieved a good rat-
ing from Kemper Military
School in Mo.

"I became a resident in
the dormitories as a junior,
living in West Hall [now
Mansur' College] for my
junior year, then in East Hall
[now Baker College] as a
senior.

"My dislocation from
Rice prevented my associa-
tion with other Rice alumni
here, for they are few and far
between in this section of
Texas. I attended a meeting
on the campus of graduates
who could present books
they had published in 1985;
I qualified as author of a
history of the McNeill ranch,
where I was born and spent
much of my life as resident
and, at times, manager.

"As to my student years,
I was editor of The Thresher
as a junior, served as presi-
dent of the Student Associa-
tion as a senior, was elected
to Phi Beta Kappa in its first
establishment on the Rice
campus, and served as presi-
dent of the Rally Club when
it was organized in 1929. Is
it still in existence as such?

"I graduated into the

Great Depression, the ex-
tent and longevity that fol-
lowed wasn't realized at the
onset, and was unable to pay
in full the loan that had been
offered to help me through
graduation. However, you
will find that in subsequent
years I have contributed a
minimum of $100 a year to
the 'Institute.'

"I am amazed to see that
the famous trophy has been
titled 'Heisman,' for that
coach came to Rice promis-
ing a conference champion-
ship within three years, and
they paid him the final year
of his contract in order to
get him to leave!

"Thanks for this oppor-
tunity to reminisce about my
longtime gone but never for-
gotten years at Rice."

Class Recorder:
Lucille Davis Rulfs
3304 Albans
Houston, TX 77005

Class recorder Lucille Davis
Rulfs writes:

Class of 1930! Carl Illig
and John Holland are think
ing about our sixty-fifth re-
union in 1995. I understand
Raymond Moers plans to
help. We need anyone else
who would like to be part of
the plans. Please let us know.

I had written to Dr.
Sanders T. Lyles (MA.,
1931) in June but received a
nice note from his wife, Polly,
telling me of his demise and
sending me a copy of his
obituary. He was a wonder-
ful, outstanding person. He
lived to be eighty-seven. He
received bachelor's and
master's degrees from Rice
and a doctorate from UT-
Austin as well as a doctorate
in theology from Southern
Baptist Theological Semi-
nary.

Dr. Lyles was an army
veteran of World War II sta-
tioned in India, where he
was seeking a way to eradi-
cate cholera. From 1946 to
1977 he taught at TCU,
where he received an award
to develop a cholera vaccine.

He was an ordained Baptist
minister and for five years
was pastor of Reese Prairie
Baptist Church. Among his
many outstanding accom-
plishments, he was awarded
the Golden Hammer Award
by Habitat for Humanity for
his exceptional volunteer
contributions. Besides his
wife Polly, of Fort Worth,
Texas, he is survived by three
daughters, a son, and six
grandchildren.

On the lost list is Ethel
Elizabeth Morgan—she
died quite a few years ago.
She married Claude Rey-
nolds and lived in West Uni-
versity until her death.

To these additional
"lost" classmates: let me hear
from you! Charles Hamil-
ton Megarity, Dean Francis
Metts, Albert Leo Moebes,
and Phillip Morrill.

1931
Class Recorder:
Anne Cornelius McCulloch
2348 Shakespeare Rd.
Houston, TX 77030

Eiizfibeih Aye NorreU

Elizabeth Nye Sorrell was
recently honored in Laredo,
Texas, by the Laredo Inde-
pendent School District and
the Laredo Morning Times
in recognition of her forty-
eight years as an educator
and thirty years as a society
writer for the Laredo Citi-
zen and the Laredo Morning
Times. Approximately eight
hundred friends and well-
wishers were present at the
dinner in her honor, where
Laredo ISD superintendent

S. I. Morris, center, receives the first Master Budder
Award from Warren Bellows, Jr.. left, and Houston AIX
president John D. Carson, right.

Vidal M. Trevino presented
her with a plaque honoring
her many contributions to
the community. Roses, a
book containing personal
notes from the attendees,
and other memorabilia were
also presented to Mrs.
Sorrell. She writes: "George
Williams was my special men-
tor. I am grateful that I had
Drs. Stockton Axson,
[Radoslav] Tsanoff, and
[Edgar] Altenburg as in-
structors. Rice was great."

1932
Class Recorder:
Chris Hoover
5318 Meadow Lake Lane
Houston, TX 77056

1933
Class Recorder:
Willie Mae Chapman Cole
2414 Chimney Rock
Houston, TX 77056
(713) 782-9509

1934
Class Recorder:
Elliott Flowers
3330 Del Monte
Houston, TX 77019
(713) 524-4404

1935
Class Recorder:
William Storey
8600 Skyline Dr.
No. 1403
Dallas, TX 75243-4158
(214) 503-1931

S. I. Morris was awarded
the first Master Builder
Award by the Houston
Chapter of the Associated
General Contractors of
America, Inc., in August
1994. The award is a recog-
nition of an individual's con-
tributions to the Houston
community. Morris was
named Outstanding Alum-
nus by the Rice U. Alumni
Assoc. in 1981 and Distin-
guished Alumnus by the
same in 1991.

193
Class Recorder:
Beulah Axelrad Yellen
9406 Cliffwood Dr.
Houston, TX 77096
(713) 723-7318

Class recorder Beulah
Axelrad Yellen writes:

We were so very pleased
to learn that the grand-
daughter of Carloss Morris
(president of our class) and
Doris Poole Morris '37,
the former Meredith Stewart
Maxfield, is married to Jon
Christensen, who recently
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Is

won the Republican nomi-
nation for the U.S. House of
Representatives in the 2nd
District of Neb. Jon is a na-
tive Nebraskan and returned
to Omaha six years ago fol-
lowing his graduation from
South Texas College of Law
in Houston. By the time this
issue goes to press, we will
already know the results of
the election.

Harriet Allen Fouke
just returned from Scan-
dinavia with the Rice Alumni
group. She was accompanied
by her niece, Liza Houck
Pratt, who is the daughter of
Pat West Houck '46.

We were saddened to
learn of the death of Nadine
Dawson Sears, who passed
away on September 11,
1994. She is survived by her
husband, Nelson Sears.
They married after their
graduation.

We are also sorry to re-
port the passing of J. P.
Radoff on Sept. 25, 1994,
in Houston. He is survived
by his wife of fifty-six years,
Jennie Hanovich Radoff,
children Henry V. Radoff
and Marjorie Reed, grand-
children, and numerous
other relatives. J. P. was an
award-winning teacher and
salesman, and in 1990 he
was awarded the Outstand-
ing Senior Citizen Award by
the Mayor's Office.

1537
Class Recorder:
Mary Jane Hale Rommel
504 Fairway Dr.—Riverhill
Kerrville, TX 78028
(512) 896-4310

Nina Doris Hudson writes
to notify us of the death of
her husband, Richard L.
Hqdson, M.D., on July 9,
1994. Dr. Hudson practiced
internal medicine in Corpus
Christi, Texas, from 1949
until his retirement in 1992.

1938
CLISS Recorder Coordinators:
Margaret Millsap Dunlap
and Henry Dunlap
P.O. Box 79
Wimberley, TX 78676
(512) 847-2162

Class Recorders:
Dorothy Williams Jenett
2534 Yorktown, No. 171
Houston, TX 77056-4833
(713) 961-4161

Zelda Keeper Rick
3219 Las Palmas
Houston, TX 77027-5726
(713) 850-9478

Class recorder coordinators
Margaret Millsap Dunlap
and Henry Dunlap (MA.,
1939; Ph.D., 1941) write:

During some of the hot-
test weather of Aug.,
corccorder Dorothy Will-
iams Jenett telephoned
some classmates and learned
that: "Nancy Nagel Carter,
Pauline Reuter Benner, and
Mary Louise Curtis Sample
have lunch together once a
month and catch up on news.
Alberta J. Riesen '34 at-
tended a neo- Latin confer-
ence in Bari, Italy, during
the summer. She studied
Italian diligently before go-
ing. Ruth Pilkenton Red,
retired director of music for
the Houston schools, was
recently honored at the
Women's Club's one hun-
dredth celebration as one of
Houston's outstanding
women. The Women's Club
initiated the drive to estab-
lish the Houston Public Li-
brary System. Ruth still
serves on the Young Audi-
ences of Houston. Earline
Trone Larson is busy with
activities at the Post Oak
YMCA and says she hasn't
had time to generate excit-
ing news! Dr. Margaret
Rose McLelland is the in-
coming president of the So-
ciety of Rice U. Women. She
is enjoying retirement and
the opportunity to have more
time for such groups as
SRUVV."

Dorothy Williams
Jenett and her husband, Eric
Jenett '46, spent most of
June in Europe. While Eric
spent a week at a conference
in Oslo, Dorothy toured
Norway. They met back in
London for a cruise to the
Scandinavian countries, Ger-
many, and St. Petersburg,
then visited in London for a
week with old friends.
Thanks, Dorothy.

The Dunlaps received a
note in July from Doris L.
Schild of NYC. She wrote:
"I've been traveling this
year—Australia and New
Zealand were enchanting. In
May I did Sicily (where I had
an accident with my ankle)
and continued to the
Pyrenees. When I got home
I discovered I had a frac-
tured fibula—so travel is re-
stricted."

Doris enclosed a clipping
from the New York Times
Book Review of July 17,
1994, on Haifa Look of

Cain, "a slim visionary novel
written in the 1950's and
early '60s by William Goyen
'37 but never published un-
til now. William Goyen
(1915-83) was a writer's
writer whose novels and
short stories won interna-
tional acclaim. This year
marks the onset of a Goyen
revival, which will see publi-
cation of his selected letters
and out of print fiction."

On July 1, 1942, Hugh
T. Richards '40 (M.A.; Ph.
D., 1942 [physics]) ushered
at the wedding of his friends,
Henry F. Dunlap and Mar-
garet L. Millsap. Last sum-
mer, the Dunlaps wrote
Hugh to congratulate him
on the publication of his
book, Through Los Alamos,
1945: Memoirs of a Nuclear
Physicist, reviewed in
Sallyport (April-May 1994,
p. 13). They learned from
his reply that he and his wife,
Mildred (whom he had met
and married soon after they
went to work at Los Alamos),
had just returned from Estes
Park, Colo., where their six
children, the children's
spouses, nine grandchildren,
and various nieces and neph-
ews (a total of sixty-one cel-
ebrants!) had gathered from
all parts of the country in
honor of Hugh's and
Mildred's Golden Anniver-
sary Year. What a happy
event!

To Elizabeth Poorman
Moore and her sons, Harvin
C. Moore, Jr. '59 and Barry
M. Moore '62 (Wiess), we
extend deep sympathy for
their loss on April 2, 1994,
of a wonderful husband and
father, Harvin C. Moore,
Sr. '27. Rice owes to each
member of this family a debt
of gratitude for all their years
of loyal service and support.
Harvin Jr., a distinguished
architect, designed the Rice
Memorial Student Center
with its campanile and beau-
tiful chapel. There, on April
6, 1994, his Rice memorial
service was held. Having
been active all his life in
musical circles, Harvin
would have been pleased that
the Brass Quintet of the
Shepherd School of Music
played stirring selections in
his honor on that occasion.
Band members know him as
the one who arranged the
music and wrote the words
for the Rice fight song, "Put
on Your Old Grey Bonnet."

An earlier memorial ser-
vice on April 5 had been
held for Chappell Hill,
Texas, friends in the garden
of the Old Stage Coach Inn,

which Harvin and Elizabeth
bought and restored in 1977.
In 1990, Harvin and Eliza-
beth moved full-time from
Houston to Chappell Hill
and began operating a "bed
and breakfast" at Stage
Coach Inn. Elizabeth has
continued to run her antique
shop, The Hackberry Tree,
and to guide tours of his-
toric homes in Chappell Hill.
A veritable "Renaissance
man," Harvin C. Moore, Sr.
will always be missed and
long remembered by all who
knew and loved him.

We wish for all of you a
new year filled with good
health, interesting activities,
and the love of family and
friends. Helen Saba Wor-
den has written that a mini-
reunion is being considered
for our class in 1995. If this
occurs, we hope to see you
then.

1931
Class Recorder Coordinator:
Dorothy Zapp Forristall-
Brown
1250 Oakcrest Circle
Beaumont, TX 77706
(409) 892-1048

Class Recorders:
Bob and Evelyn Junker
Purcell
2101 Valerie
Bellaire, TX 77401

Sam and Frances Flanagan
Bethea
309 Burnet Dr.
Baytown, TX 77520

Floy King Rogde
7480 Beechnut No. 337
Houston, TX 77074

This column had to be
in by September 15 for the
Feb./March issue, so by the
time you read Sallyport our
55th will have come and
gone. Just talked to Frances
and she tells me she is receiv-
ing many reservations.

I am delighted to report
that Robert S. Cooke and
Artelle Wallace have an-
swered my plea to write.

Bob was one of my four
letters last time. ( It was great
to hear from him!) He wrote:

"It was very nice to have
your note written last July,
and I'm sorry that I was not
here to reply. We left Mid-
land July 6 for Calif. and a
niece's wedding, which was
lots of fun. Then we went to
San Diego for almost four

weeks, chiefly lying on the
beach, body-surfing in the
ocean, and building sand
castles with our 5-year-old
grandson. Buff and I will
have our fiftieth wedding
anniversary this Nov., and
after all that time we have
two grandchildren, one five
years and the other one year
(also a boy)! Talk about rais-
ing some slow kids! We re-
turned from Calif. about
Aug. 8, and had to turn
around about four days later
to go to Albuquerque for
three or four days. As to
what we arc doing to occupy
our time, besides going to
San Diego, we usually go
skiing in Colo, in winter and
visit our son and those
grandkids in Ariz. a couple
of times a year. We play golf
a few times a week (usually),
and believe it or not, that
doesn't leave much time.
Most years we have taken a
foreign trip, but don't think
we'll manage it this year. We
have plans to attend a re-
union of meteorologists in
Washington, D.C. during
the first part of Oct. I just
found out yesterday that I'm
going to have a pacemaker
implant probably Mon.—in
fact, I sort of requested it."
Bob ended with, "We are
planning to attend the re-
union in Nov., and I'll surely
be looking forward to see-
ing everyone."

And what a delightful
surprise to hear from Artelle
Johnson Wallace. She writes
from 7374 Via Montecitos,
San Jose, Calif. 93135. Earl
and Artelle (Johnson)
Wallace moved from Hous-
ton to the San Francisco area
thirty-six years ago. They
have now been married fifty-
three years, have two girls
(Portland, Ore. and Seattle,
Wash.), two boys (San Di-
ego, Calif. and N. H.). All
are married, and they have
six grandchildren.

Earl received an MBA
from Harvard in 1941, spent
four years plus in the Army
during WWII, then obtained
a CPA, then spent thirty-
one years in the retail busi-
ness in accounting and fi-
nancial management—first
with Foley's, then on the
West Coast. He retired in
1979, or rather he quit work-
ing for money. He has been
a volunteer for Northern
Calif. Presbyterian Homes
during the past thirteen
years, serving as a member
of the board of directors.
For five years he has served
as treasurer, two years as vice-
chairman of the board, and
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two years as chairman of the
board. He has also workcd
for his church (Presbyterian)
and other civic organizations
and found a little time for
golf until arthritis and a knee
replacement interfered.

Artelle's experiences
with the Rice Library before
and after graduation served
her well when she worked
for the Resource Center (a
new concept during the days
of desegregation in the
schools). She has also worked
with the AAUW and the
League of Women Voters as
well as local civic organiza-
tions and her church. She is
now a tutor in the Literacy
Volunteers of America.

They say it's been an in-
teresting and varied "jour-
ney" adjusting to a family
move to California; doing
some world traveling includ-
ing the Soviet Union and
the Peoples' Republic of
China, as well as Panama,
Hawaii, Alaska, and Europe;
an annual reunion with their
children and their families;
and very importantly, their
"homecoming" journey to
Houston every five years to
meet special members of the
class of '39.

I also heard from along-
time Beaumont Rice (square
dancing) friend who moved
from Beaumont many years
ago. Everyone enjoys Class-
notes, and I think, like I do,
they read columns three or
four years in front and in
back of their year. Clayton
Lawler '44, who graduated
from high school in 1939
and then attended Rice,
wrote: "I noticed your class
of '39 is having a 55th
Homecoming luncheon on
Nov. 4. It reminded me of a
poem I wrote for my fiftieth
high school reunion."
Clayton enclosed his very
touching poem, "Lest We
Forget." Clayton continued
in his letter that he and his
wife, Louise, lived about two
blocks from Sam and
Frances Bethea for about
six years in the mid-1950s,
and said, judging by the pic-
ture in Sallyport, it appears
that time has treated them
very well.

1940
Class Recorders:
Julia Taylor Dill
7715 Hornwood
Houston, TX 77036
(713) 774-5208

Wanda Hoencke Spaw
5614 Inwood Dr.
Houston, TX 77056
(713) 622-9845

Class recorder Julia Taylor
Dill writes:

I talked recently to
Miriam Eliott Nolen. Her
husband, John F. Nolen,
died in 1993. He was a
graduate of Texas A&M.
They have three sons and
three grandchildren. One
son, Tom, is a football coach
at Lamar High School [in
Houston]. Another, Robert,
lives in Pcarland [Texas] and
is with Grocers' Supply. The
third son, John, lives in
Dallas. John's daughter,
who has an M.B.A. from
Georgetown University in
Washington, D.C., is pres-
ently living in Moscow as
part of the K.P.M.G. Eco-
nomic Policy Group.

It was good to catch up
with Miriam and all her fam-
ily. Miriam still lives in Hous-
ton (in Bellaire) and enjoys a
busy and productive life in
the community.

Class recorder Wanda
Spaw reports:

I had a real nice visit
with Fred T. Maudlin, Jr.'s
wife, Ruth. They still live
and work on the bay in
Kcmah, Texas. Fred and his
son Earl continue Maudlin
& Son (Manufacturing Co.),
originally begun by Fred and
his father. Now it is located
on acreage near Kemah with
their home and children's
homes close by. There are
two boys, three girls, and
eleven grandchildren in their
family.

Fred also has the Gulf
Coast Sail Boat Business 8c
Dry Storage at Kemah. It is
a marvelous family affair with
everyone working, living,
and playing together. Ruth
keeps the grandchildren
happy with snacks and her
helping hand. And Fred en-
joys his crew, sailing on spe-
cial occasions in one of his
three boats. It was a real
pleasure to learn the latest
about his wonderful family,
since a number of years ago
we were neighbors at Clear
Lake Shores.

In September, my hus-
band, Louis, and I were
pleased to attend the Silver
Platter Gala at the Hyatt,
honoring Doris Delhomme
and Robert (Bob) W. Hervey
and benefiting the Houston
Parkinson Society. We en-
joyed the beautiful evening
and were seated with other
Rice alumni, Margaret

Gready Bybee '30, John C.
Jackson, Jr. '47, and his
wife, Carolyn Delhomme
Jackson '49. Carolyn is
Doris Hervey's cousin.

This letter just came
from "Al" A. Goodson, Jr.:
"Gloria and !celebrated our
fiftieth wedding anniversary
this year (1994) with a cruise
around the Hawaiian Islands
followed by a stay at the
Hilton Golf & Tennis Club
at Turtle Bay on the north
shore of Oahu. We saw the
lava flow from an active vol-
cano on the island of Ha-
waii. Last year on an Alaskan
cruise we saw some active
glaciers, so we have seen two
of nature's most awesome
spectacles, fire and ice."
Congratulations and thanks
for sharing this memorable
moment with us.

As 1994 passes and the
new year begins, we would
share Loretta B. Buckley's
wish for you: "May all your
dreams in this splendid hour
reach fulfillment, and may
all the paths you walk be
lighted with peace, not only
today, but in all the days of
the year to come."

1141
Class Recorder:
Mary Austin
7230 Ridge Oak Dr.
Houston, TX 77088-5303
(713) 937-9040

Class recorder Mary Mine
Earhart Austin writes:

Your reporter made her
first trip to England in May.
The occasion was the four
hundredth birthday of my
ancestor, Edmund Rice
(1594-1663). Twelve of his
descendants met in
Marlborough, Mass., for a
birthday dinner and visit to
the grave of Edm und and his
wife, Thomazinc Frost. Then
we traveled to their home in
Bury St. Edmunds, County
Suffolk, England. There we
attended a special service at
St. Mary's Church, where
they were married in 1618,
followed by another birth-
day dinner at our hotel. We
toured the county and went
by chartered bus to London
for three days. It is possible
that William Marsh Rice was
a descendant of Edmund,
but so far this has not been
proven.

Charles Matthews re-
ports that Joyce Winning

Nagle '44 and Karen Hess
Rogers '68 (Jones) were
recently in Santa Fe, N.M.,
for an alumni gathering.
They visited with Haskell
Sheinberg, who sends his
greetings to '41 classmates
and invites those who visit in
that area to give him a call.
Haskell and his wife now live
in Santa Fe. He has had a
most interesting career with
the nearby Los Alamos Na-
tional Laboratory. His work
in metallurgy led to invited
presentations in Austria,
Russia, Poland, England,
and Czechoslovakia. He also
received recognition in the
widely read Scientific Ameri-
can magazine in the U.S.

It is with sadness that we
report the death of Lee
Wootters, who received a
B.S. in architecture. His
obituary stated that some of
his interests were tennis, ten-
nis, and more tennis. Two of
his tennis mates were Billy
Keenan and Louis Girard.

Your recorder is looking
forward to receiving some
newsy letters and/or tele-
phone calls from classmates.

1942
Class Recorder:
Oscar N. Hibler, Jr.
10306 Sugar Hill Dr.
Houston, TX 77042-1546
(713) 782-4499

Class recorder Oscar N.
Hibler, Jr. writes:

One of our classmates
had a nerve wracking and
terrifying experience in Au-
gust. She was kidnapped.
Yes, kidnapped!!! Sara
Pressly Poynter had finished
her grocery shopping at
about 4:30 p.m. at a neigh-
borhood supermarket in
Bellaire, Texas, and was get-
ting into her car when she
was approached by a 19-year-
old female brandishing a din-
ner knife who said, "Move
over." This was the begin-
ning of an eighteen-hour
ordeal for Sara which fortu-
nately had a happy ending.

Sara said that the kid-
napper was a poor driver who
sped and couldn't stay in her
own lane and who drove
around aimlessly, apparently
lost, until she sideswiped a
curb near Hobby Airport and
had to abandon Sara's car.
They paid a passerby two
dollars to take them to the
airport, where they rented a

car with Sara's credit card.
Next they drove around for
about four hours, stopping
twice to eat. Every ten or
fifteen minutes Sara asked
the kidnapper to call her
husband, Henry, which she
eventually did, and told him
that Sara was okay. At mid-
night, they took a room at a
Sharpstown area motel.

The next morning the
kidnapper had Sara write a
check for $1,300 and drove
to the drive-in window of
Sara's bank to get it cashcd.
Because of the size of the
check, the drive-in teller
could not cash it and told
Sara that she would have to
take it inside the bank to
have it cashed. Once in the
bank, Sara told the teller that
shc was being kidnapped,
and a Bellaire police officer
who was working in the bank
as a security guard ran out-
side to apprehend the kid-
napper; however, she sped
off, hitting the police officer
a glancing blow with the car.
All ended happily as Sara was
picked up at the bank by her
family and the kidnapper was
caught and arrested the next
morning and charged with
kidnapping, robbery, and
aggravated assault on a po-
lice officer.

Our quarterly mini-re-
unions are alive, well, and
thriving. However, we
would like to have a few more
attendees. Mark your calen-
dar for the next one to be
held on Tues., Feb. 21,
1995, at 1:00 P.M. at Autry
House. Come one, come all.

Classnotes is pleased to
announce that John Graves,
one of America's most ad-
mired and influential writ-
ers, will be honored on
March 4, 1995, 1-10 P.M.,
at the Dallas Museum of Art,
1717 Harwood, Dallas,
Texas. "John Graves Day"
will mark his seventy-fifth
year and the thirty-fifth an-
niversary of the publication
of his classic, Goodbye to a
River. Among the notables
expected to take part will be
Peter Matthiessen, Thomas
McGuane, Beverly Lowry,
and Tommy Lee Jones, who
will read Graves's well-
known story, "The Last Run-
ning."
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1943
Class Recorder:
Elizabeth Land Kaderli
4693 Adra Way
Oceanside, CA 92056-5143

Class recorder Elizabeth
Land Kaderli writes:

Well, folks, this time
people sent me stuff, and I
can pass it on to you. Halle-
lujah!

For beginnings, Peggy
Johnston Gibbons sent me
a lengthy article from the
Austin [Texas] American-
Statesman [June 30 and July
3, 1994] about Margaret
Lewis Bains. "Margaret
Lewis?" I asked myself. "You
mean 'Skeeter'?" And, sure
enough, that's who they
mean and who once was
awarded a National Science
Foundation grant to study
advanced biology. Appar-
ently she still moves as fast as
she ever did—up old Baldy
in Austin, grandchildren
trailing, and down creeks
everywhere to test for
coliform and to label plants.
I wish I could relay all the
article has to say about this
remarkable creature and her
twenty-nine years as a high
school teacher, but there
isn't room. To sum up, she's
been the president of twenty-
eight different clubs and in-
volved in about a dozen bob-

bits as well as writing poetry
and jotting down little wis-
doms at odd moments, my
favorite of which is: "Never
regret: if it's good, it's won-
derful; if it's bad, it's experi-
ence." She and husband
Louis are now retired and
are living on Slough Creek
near Austin and just cel-
ebrated fifty years of mar-
riage. [Note: Margie Stroup
Hood '45 also sent
Classnotes a copy of the two-
part article on Louis and
Margaret Bains. Thanks,
Margie. Congratulations,
Margaret and Louis, on fifty
years of marriage!]

Then comes this keen
note and picture from Jack
Patillo's wife, Jane, describ-
ing how, at John Leedom's
home in Dallas, John and
Jack celebrated their almost
simultaneous birthdays—
Jack's on July 23 and John's
on July 27—and both
bundles of joy born at the
same hospital! We all know
about Leedom and the Sen-
ate, but we/I didn't know
about Patillo and his place
on the Assn. of Rice Alumni
Board. What's more, as trea-
surer he handles the dough!
On Jane's behalf, they also
honor UT with their pres-
ence as members of the
Chancellor's Council and the
Littlefield Society.

Meredith James sent me
a clipping about the revival
of Nickle Joe's, alas now
named the Timber Wolf Pub

John Leedom, left, and Jack Patin. celebrate their
almost si ttttt haneous birthdays.

(yuk!). But then they've got
the largest beer selection in
Texas—so I guess that's
something. (Nothing that
costs a nickle, though!)

John K. Jones kindly
sent me a copy of the clip-
ping about Jess Bessinger
from the New York Times,
and lunch with Billy Chris-
topher netted a letter from
Ralph Young announcing
his and wife Marj's decision
to stay in Sugar Land after
surveying everything from
Calif. to the Texas Hill
Country. New address for
the Youngs is P.O. Box 26,
Sugar Land, Texas. Ralph
serves on the Sugar Land
City Council and plays golf.
He plays pretty good golf
but moans that he knows
little about politics so prob-
ably won't be on the City
Council very long. John,
how about giving Ralph a
little help there?

This came in from Wally
Chappell: "Time for another
shift! The last of November
I came to my second retire-
ment, this time from Lomas,
and what I'll do next is not
yet clear.

"Of course, there is a
long list of "Honey, do"
things at home, along with
being forty-five years behind
on putterings. And I have
some writing to do, some
granddaddy stuff, some vol-
unteering I'm interested in
(tired of boards, etc., and
ready for 'hands on' things
like tutoring kids), and vol-
unteer work in the church. I
will continue to teach The
Intensive Journal, as part of
the national program in per-
sonal and spiritual growth,
do what teaching and
preaching I'm asked to do,
and get serious about physi-
cal conditioning (since the
two cross-country bike rides
I've gotten too soft, and
aging saps endurance).

"We are regularly in
touch with the Archie
Hoods and with Reg Du-
gat. I'm negligent about
keeping up with my old
buddy (since the third grade)
Larry Prehn, but expect to
remedy that after December
first. Life remains about as
good as possible, still most
challenging, and far more to
do than I can ever do even if
I live to one hundred, which
I'm not sure I want to do.

Counting on that fifty-
fifth anniversary of our class,
and missing the old gang in
Houston."

How about that for a
cornucopia of notes and

news from thoughtful people
scattered all around! You are
welcome, meantime, to join
this elite group whenever you
choose.

194
Class Recorder:
Larry Hermes
2028 Albans Road
Houston, TX 77005
(713) 529-2009

1945
Class Recorder:
Jack Joplin
5001 Woodway Dr., Ph 1
Houston, TX 77056-1707
(713) 960-1582 (home)
(713) 498-6331 (office)

Lucy Love Doyle '41 writes:
"This is a note to inform you
of the death of Dr. William
("Bill") Freeman Love
(MA., 1947; Ph.D., 1949)
on July 21, 1994, in Boul-
der, Colo.

"Bill graduated from
Rice in 1945, receiving a B.S.
in physics. In subsequent
years he also received an
M.A. and a Ph.D., both in
physics, from Rice. After
serving a year in the U.S.
Navy and completing his
education, he taught for five
years at the U. of Penn. Af-
ter that he transferred his
teaching to the U. of Colo.
in Boulder, where his spe-
cialty was low temperature
physics. He also served as a
consultant to the Navy and
others dealing in low tem-
perature physics. He retired
four years ago and remained
a resident of Boulder.

"His wife, Theresa, pre-
ceded him in death. He is
survived by a son, Randall
Morgan Love, and two
daughters, Lisa and Amy.

"Bill was the youngest
in a family of five children,
all of whom were/are gradu-
ates of Rice: Frances '37
(deceased), Robert and
Lucy '41, and James '47
[deceased]."

1946
Class Recorder:
Doris Ehlinger Anderson
5556 Cran brook
Houston, TX 77056
(713) 871-8099

Class recorder Doris Ander-
son writes:

It is so good to hear from
friends that they actually read
the column. Murnez Smyth
Blades '45 writes, "I have
really enjoyed your interest-
ing reports on the class of
'46." She goes on to say that
her husband, the eminent
Dr. Duncan Blades, D.D.S.,
retired from practicing
periodontics a year ago, "but
we have an office to take care
of our personal business."

Kay Thompson Zels-
man, after her B.A. in French
from Rice, married Bob
Zelsman '47. They lived
mainly in Amarillo for twenty
years. She was teaching
chemistry and physics
(briefly, she says) and
French. She and Bob have
three fabulous daughters, all
UT grads, and six fabulous
grandchildren. The oldest
daughter is a practicing radi-
ologist who is married to a
surgeon and has four chil-
dren; the next, a mom with
two children; the youngest,
a single C.P.A. Since 1968,
Bob has been involved with
architectural and building
design and building—prima-
rily hospitals in many parts
of the world. They now live
in Austin and enjoy travel,
tennis, golf, and grandchil-
dren. Her fondest memories
of the Rice days are "the
wonderful friends we had,
the bridge games, the Wed.
night dances at Autry House,
the Rally Club picnics, try-
ing to get the odor off my
hands from my dogfish for
the Wed, night dances, go-
ing to the sallyport the morn-
ing of graduation and seeing
your name posted as one who
would graduate (I still dream
that I went to look and I
wasn't there!)." (Note: I
found my notes from Louise
Levy, who contends that
Bob is making noise about
all three daughters going to
"the" university. OK, OK.)
Further, they are consider-
ing selling their retirement
home on Horseshoe Bay and
taking up serious golfing in
Austin, where they always
wanted to retire.
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Louise also commented
that Margie Keeland and
Rosalie King were playing
lady, treating their friends to
lunch with a pretty basket of
flowers on the table and re-
membrances at each place—
no special occasion. Maybe
it's because Margie has re-
tired from the Houston In-
dependent School District.
She is described as a light
heart who worked in a very
serious job. She was an asso-
ciate school pyschologist for
HISD. Both Margie and
Burdette arc Rice grads. He
is a professor of architecture
at UH, maintains a private
practice, and serves on the
City of Houston Planning
Commission, as well as on
the councils of Park People,
the Rice Design Alliance, and
the Armand Bayou Nature
Center. They have four chil-
dren: a doctor, an M.B.A.,
an art history B.A., and a
business major; and ten
grandchildren (only one of
whom is a boy!).

Geane Brogniez Jef-
fery's aunt, whose husband
was president of Mexico at
one point, died recently.
Geane's son and her grand-
children have recently re-
turned from Germany,
where he had an assignment.
Her uncle, Raymond
Brogniez '40, visited Gcanc
and made some wonderful
suggestions to redo her
home. Gcanc is also remem-
bered for her light heart.
Who'd ever think she'd go
on to be a research techni-
cian at UT School of Den-
tistry and teacher of physical
science! (Not to mention
being a counselor and in-
structor of swimming.) She
wed mechanical engineer
Leonard D. "Jeff" Jeffery
'50 (now retired), and they
had three children: one is a
major in the U.S. Armored
Division, one is a budget
administrator in a hotel ca-
sino, and one is in the
master's program in com-
puter science at UT—San
Antonio. She writes from
Kerrville, Texas, where she
won the IIE Volunteer of
the Year award and the USIA
Volunteer award presented
by then President Ford. She
also spent thirty-five years in
Girl Scouts and twenty years
in the Red Cross. The couple
has lived in Panama, Iran,
Holland, and Greece, to
name a few. Now swimming,
dulcimer, and quilting are
her hobbies, and her fond
memories of Rice include the
PALS Follies and the Archi-

101.

Arts Ball. But get this—she
is the Waterfront Director
for Camp Waldemar, where
she teaches progressive
swimming, lifcguarding, and
trick roping! And she en-
tered the Senior Games in
1991 for the first time and
won two gold medals for the
50-meter freestyle and 50-
meter backstroke (crawl)!

One last and final note
(I promise). Myrven Cron
'44 has a place in Chappell
Hill, Texas. He carves won-
derful birds, and he has a
bed and breakfast. BCNU!

1947
Class Recorder:
Emily Butler Osborn
54 Lake Rd.
P.O. Box 537
Lake Jackson, TX 77566

1948
Class Recorder:
Ellcanor Graham Tyng
3455 Overbrook Lane
Houston, TX 77027
(713) 622-5241

Class recorder Elleanor
Graham Tyng writes:

Here's a great letter from
H. G. Whittington:

"I'm sorry that you've
been unable to reach me by
phone. Until recently,! have
been vice president and
medical director of Managed
Health Network, which has
required a great deal of travel.
I am now a health care con-
sultant with William M.
Mercer, which will still keep
me in the air quite a bit (al-
though, I hope, not as
much).

"After graduating from
Baylor, I went off to do an
internship at Detroit Receiv-
ing Hospital and then to the
Air Force and Korea as a
general duty medical officer.
After discharge, I took my
residency in psychiatry at
Mcnningcrs, in Topeka, Kan.
I stayed on in Kan. another
seven years in practice and as
an administrator of commu -
nity mental health programs
for the state. Then on to
Denver, Co., in 1965 to be-
come chief of psychiatry for
the Denver Dept. of Health
and Hospitals, developing
the community mental

health program there. I was
in Denver for eighteen years,
the first seven with the city
and the rest in private prac-
tice and a variety of
consultancies and director-
ships. I went to Lubbock for
a few years to reopen a psy-
chiatric unit in Methodist
Hospital and then came to
Houston in 1987 to work
for the Prudential Insurance
Co., moving to Managed
Health Network in 1991.
Along the way, I've taught a
bit, written several books and
too many articles, and
preached the mental health
gospel over numberless
chicken and English pea lun-
cheons!

"I had four children with
Ruth [Simpson '491, who
now lives in Athens, Ga. Our
oldest son is deceased; the
oldest daughter teaches eco-
nomics at the U. of Md.; the
second son is a horticultur-
ist; and the younger daugh-
ter is, belatedly, a nursing
student.

"Subsequently, I have
sired two additional children:
a twenty-two-year-old son
in graduate school at the U.
of Minn.; and a thirteen-
year-old still at home and
attending Kinkaid. My step-
daughter is a nurse in Min-
neapolis.

"My wife, Cynthia, has a
master's in Latin American
studies, a fascinating area
with few job opportunities!
She works at Grcmillion
Galleries when not chauf-
feuring our son for his
activities with TUTS
Humphrey School of the
Performing Arts.

"As a grudging ack-
nowledgement of my true
age, I have recently joined
the Sons of the Republic of
Texas, since an ancestor was
a member of Austin's Old
Three Hundred. My inter-
ests are many, with moun-
tain hiking, fly fishing, and
archaeology high on the list.
Since work is very impor-
tant, and since I don't have
the luxury to retire anyway,
I intend to continue employ-
ment as long as I can. Fortu-
nately, one of the many ad-
vantages of having an M.D.
is that meaningful work is
available even in one's dot-
age!

"So life continues to be
good and full for mc. A large
regret of mine is that I did
not keep in contact with any
Rice alumni over the years
that I was moving about,
preoccupied with my own
narcissistic concerns. I did

get to see a few people at the
George Williams conclave
last year, but it's been far too
long since I've seen most.
The fact that I started in
1945 and finished in 1948
has also left me suspended a
little between the two gradu-
ating classes. I was in such a
hurry in those days . . ."

Good to hear from you!
Thanks so much. And Merry
Christmas and Happy New
Year!

George L. Wahneley when
he played for the Owls

Frances and Sam Bcthea,
class recorders for the class
of '39, report that Dr.
George L. Walmsley has
retired from his Baytown,
Texas, medical practice. Dr.
Walmsley grew up in
Baytown and was an out-
standing athlete, earning a
spot in the Texas High
School Football Hall of
Fame. He went on to play
football at Rice, where he
was named to the All-South-
west Conference team in his
freshman year. At Rice he
lettered all four years in foot-
ball and one year in track.
He was named to the Rice
University Athletic Hall of
Fame in 1973.

Dr. Walmsley practiced
medicine in Baytown for al-
most four decades. In addi-
tion to helping found the
Gulf Coast Hospital, he was
a member of the East Harris
Co. Medical Society, the
Harris Co. Medical Society,
the Texas Academy of Fam-
ily Practice, the Texas Medi-
cal Association, and the
American Medical Associa-
tion. He currently serves as a
member of the BayCoast
Medical Board of Directors.

He met his wife, Liza,
while attending Rice. He says
he plans to spend a lot of
time reading, traveling, fish-
ing, and visiting the family's
place on the bay.

"We thought you'd like
to know about our family
doctor and friend," say the
Betheas.

1949
Class Recorder:
Mary Jane Mondshinc
Abbey
8107 Leader
Houston, TX 77036-5615

Class recorder Mary Jane
Mondshine Abbey writes:

Ted Workman began
his Rice education in 1940
and finished work on his
degree in 1949 after a seri-
ous interruption caused by
WWII. He served in both
the European and Pacific
theaters as an Army combat
engineer. His career since
graduation has spanned the
globe. He has worked for
various chemical companies
in engineering/construction
and sales/marketing divi-
sions as well as consulting
until his retirement in 1992.
He is divorced and has four
children (all college grads)
and seven grandchildren. His
hobby since retirement is
genealogy. He has traveled
to four southern states trac-
ing antebellum roots. His
goal is to write his family
history for his children.

Mary DeAnda, origi-
nally '48, attended the Medi-
cal Technology School at St.
Joseph's Hospital. She
worked as a medical tech-
nologist until 1972 when she
completed her degree. Since
graduation, she has worked
in environmental pollution
control. She retired from this
second career in 1992. She
recently went on a Rice
Alumni-sponsored Danube
River cruise which she highly
endorses. She also recom-
mends the Rice Singles
group.

German students of the
1940s remember Herr Lyle.
He died two years ago. After
teaching at Rice for many
years, he attended law
school. He was the oldest
person in his school to pass
the bar exam (sixty-two years
of age). At the time of his
death, he and his wife re-
sided in East Windsor, New
Jersey.
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1950 1952
Class Recorder:
Marty Gibson Roessler
4040 San Felipe, No. 229
Houston, TX 77027-3944
(713) 963-8595 (home)
(713) 782-8400 (work)

Class recorder Marty
Gibson Roessler writes:

It's said, "No news is
good news." So, since I have
no news this time, that must
mean there's lots of good
news coming real soon.

May you and yours have
a very Merry Christmas and
a wonderful, healthy 1995.

1051

M. J. Haest

M. L Haest (B.S., 1952)
writes: "I retired effective
June 1, 1994, after thirty-
nine years with Westing-
house Electric Corp. We
lived in Pittsburgh, Phila-
delphia, and Houston but
have been in Dallas the past
twenty-five years, all with
Westinghouse.
"We plan to travel

abroad and to visit children
and grandchildren in Mid-
land, Texas, Ark., and Fla.
and save a little time for golf
and tennis.

"Our Rice years are still
some of our fondest memo-
ries. We were the first class
of the five-year engineering
Program, and I lived four of
those five years in that tower
oflearning, East Hall. I mar-
ried Lefty Castille '54 in
Dec. 1952, and we moved
to Newport, R.I., and three
years with the U.S. Navy.

"It's been a long time
since there has been any news
from the class of '51. Maybe
I can spur some response."

Louise Clegg Holubec
writes: "There hasn't been
much news from the class of
'52, so I'm finally writing a
little bit about my life. I
transferred to TSCW after
my freshman year at Rice
where many of my Lamar
High School ( '48) classmates
attended. I rushed through
TSCW with full year classes
and graduated in Aug. 1951.
I taught girls' physical edu-
cation classes (freshmen
through seniors) for two
years at LaGrange [Texas]
High School. I didn't like
teaching, so I quit and
worked for Tennessee Gas
Transmission Co. and dis-
covered "business" was
great. In 1954, I was mar-
ried to Cleo Holubcc, a
LaGrange native, at El -
mcndorf Air Force Base in
Anchorage, Alaska. After dis-
charge, we returned to
Houston, where Cleo was
employed by Union Oil of
Calif. We had the traditional
family life with my being at
home in Bellaire to rear our
three children, two sons and
a daughter. After early re-
tirement in 1986 with the
"oil crunch," we left the big
city for the comforts of New
Braunfels [Texas]. I had been
active in patriotic societies
in Houston—Daughters of
the American Revolution,
United States Daughters of
1812, and Magna Charta
Dames. Concentrating on
USD of 1812, I served as
Tait Chapter president, then
state recording secretary, and
later state president ( 1986-
88). I then became the na-
tional chairman of the 1812
Grave Locations and Mark-
ers for two administrations,
from 1988 to 1994. It was
an honor to be elected na-
tional recording secretary
from 1991-94 and national
second vice president until
1997. My husband and I
enjoyed our travels each April
and Oct. to 1812 meetings
in Washington, D.C., after
which we always visited
Lancaster Co., Penn., where
an ancestor had come in
1710. We would travel for
three weeks to make pur-
chases for our antique-col-
lectible business with booths
located in Carmine and New
Braunfels, Texas. Life was
good until Cleo's sudden
death in March 1993. Since
then, I've been trying to find

myself, mainly by travelling
every few months. I saw
many Rice classmates at the
forty-fifth reunion of Lamar
HS in 1993, held in Hous-
ton.

John P. Papuga '51 writes:
"I would like to inform
friends of Jim Dowden that
Jim is seriously ill and that
he is now residing at Seneca
Hills Village, Room 427,
5350 Saltsburg Road,
Verona, Penn. 15147. Jim
would be very happy to hear
from any of his old class-
mates from the Rice Insti-
tute days."

1153
Class Recorder:
Jackie Darden Rundstcin
10702 Willowisp Dr.
Houston, TX 77035-3522
(713) 723-5291

1954
Class Recorder:
Mary Anne Mewhinney
Collins
P.O. Box 271
Hunt, TX 78024

Ron Darby, now a chemical
engineering professor at
Texas A8cM University in
College Station, Texas, has
been named a Fellow of the
American Institute of
Chemical Engineers. In ad-
dition to his teaching and
research, he is an industrial
consultant to several organi-
zations. He is the author of
two books and forty-two
technical publications, many
of which have won awards.

1957
Class Recorder:
Dixie Leggett
13411 Kingsride
Houston, TX 77079-3430
(713) 468-5929

Class recorder Dixie Leggett
writes:

It was good to learn from
Shirley Dittert Grunert
that Jan and Mac
McDonnell have settled in
Houston. I really appreciate
Mac sending me the follow-
ing news about him and his
family.

Mac writes: "Jan and I
moved back to Houston
from Portland, Ore., in June.
I took long-term disability
and retired from Planar Sys-
tems. Our three daughters,
seven grandchildren, and a
brother live in Houston. We
are enjoying baby-sitting and
family get-togethers. Jan is
looking for bridge games,
and I expect to get involved
helping small start-up com-
panies, health permitting. I
am continuing a four-year
fight against lung cancer.
Not bad since only a small
percentage survives a year."

Mac and Jan can be
reached at 13827 Carriage
Walk Lane, Houston, Texas
77077. Their phone num-
ber is (713) 293-8683.

1958
Class Recorder:
Phyllis Phair Walton
4233 Harper's Ferry Rd.
Birmingham, AL 35213
(205) 870-0332

1156 1050
Class Recorder:
Maurine Bell Bybee
3800 Chevy Chase
Houston, TX 77019
(713) 622-3705

George Nyfeler writes:
"Second retirement (first was
from the army) in Sept. 1993
from the National Rifle Assn.
Dote now on the grandchil-
dren, who have identified me
as a 'soft touch.'"

Class Recorder:
Carol Nasby Brown
7313 Rio Grande Blvd. NW
Albuquerque, NM 87107
(505) 345-7950

Class Recorder:
Galloway Hudson
922 Autumn Oaks
Houston, TX 77079
(713) 932-9088 (home)
(713) 753-4295 (work)

Class recorder Galloway
Hudson (VViess; B.S., 1961)
writes:

I'm writing this right
after the Baylor football
game. The Owls almost
pulled it off. Had they not
fumbled away their 14-13
lead over the Bears, I'm con-
vinced that the pathetic
Coogs wouldn't have denied
our Owls their destiny as
Cotton Bowl hosts every four
decades or so. Did you hon-
estly think you'd live long
enough to relive January 1,
1958? (Or, If you missed
that one, January 1,1961, in
New Orleans?) I sure didn't,
but it was almost a reality. A
minor bowl is still a possibil-
ity as I write this, but not
likely. Anyway, what a
strange and wacky world, to
think that Rice could risc
again in football! (We al-
ready corner the market in
almost any other university
category you can name, so
there!)

Hal Gosnell (Hanszcn)
was in Houston for Home-
coming 1994 and has big
plans for our thirty-five-year
reunion in 1995. While here
he reported seeing classmates
Clarence Miller (Baker;
B.S., 1961), Jim Kitchell
(Hanszen), Wayne Hanson
(Hanszen; M.S., 1965), and
Don Blair (Weiss). Hal
would like to set up a com-
munications base for our
class at his place of business
in Rome, Ga., both to dis-
seminate class news and to
advise of preparations for the
1995 reunion. Because of
the long lead time required
to publish these classnotes,
such an auxiliary network
would be very useful. We're
working on it.

Hal also provided the
following accomplishments
for our class, to supplement
those mentioned in the
June/July 1994 issue: we
participated in the lockout
in 1957 after beating the
No. 1 Aggics 7-6; we rode
and swigged in the first
Beer/Bike race; and we were
involved in the first panty
raid on campus, the year
Jones College opened as an
all-female establishment.
These events were not
unique to our class, but they
provide great memories, any-
way. Hal speculates that
today's student wouldn't get
worked up over anything so
stupid as a panty raid, since
panties are apparently now
readily available from a suite
mate or other POSSLQ. The
basic concept remains the
same for today's students,
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however; you do those sorts
of things because the ad-
ministration doesn't want
you to do them.

Hal further writes that
in April of last year he was in
Asheville, N.C., for meet-
ings and had a chance to
meet Sylvia Davis Ready
(Jones) for lunch. He re-
ports that she has changed
very little since graduation;
the reason may be that she is
the media guru for Asheville
High. "We talked about wir-
ing networks and hooking
up PCs, in between catching
up on classmates," Hal
writes. "Who would ever
believe that Sylvia and I
would be talking like a couple
of geeks? Well, that Sylvia
would be, anyway. Milton
'59, Sylvia's spouse, has his
doctorate and is on the fac-
ulty at UNC-Asheville."

Mary and! were in N.C.
last spring, but we didn't
realize that Sylvia was in
Asheville, and we missed see-
ing Barton Parks ( Hans-
zcn), who is on the faculty at
Guilford College in Greens-
boro. If there is a campus
around (other than Duke's)
more beautiful than Rice's,
it's Guilford's.

It is my sad and unpleas-
ant duty to report the deaths
of two classmates. Gerald
Reifel (Baker) died of can-
cer in Houston on Oct. 21,
1994. He had been a credit
manager for Reader's
Wholesale Distributors, Inc.
of Houston for sixteen years.
He is survived by Rose Lee,
his wife of thirty-three years,
a daughter, and two sons.

Charles Lee ("Chic")
Sale (Baker) died of a heart
attack on July 17, 1994, in
New Orleans. Chic was one
of thirteen eager freshmen
from Corpus Christi, Texas,
who found themselves at
Rice in the fall of 1956:
Sonny Cofer (Will Rice),
Larry Dueitt '62 (Wiess),
Galloway Hudson, Ed
Gilpin, Terry Koonce (Will
Rice; Ph.D., 1964), Paul
Norrod (Baker), Brent
Ocker '62 (Wiess), Wayne
Rogers (Baker; B.S., 1961),
Chic Sale, Carl Scott
(Baker), Jay Smith (Will
Rice; B.S., 1961), Gene
Swilley '61 (Will Rice; M.S.,
1963; Ph.D., 1966), and
Clay Wellborn (Will Rice;
B.Arch., 1965; M.Arch.,
1966). Taking into account
Gene Swillcy's death a few
years ago, there are now
eleven of us remaining. Chic
was born in Corpus Christi
but lived in Metairie, La.,

since 1972, having retired
there as a supervisory special
agent after twenty-one years
with the FBI. He was trea-
surer of the vestry and former
senior warden of St.
Augustinc's Episcopal
Church, as well as a volun-
teer at the Historic New
Orleans Collection. He is
survived by his wife, Ann
Pettus Sale '61 ( Jones), and
three sons. Hal Gosnell
writes to tell us that he and
Chic roomed together years
ago in Quantico as Marine
second lieutenants. "Chic
became a tanker after Basic
School," he writes, "so we
parted ways within the
Corps. He served one tour
in Vietnam and left the Ma-
rine Corps after ten years of
active duty. He then got his
M.B.A. at U of H . and joined
the FBI. He was mostly in-
volved with white-collar
crime, and as a supervisory
agent he did much work on
the S 8c L debacle. A nation-
ally recognized expert on
insurance fraud, he retired
from the FBI last year." Hal
reports that the three sons
(Todd, Scott, and Chris)
have all graduated from col-
lege and are doing fine and
that Ann is "holding up well
and keeps busy working at
the Ochsner Clinic in New
Orleans. She passes her re-
gards to all of our classmates
and asks that they stay in
touch."

In reflecting upon that
Corpus Christi contingent,
I have always found it amaz-
ing that twelve of the thir-
teen earned degrees from
Rice. Not a bad percentage,
especially in those days, and
some of us ( believe me) were
not prepared for the rigors
of a Rice education. The only
one who didn't graduate
sooner or later, Ed Gilpin,
transferred after one semes-
ter to a Baptist school to
study for the ministry. I'm
convinced he could have
made it thirteen for thirteen
if he hadn't lost interest. You
might even say we batted
1.000, because Rex Rambo
(Wiess) from Corpus Christi
joined the class later and
graduated with us in 1960.

Mary and I attended the
wedding of Charles
Donellan's (Wiess) daugh-
ter Kathleen Donellan '92
(Wiess) to Chris Brooks '91
(Wiess) at the Rice Memo-
rial Chapel on August 6,
1994. A reception followed
at the Bistro Vino on Ala-
bama. It was great to see not
only Charlie, but also his

assorted children, stepchil-
dren, and other close rela-
tives, and to meet Chris' fam-
ily as well. (Chris' dad, Dr.
Philip Brooks, has been a
professor ofchemistry at Rice
since the mid-1960's.)
Charlie, you may recall, has
been widowed twice, but
guess what? He caught the
bride's garter at the recep-
tion, meaning that I may
have to brush up on my "best
man" act for yet a third time.
Charlie retired just a week
before the wedding (boo!
hiss!), so at least he'll have a
lot of time to think about his
next move before he makes
any commitments. He's still
living in the New Orleans
area.

Make your plans now to
be in Houston for Home-
coming '95. The weekend
of October 28 (Texas A&M
football game) has been cho-
sen, but it's subject to
change, according to thc
Alumni Office. Something
to do with the bad ole Aggies
being on probation.

There's more, but each
Class Recorder is now under
a severe space constraint, so
we'll get to it next time.

Class Recorder:
Nancy Thornall Burch
3311 Stoney Brook Dr.
Houston, TX 77063
(713) 781-3634

Class Recorder:
Eleanor Powers Beebe
2908 Ella Lee Lane
Houston, TX 77019
(713) 526-5424

Class recorder Eleanor
Beebe (Jones) writes:

Robert Johnston (Will
Rice; B.S., 1963) writes that
he and his wife, Barbara, vis-
ited for a second time Mary
Ann Calkins Pilain (Jones)
and her husband, Jean-
Jacques, at their castle out-
side Aberdeen, Scotland.
"The fall (hill) walks and
French (Scottish) cuisine
were once again superb, as
was the company. The purple
heather (to view) and the
Scottish eggs (to cat) were
particularly fine this year."

Mary Ann Calkins Main and Robert
Johnston at Lirkleyhead Castle. Seathind

Robert, in addition to
jogging fairly regularly with
Jim Doty (Wiess), has en-
joyed a second jog with the
President at the White House
and reports: "Press reports
of concern about President
Clinton's physical condition
arc misplaced. (The New
Tork Tittles recently wrote in
such a vein...or is it in vain?.
. .or are they trying to use
physical as a vane for "fiscal"
or "political?") The Presi-
dent regularly jogs three
miles at eight and a half min-
utes per mile, which is prob-
ably 90th percentile for any
forty-seven-year-old, much
less for a 6'2", 220-pound
workaholic with a high stress
job. He was in good spirits
as well as good shape."

C. J. Peters (Wiess)
writes: "I rarely write this
kind of thing, but I enjoy
hearing old names and their
activities, so I thought I'd
drop you a line—particularly
after reading your last
column's threat. I am mar-
ried to Susan Medenwald,
whom I met fifteen years
ago in Frederick, Md. lam a
physician and a virologist
with an interest in exotic vi-
ral diseases; and she and I
moved to Atlanta, Ga., two
years ago, where I am em-
ployed by the CDC. Susan,
who has a Ph.D. in English
from the U. of Md., is head
of collection development
for language and literature
for the Emory U. Woodruff
Library and loves her job. In

some ways Emory reminds
me of Rice, but not in too
many. My job is to watch
out for dangerous viruses
that might be imported into
the U.S. or crop up here
unexpectedly. No sooner
had I settled in than an epi-
demic of obscure respiratory
disease cropped up in the
southwestern states last sum-
mer. It turned out to be due
to a hantavirus carried by
rodents, and the virus has
been around for a while over
much of the U.S. We have
even turned up a couple of
cases in Texas, including one
not far from my aunt's vaca-
tion cabin in East Texas. That
has pretty much occupied all
my time since, but it has
been an interesting and re-
warding investigation.

"There is an active local
Rice alumni group, but I
have been a bad guy and not
gotten together with them,
pleading business."

Thank you so much for
the news, Robert and C. J.!
Confidential to the Atlanta
Rice Club: C. J. Peters needs
a call!

Victor Henry Edwards
( Jones) has been named a
Fellow of the American In-
stitute of Chemical Engi-
neers. He has served as an
assistant professor of chemi-
cal engineering at Cornell,
and as assistant program
manager for the National
Science Foundation. He is
now a process engineering
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manager for Allstates De-
sign and Development in
Houston.

1963
Class Recorder:
Kathleen Much
128 Hillside Ave.
Menlo Park, CA
94025-6538
(415) 854-8968 (home)
(415) 321-2052 (work)
email:
kathleen@casbs.stanford.cdu

1004
Class Recorder:
Dale Gentry Miller
20406 Chadbury Park Dr.
Katy, TX 77450

Class recorder Dale Gentry
Miller (Jones) writes:

I love your responses to
the reunion questionnaire.
They gave mc great material
for this column!

Don Lewis (Wiess)
writes he is an ob-gyn in
Waco, Texas, and he and his
wife, Virginia, have three
children. Scott is a senior at
UT; Beth is a junior at SMU;
and Becky, number five in
her class, is a senior in high
school. Don enjoys skiing,
biking, and flyfishing, and
he and Virginia are enthusi-
astic mountain climbers.

John Mims (Hanszen)
reports that since 1976 he
has been the executive di-
rector of the McAllen Medi-
cal Center. He and his wife,
Caren, have a married
daughter who graduated
cum laude from UT and a
son who is a senior at A&M.
He says, "My belly size has
expanded to such girth as to
make the 'Belly Roll' near
impossible."

Wiley Williams (Baker)
writes that he is a professor
of mathematics at the U. of
Louisville, and that "my wife
and I will celebrate our
twenty-seventh anniversary
this summer. My daughter
Amy is twenty and off find-
ing herself with a boyfriend;
my son Brian is thirteen and
an avid Boy Scout." He adds
he won the national billiards
championship in 1967 and
enjoys swimming, the gui-
tar, and roses.

Anita Jones (Jones) is

Warner Strang ( Baker; B.S.,
1967) writes: "The second
annual Baker '66 Memorial
Invitational Weekend was
held at the Hyatt Hill Coun-
try Resort April 15-17,1994.
Noted attendees were Pete
Saunders (Baker; B.S.,
1967; M.S., 1969) and Su-
san Saunders '69 (Jones),
Martha and Bill Dolman
(Baker), Tom Garrard
( Baker), and perennial party-
goers Robert Easton
(Baker; B.S., 1967), David
Rhodes (Baker; B.Arch.,

1967), and Strang. Plans
were made for spring 1995
at a site in the Northeast,
and Strang was saddled with
the responsibility. It now
looks like May 5 and 6 at the
Woods Resort in West Va.
near Washington. Watch
these pages and your mail-
box for more news."

Homer F. Walker (Hans-
zen) was named Researcher
of the Year in the College of
Science at Utah State U.,
where he is a professor of
mathematics.

1967
Douglas McNeal (Baker)
writes: "Douglas McNeal has
taken up his new duties as
the science officer at the U.S.
Embassy in Prague, the
Czech Republic. Besides re-
porting on environmental
issues and Czech technol-
ogy policy, he helps manage
a small program designed to
encourage U.S. scientists and
engineers to pursue coop-
erative research with Czech
counterparts. Douglas, his
wife Shiaoling, and their sons
Tim and Kevin (four and
two) are enjoying their ad-
justment to Czech culture
and their struggle with the
Czech language. Douglas
would welcome hearing
from classmates and other
Rice people: international fax
number—(011-42-2) 2451-
1001.

"Enjoyed so much see-
ing Bill Kennedy (Baker)
and Joy Hodge Kennedy
'69 (Brown)—although all
too briefly—at our home in
McLean, Va. (a suburb of
Washington, D.C.), in June,
just a week after their twenty-
seventh anniversary!"

the Director of Defense Re-
search and Engineering at
the U.S. Dept. of Defense in
Washington, D.C. She and
her husband, Bill, "live in
Charlottesville, Va., the
beautiful Blue Ridge Moun-
tain town where Thomas
Jefferson located the U. of
Va. and Monticello. We're
ten minutes' drive outside
of town. That means we live
in the country in a home we
designed and built several
years ago. Flowers and veg-
etables grow abundantly in
our gardens. And we've
reached an accomodation
with the denizens of the sur-
rounding woods." She also
writes, "My work week is
spent at the Dept. of De-
fense dealing with science
and technology policy and
programs."

Ryn Bowers (Jones) sends
the following news about her
friends Louisa Bertch
Green (Jones) and Ron
Green '67 ( Baker). Ron was
awarded a spring residency
for several weeks' study in
Bellagio, Italy, by the
Rockefeller Fdn. The award
provided for Ron and
Louisa's stay from March
through April in a sixteenth-
century villa with ten to four-
teen other scholars and art-
ists and their spouses. They
planned to make use of the
award to complete work on
their book manuscripts.

In Feb. 1990, Louisa
became responsible for the
completion and publication
of a manuscript authored by
her dissertation director,
upon whose death the
project was left in Louisa's
hands. The book was pub-
lished by Princeton U. Press
in July 1993 and has en-
joyed much success.

1966
1968
Class Recorder:
Judy Malo Ragland
9800 Hollock, Apt. 1105
Houston, TX 77075-1833
(713) 947-2366 (home)
(713) 855-5600 (work)

Jarol B. Manheim (Wiess),
a professor of political com-
munication at George Wash-
ington U., was elected to a
second term as director of
the university's National

Center for Communication
Studies, which he describes
as a school of communica-
tion with a distinctly Wash-
ington spin. A lot of the job
involves getting to know the
journalists, political consult-
ants, lobbyists, public and
government relations profes-
sionals, press secretaries, and
others who make the nation's
capital work. So far, he says,
that is enough to offset the
boredom of the usual aca-
demic "administrivia."
Jerry's latest book, Strategic
Public Diplomacy and
American Foreign Policy: The
Evolution of Influence, was
published this summer by
Oxford U. Press. Run out
and buy a copy.

Class Recorder:
Kathleen Callaway
8, rue Leon Blum
Talence 33400
France

John F. Sorte (Hanszen;
M.Ch.E., 1970) writes: "I
am writing to follow up on
the Sallyport article about
me in the Oct./Nov. '92
issue that described my role
as CEO of Drexel Burnham
Lambert following its bank-
ruptcy and its subsequent
reorganization as New Street
Capital. As described in the
article, New Street Capital
was required to be sold prior
to 1996 for the benefit of
Drexel's stockholders and
creditors. We successfully
concluded the sale of New
Street Capital in Feb. 1994
at a price far exceeding ex-
pectations, so that many
creditors recovered more
than one hundred percent
ofthcir investment in Drexel.
Since then, I have formed
New Street Advisors L.P., a
merchant bank to acquire
established middle market
growth companies with a
focus on companies involved
in operational or financial
restructurings."

1970
Class Recorder:
Ann Olsen
233 Lauderdale Road
Nashville, TN 37205
(615) 385-9416 (home)

1971
Don Feehan (Baker) writes:
"Several years ago, Sallyport
published a series of articles
and letters about Vicky
Douglass (Jones), a class-
mate of mine who was living
in the Oakland [Calif.] area.
She had Huntington's
chorea. I don't recall seeing
any follow-up to those sto-
ries, and I would very much
like to hear how she is do-
ing.

"I was showing my fresh-
man yearbook to a friend the
other day, and I ran across a
picture of Vicky being car-
ried around by someone in a
gorilla suit. It got me think-
ing about her."

If a member of the class
of '71—or anyone else—has
kept up with Vicky and has
information that could be
shared with Don, please con-
tact him at P.O. Box 7006,
San Francisco, Calif. 94120-
7006.

1972
Class Recorder:
Tim Thurston
1944 Arlington Ave.
Columbus, OH
43212-1038
(614) 486-4846 (home)

See profile on next page.

1973
Class Recorder:
Wes Dorman
218 Quinlan, Box 511
Kerrville, TX 78028

Joseph Jerry Behal (Will
Rice) announces that he is
now in private practice as a
family practitioner after fif-
teen years dedicated as an
assoc. professor of family
practice at the South Texas
Family Practice Residency
Program, an affiliate of the
UT Health Science Center
at San Antonio.

He is married and has
two daughters—twenty -
three-year-old Myra and
thirteen-year-old Jacquelyn.
His wife, Madeline, is a reg-
istered nurse.
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1972 Classnotes profile
Class recorder F. Timothy Thurston (Lovett) writes:

I have returned from Almaty, Kazakhstan, where I worked in the
embassy from April 9 through Aug. 27 as the acting defense attache. As such,
I was a principal member of the ambassador's staff (the Country Team) and
the chief Dept. of Defense representative in the country.

Kazakhstan is a country of considerable strategic and economic impor-
tance. It is the seventh largest country in the world and is one of four former
Soviet republics with nuclear weapons. Kazakhstan also is endowed with
immense resources.

I may be returning to Almaty or one of several other capitals in the former
Soviet Union for several more months. Through the grapevine, I learned
that Joe Tullbane '71 (Lovett; B.Arch., 1972) was at the same time serving
as the army attache in Madrid.

In the years since graduation, I have seldom seen fellow Rice graduates,
and I never run into anyone who attended Rice at the same time as I.
However, in out-of-the-way Almaty, tucked in the mountains in the
southeast corner of Kazakhstan near the border with China, I finally saw
several Rice graduates.

May 24 through 31, Jeff Peppers '73 (Sid Rich; M.A., 1976) visited
Almaty. Jeff lived in Lovett before he transferred to Sid Richardson, and we
served in army ROTC together. Jeff is currently a Lt. Col. in the army,
serving as the commander of the army's Science and Technology Center-
Europe, which is located in Frankfurt, Ger. Currently a member of the Army
Acquisition Corps, he formerly served in the Transportation Corps. His
wife, also a Lt. Col. in the army, is assigned in Ger. close to Frankfurt. They
have a six-year-old child. Jeff attended Rice on an ROTC scholarship. He
then delayed his military career three years to receive a law degree from U
of H and a master's in history from Rice.

On June 28, I met with a Defense Conversion delegation that visited
Almaty. In the middle of the discussions, I realized that one of the women
in the delegation was wearing a Rice ring. She is Karen Burkett '87
(Brown). Karen lives in the Va. suburbs of Washington, where she works as
a foreign industry analyst in the Bureau of Export Administration of the
Dept. of Commerce. As a member of the Defense Conversion team, Karen
is working to identify Kazakhstani defense plants that qualify for Nunn-
Lugar funding to convert to the production of nondefense products.
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John L. Naman (Lovett;
M.B.A., 1990) writes: "John
L. Naman accepted a
postdoctoral fellowship at
Carnegie Mellon U. after
completing his Ph.D. in June
1994."

1975
Shelley Smith writes that her
husband, Michael Aloysius
Freney (M.A.,1975; Ph.D.,
1976), "died on March 28,
1994. The years at Rice were
important to Michael in
terms of intellectual stimu-
lation, friendships, and later,
professional recognition.
Many of his classmates have
written thoughtful notes to
me since his death. Stories of
the Marching Owl Band al-
ways made me laugh!"

1976
Charles W. Cope (Baker)
has accepted a position as a
director with BZW North
America's Structured Prod-
ucts Group, a division of an
investment banking corpo-
ration. Cope was formerly
an associate international tax
counsel in the Office of Tax
Policy of the U.S. Treasury
Dept.

1977
Jim Turley ( Lovett; M.Acc.,
1978) writes: "Became area
managing partner for Ernst
8c Young's Minneapolis of-
fice—area covers Minn., N.
and S. Dak., and Wisc."

Class Recorder:
Frank Duca
2795 Darley Ave.
Boulder, CO 80303-6305
(303) 543-8684 (home)
(303) 478-4593 (work)

email: faducaeouray.denver.
colorado.edu

John Bolt Harris (Will Rice)
writes: "Several changes have
occurred in my life over the
last few years. First, I am
now working for Centex
Homes, the nation's largest
home builder, as the land
acquisition and development
manager for the Central
Texas division in Austin.
More importantly, Susan and
I had our first child, Haley
Gray Harris, on Oct. 13,
1993."

Ellen Smith Pryor (Baker)
has returned to the faculty
of Southern Methodist U.
School of Law as an associ-
ate professor. A member of
the SMU faculty from 1986-
1991, she had been a visit-
ing professor at the U. of
Texas School of Law since
1992.

1979
Class Recorder:
Dr. Thomas N. Pajcwski
3023 Watcrcrest Dr.
Charlottesville, VA 22901-
7224 or
U. of Virginia Health Sci-
ences Center
Dept. of Anesthesiology
Box 238
Charlottesville, VA 22908
(804) 974-7832 (home)
(804) 924-2283 (work)
(804) 982-0019 (work fax)

Class Recorder:
Richard Morris
P.O. Box 1830
Bellaire, TX 77402-1830
(713) 667-5944

1981
Class Recorder:
B. David Brent, M.D.
4804 Toreador Dr.
Austin, TX 78746-2413

Class recorder B. David
Brent (VVill Rice) writes:

I recently received cor-
respondence from a class-
mate, Chris Castaneda
(Hanszen). Chris relates that

hi
te

fo

.11

at
ci
al

re

SI
(I
Ju
(L
wi
th
Li
(V
(I
di

gu

'8
Di

Hi

(I
an
It I
tu.

fr
(S
IB
wi
Fr
wi
S:
Rc

lo

hi
lar
,8

frc
Br

fro

(L
M:
(IN
Lai

3
sail
d a
01
yid
acc

Bit

prc
par
par
len
We

ens
piti
tos
to
On

sfic
Od

50 Sallyport



T.

c)
VC

1C

cx
:st

nt
.al
n.

cy
3,

:r)
try
U.

of
6-
it-
of
ce

ci-

8

rid

Dr-

ss-
da
rut

he has recently accepted a
tenure-track asst. professor
position in history at Cali-
fornia State U., Sacramento.
His wife, Terri Castaneda
'88 (MA.; Ph.D., 1993),
who received her Ph.D. in
anthropology at Rice, is ex-
cited about exploring job
opportunities in the Sacra-
mento area. They send their
regards to fellow classmates.

Susan Rhymes Ficklin
(Jones) writes: "On Sat.,
June 25,1994, Dan Weaver
(Lovett) joined in marriage
with Laura Gregory under
the stars in Navasota, Texas.
Lincoln Binford '80
(Wiess) and Dave King
(Lovett) were in the wed.
ding party. Among the
guests were Lincoln's wife
Nancy Trimble Binford
'83 (Lovett) from Dallas;
Dave's wife Phoebe Weseley
'84 (Baker) from Bedford
Hills, New York; Chris Pool
(Lovett), his wife Kathleen,
and daughter Caroline from
Ithaca, New York (but spiri-
tually from Natchez, Miss.);
Dave Power '82 (Lovett)
from Colorado Springs
(Suzanna Schulze '82
[Baker; M.Mus., 1982], his
wife, couldn't make it); Sam
Francis '80 (Lovett), his
wife Linda, and new son
Samuel Jordan from Austin;
Bob Nunley (Lovett), his
wife Dana, and his son Tay-
lor from Sabinal, Texas; Bob
Dunlap '80 (Lovett) and
his wife Jeri from The Wood-
lands, Texas; Greg Deitch
'83 (Lovett; M.B.A., 1983)
from Kansas City; Lloyd
Bridges '82 (Lovett), his
wife Janick, and son Max
from Houston; Clyde Dunn
(Lovett; M.M.S., 1984),
Marie Littlejohn Dunn '84
(Will Rice), and daughter
Lauren from Sugar Land,
Texas; Anthony DeCello
(Lovett) and his wife Lisa
from. Dallas; and myself, Su-
san Rhymes Ficklin, and my
daughter Kelley. Mike
Olichney '82 (Jones) pro-
vided part of the honeymoon
accomodations in Colorado.

"The next generation of
Rice grads looks to be a
promising crop, and their
parents still had at least one
Party in them. A most excel-
lent time was had during a
weekend of celebrations to
ensure Dan and Laura a pro-
pitious start to their new life
together. Anyone who wants
to say howdy can drop a line
on the Internet to
sficklinemitre.org. Edgar
Odell Lovett, Ra,Ra,••••!”

Bob Goeddel (Lovett)
writes: "Bob Goeddel and
Bob Corrigan (Will Rice)
recently attended the World
Cup and relived exciting soc-
cer times—they were co-cap-
tains of the Rice Club Soccer
team in 1982. Bob and Bob
wish the best to Mike
Henshaw (Rice soccer
coach) and the Rice Lads as
they begin the 1994 soccer
season. Gus Acevedo '83
(Will Rice) recently made
partner at his law firm—con-
gratulations!—but did not
attend the World Cup soc-
cer game since Mexico
wasn't playing.

"Bob GoccIdel and his
wife, Shelley, now have three
children: Lauren, five;
Daniel, three; and Jennifer,
one. Bob says hello to all
Rice alums, especially those
at IBM, where he is a client
manager for the Anhcuser-
Busch account. Bob lives in
St. Louis.

"Bob Corrigan is an at-
torney for Fulbright and
Jaworski in Houston, where
he is engaged in health care
issues. He and his wife,
Gwen, are enjoying life as
newlyweds."

Michael L. Miller (Lovett;
M.B.P.M., 1985) and Ellen
Considine '85 ( Lovett)
welcomed their third child,
Jonathan Ryan Miller, into
the world on June 16,1994,
in Mannedorf, Switzerland
(just outside Zurich). "Once
again, Ellen came through
with flying colors—no medi-
cation at all. The hospital
overlooks Lake Zurich—
needless to say, it was tough
getting Mom and Jonathan
to come home. I continue to
work in the Merchant Bank-
ing Group of Union Bank of
Switzerland, covering Ger-
many, Austria, and Eastern
Europe.

"We don't run into too
many Rice alums in Switzer-
land, but we did host Mark
Bolam (Lovett; M.Ch.E.,
1983) for Thanksgiving
1993. (He was based at
Compaq's Amsterdam office
at the time.) We also visited
Klaus Tromel (M.B.A.,
1985) and his wife, Anna, in
Luxembourg over the 1994
Easter break, where I served
as godfather to their new
baby, Adrian. I also ran into
Guy P. Dayvault (Lovett),
whom I hadn't seen since
graduation in 1982, at the

Zurich airport in early 1994.
He now works in the Lon-
don office of the Swiss-based
Marc Rich Group, specializ-
ing in oil and gas projects in
the former Soviet Union.

"We have a nice guest
room, good access to world-
class skiing as well as lots of
summer activities, and we
would be thrilled to hear
from any Rice alums passing
through the area:
Eichwisrain 1, 8634 Hom-
brechtikon, Switzerland;
telephone (055) 42 48 23."
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Karen Strecker Reidy
with the real Rick Reidy

Clarification: Page 50 of the
Winter 1994-95 edition of
Sallyport featured a photo-
graph of Karen Strecker
Reidy (Jones, M.A.T.,
1989), her son William, and
a man incorrectly identified
as Karen's new husband,
Rick Reidy '83 (Wiess). The
caption should have identi-
fied the man as Karen's
friend, Bill Madison.

Jemmy D. Miller (Will Rice)
writes: "I wanted to attend
the 1983 Homecoming last
Sept. very badly, but I
couldn't because last year,
in April, I received my AIDS
diagnosis.

"Starting in Jan. of this
year, there has been a major
turnaround in my health,
consisting of (1) weight—
down to 130 lbs., back up to
161 lbs.; (2) mental facili-
ties—all back, from having
had dementia and loss of
sense of time and direction;
(3) strength—used to have
to use a walker, but not any-
more; (4) work—the doctor
gave me permission to go
back part-timc on May 2,
1994; and (5) self-suffi-
ciency—am doing my own
cooking, shopping, and
laundry.

"What caused the turn-
around? Well, in Jan. 1994,

one of my nurses suggested
that !call the Messianic Syna-
gogue here in Albuquerque.
I did, and the Elder Pastor
came to the house where
reside to explain about Adat
Yeshua and arranged for one
of the members to take me
to a service. I liked what I
saw and decided to make
Adat Yeshua my place of
worship. At one service in
Feb., I was anointed with
olive oil and the members
laid hands on me and prayed
for me. A week later, my
nurse gave me permission to
stop using the walker.

"One Sat. in March, I
got to carry the Torah dur-
ing the service. Talk about
heavy! I took the New Mem-
bers class, which lasted seven
weeks, and I was water-im-
mersed in the Rio Grande
on April 24. On Sat., May
21,1 became a full member
of Adat Yeshua.

"I may finally be going
back to school again, hope-
fully to get a degree of some
sort. (It took me ten years to
get thirty credits.) There's a
school in Albuquerque
named Trinity Theological
Seminary, whose school sec-
retary informed me that the
classes arc three nights long
and require a paper from each
student on the subject of the
class, which the student then
mails in. A lot easier than
classes that run for four
months.

"I went to Rice for mu-
sic performance in the bas-
soon. After leaving Rice, I
played with many civic or-
chestras and bands until
1986, when I unfortunately
got rid of my bassoon. The
last several years I sang with
the New Mexico Symphony
Orchestra Chorus and the
New Mexico Gay Men's
Chorus.

"I appreciate your men-
tioning this, so that my
friends from Rice will know
that I'm still alive and kick-
ing."

1984
Class Recorder:
Kathleen Robertson Stewart
15 Eden Dr.
Rome, GA 30165
(706) 234-3207 (home)
(706) 290-5296 (work)

Lane Cardwell (Wiess)
writes: "I moved to Broken
Arrow, Okla., in July 1994.
I am attending the U. of

Tulsa for my master's de-
gree. My new address is 524
W. Fairway Ct., Broken Ar-
row, Okla. 74011-8416. I
would love to hear from col-
lege friends with whom I've
lost touch."

Elif Selvili (Brown) writes:
"I survived yet another reor-
ganization at my company
and found myself back in the
Business Management
Group. lam hoping that this
is the last reorganization
because, having been in the
engineering, quality, market-
ing, and manufacturing
depts., there is no other dept.
for me to go to!

"My husband, Bob, is
preparing for the MCAT,
which serves to remind me
that 1 have no desire to go
back to school for a long,
long time. My only concern
in life right now is how to
cure the tendinitis in my knee
without quitting dancing
( zydeco, Tex-Mex, and jump
blues arc quite habit form-
ing).

"1 ran into Jeff Alton
(Sid Rich) at UT-Austin
during my sister's gradua-
tion from the business
school. It turns out it was his
graduation, too!

"I hope to see all my
classmates at Homecoming
'94. If I can make it from
L.A., y'all can make it from
wherever you arc!"

Stephen Sokolyk (Wiess)
writes: "The Fourth of July
was the occasion for a Rice
reunion of sorts in Long
Beach, Calif., as Marlon
Boarnet (Wiess) married at-
torney Barbara Stearns. The
festivities, all flawlessly or-
ganized by the bride, began
with a Fri. night poolsidc
dinner party. The small, in-
timate rehearsal dinner Sat.
night (140 guests) featured
a surprisingly tasteful re-
counting by Tom Bogart
'85 (Wiess) of the famous,
sordid ̀ Sparky' incident.

"Sunday's wedding
party included Roger
Estrada (Wiess), John
Simonson (Wiess), Andrew
Landisman (Wiess), Roy
Segovia '85 (Wiess), my-
self, Jon Baron (Will Rice),
and Chris Claunch (Lovett;
B.S., 1985). We were all re-
splendent in our black tux-
edos, ivory shirts, and match-
ing embossed yarmulkes
from "H&M Skullcap." We
also enjoyed the company of
Roger's wife Kathy, John's
wife Helen and delightful
son Ian, and my wife Beth,
who all sought refuge in the
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"abandoned spouses" section.
At the conclusion of the cer-
emony, Marlon eschewed the
traditional glass in favor of a
light bulb, which we suspect he
never actually smashed.

"Reception festivities were
sumptuous and, thanks to the
hardy members of the wedding
party, continued until the DJ
ran out of gas. It was quite a
sight to see Marlon being car-
ried around on a chair (along
with his slightly acrophobic
bride) while we all danced to
"Hava Nagilah."

"Following two weeks in
Hawaii, Barbara has returned
to her law practice, and Marlon
is reluctantly readjusting to his
real-world existence as a pro-
fessor of urban planning at the
Univ. of Calif. at Irvine. Our
best wishes and mazel toy to
the new couple!

"As for the rest ofus, Roger,
Kathy, and John Martin Estrada
are off to Japan, where Roger
will manage the Tokyo office
of a U.S. investment banking
firm. John, Helen, and Ian
Simonson returned to New
York City, where John works
for Chemical Bank. Tom and
Mary Bogart live in Cleveland,
where Tom is a professor of
economics at Case Western
Reserve U. Andrew Landisman
stayed in Long Beach, since he
works part-time for TRW while
he completes his Ph.D. in elec-
trical engineering at UC—Irvine.
Roy Segovia lives in San Diego
and works for SAIC. Chris
Claunch recently left the Air
Force after having spent nine
years at Space Division in Los
Angeles. This fall he returns to
the student life, beginning law
school at the U. of Texas. Jon
Baron lives in Washington,
D.C., where he works for the
Defense Dept. I, after several
years of servitude, am finally
finishing my cardiology fellow-
ship in Milwaukee and am look-
ing for a real job, hopefully
back in Texas.

"For the 1986 crowd, I
recently discovered Barb
Welch '86 (Brown) hiding be-
hind a mask in the operating
room at John Doyne Hospital
in Milwaukee. After complet-
ing a medical residency here,
she is now in her second year of
anesthesiology training."

1985
Class Recorder:
David Phillips
23 Fendall Ave.
Alexandria, VA 22304-6328

Class recorder David M.
Phillips (Wicss) writes:

After ten years I've got
my "Rice haircut" again! Or
at least that's what my family
calls the painfully slow
growth from baldness on my
head since brain surgery this
summer—the look immor-
talized in almost every Cam-
panile photo ever taken of
me!

Actually, I should not
whine so, as life has been
fairly good to me otherwise.
My employer shows no signs
of impending demise, as has
been too often the case for
this D.C. banker. My part-
ner Lee and I celebrated two
years as homeowners (with
way too much room) in Au-
gust; and we marked five
years of togetherness on Aug.
4, the date of my last opera-
tion. We were returning from
a Penn. getaway when I first
became ill, so we're taking a
Virgin Islands cruise in Sept.
with the expectation of far
better things!

The main interests in my
life have lately been cooking
and my church—what a
combo! First, if thcrc are any
Rice alums who have walked
away from a white-collar ca-
reer to pursue a culinary ca-
reer, WRITE ME with en-
couragement or warnings.
Second, if any other Rice
alums are involved with or
are leaders in Metropolitan
Community Church congre-
gations, please write, as I
have become a lay delegate
for my church and wish to
interact more with folks in
other churches.

Please note my Internet
address: david.phillipse
glib.org.

Tom Bogart (Wiess)
writes: 9 haven't sent in
news for a while, so here's
some. I married Mary Den-
ney ( now Mary Denney
Bogart) on July 18, 1992.
Mary teaches English in the
Mentor, Ohio, school sys-
tem. I'm still an assistant
professor of economics at
Case Western Reserve U. I've
had the good fortune to win
a couple of awards. My dis-
sertation (from Princeton in
1990) won the National Tax
Association Outstanding
Dissertation Award in 1990
(following in the footsteps
of George Zodrow '72
[Lovett; M.M.E., 1973],
Rice alum and professor),
and the students here at
CWRU gave mc two teach-
ing awards this spring. The
first was the Carl F. Wittke
Award for Distinguished
Undergraduate Teaching,
the second was being named

Faculty Member of the Year
by the students in thc Mandel
Center for Nonprofit Orga-
nizations. My main Rice con-
tact is Marlon Boarnet '84
(Wiess), who also went to
Princeton and got a Ph.D.
Marion's a professor of ur-
ban and regional planning at
UC—Irvine, and we're work-
ing together on a study of
enterprise zones. Mary and I
plan on attending his wed-
ding in Long Beach this July.
Best regards to you and all
the other Fightin' Owls."
Tom lives at 2479 Eaton Rd.,
Univ. Hcights, Ohio 44118.
His Internet address is
wtb@po.cwru.edu.
Boris Jezic (Wiess) writes:
"Just moved to Cologne,
Germany. My first guest is
Ron Jacobs '89 (Jones),
who is on his way to
Amsterdam. Rice pals can
call me at 011-49-221-240-
6394."

Osama Shafik Jume'an
(Wiess; B.Arch., 1987) has
started an architecture, inte-
rior design, and specialty
products company called
Chaos and Order. Locations
are in Jordan, England, and
the U.S.

Class Recorders:
Cliff and Alice Dorman
1274 Clearwater Dr.
Mandeville, LA 70448

Class recorders Cliff Dor-
man (Sid Rich) and Alice
Dorman (Will Rice) write:

Note that your class re-
corders have moved to the
New Orleans area. Cliff has
been transferred to Shell's
Norco Refinery west of
town, and we have chosen to
live ins suburb just north of
Lake Pontchartrain. As al-
ways, we look forward to
your letters and calls.

Carolyn "Carr Jacob-
sen Heymann (Baker) and
her husband Bob announce
the birth of their daughter
Allison Mitchell Heymann
on Mon., June 13, 1994.
Allison weighed in at nine
lbs. one oz. and was twenty-
one and a half inches long.
Cari writes: "For those who
have lost track of me, I've
been in the maternity ward!
I left IBM after eight or so
years in development and
sales to become a full time
mom. Andrew Jacobsen
Heymann arrived in Jan.
1993, followed seventeen

Azra Rath Ligon and Keith Ligon (critter) at their
wedding, surrounded by family and friends from Rice

months later by this child.
After five years in New Jer-
sey, it feels like home. Bob's
company, DIALOGIC,
went public in April, so we'll
be here a while longer."

1087
Azra Hadi Ligon (Brown)
writes: "Keith Ligon '89
(Will Rice) and I were mar-
ried May 21, 1994, in Hous-
ton. After the ceremony we
had a small luncheon recep-
tion and had a wonderful
time with our families and
old friends.

"Rice alumni in atten-
dance included Ralph
Atmar '50, Sarah and Jon
Rasich '89 (Will Rice), Mike
Voigt (Hanszcn; M.S.,
1991) and Jeannie Stahl
( Brown), Henry de la Garza
(Sid Rich), Ellis Ragan '90
(Will Rice ), Ajay Kwatra '88
(Sid Rich), Mike Henry '90
(Will Rice), Mercy Arango
'91 (Will Rice), Dave Fenyes
'88 (Sid Rich), Lynn Willis
(Brown; M.Acc., 1988),
Cathy Bell (Brown), Iry
Cutter (Sid Rich), Patrick
Spikes '88 (Sid Rich),
Judith McElya (Brown),
Jenny Hyun '89 (Will Rice),
Chris Nikirk '89 (Will
Rice), and Ronnie Po '91
(Will Rice; B.S., 1991).

"Afterwards we headed
off to Austria and Italy for
our honeymoon. We had a
great time and have espe-
cially fond memories of the
three days we spent chasing
our luggage all over Europe.

"Everything is finally
back to normal, though. I
am planning on finishing up
my prolonged Ph.D. (at M.
D. Anderson Cancer Cen-
ter) in the next four months,
and Keith is scheduled to
graduate from the M.D./
Ph.D. program (also at M.
D. Anderson) in another year
and a half. Who knows where
we'll end up after that!"

Emily Nghiem (Baker) writes
that she has been campaigning
for isocracy with her anarchist
friend, Pengo the Fifth
Amendment Penguin, who
declines any comment. Dur-
ing the Austin International
Poetry Festival, she performed
in the Poet's Congress and the
poetry slam.

Class Recorder:
David H. Nathan
2323 McClendon
Houston, TX 77030
(713) 668-1712

Keith Ligon (Will Rice) and
Azra Hadi Ligon '87) Brown)
were married in May 1994.
Please see thc section in the
class of '87 column for more
information.

Keith M. Thompson (Wiess)
writes: "How is everyone do-
ing? I hope you're not in my
situation and looking for a job
(again). Living in Southern
Calif. is not as easy as it looks.
I just wanted to update a few
things for those of you who
arc interested.

"About a year ago, I was
laid off from my job as a buyer
for Safety Supply America (a
safety equipment co.). I didn't
mind, really, because I hated
the job anyway. However, the
ensuing eight-month lay-off
was anything but satisfying.
Fortunately, in April 1994 I
landed a position with
NORMS restaurants as a man-
ager in training. Unfortu-
nately, they let me go in early
July. Presently, I'm looking
into teaching. If anyone has
any other ideas, please forward
them to me.
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"On the bright side, I got
involved in several activities that
are near and dear to my heart. I
became a USSF soccer referee
and refereed all kinds ofgames—
youth, high school, men's, and
women's. I also played arena
soccer until a devastating thigh
bruise crippled me for two
weeks, thereby telling me that!
should stick to refereeing. And
to top it all off, I coached two
Youth teams in 1993. As you
can probably guess, watching
the World Cup has become an
obsession of mine (on TV only,
Unfortunately).

"I've also had some recent
succcss with some of my writ-
ing. On Aug. 15, 1993 (ironi-
cally, the Sun. before I was laid
off), the Long Beach Press-Tele-
gram printed my letter to the
editor, the subject of which was
soccer (obviously). I also won
!wo local poetry contests—one
in Dec. 1993 and one in April
1994. Furthermore, I've been
an assoc. editor for and regular
contributor to Space Gamer""
magazine, and I have two game
design credits: Plague & Pesti-
lence" (a cards and dice game)
and Villains Finish First!'" (a
Villainous superhero role-play-
mg game ). Currently, I'm work-
ing with some friends on an-
other cards and dice game based
on pirates and am editing two
Children's stories for a fellow
writer.

"If that weren't enough, I
just recently completed my
CTIV1 (Competent Toastmaster)
in Toastmasters (May 31,1994)
and won club awards for Best
Speaker and Most Improved
Speaker. At my sister's wedding
in Las Vegas (June 6, 1994), I
gave a toast my mother says she
Wishes she had recorded. (I
didn't think it was that great.)

"In closing, I would like to
mention that I've seen a few
Rice alums out here in Southern
Calif. Specifically, I caught up
with Dave Lerdahl (Wiess) and
Rass Davoli (Wiess; 8.5, 1989)
While on their odyssey to 'ride
every rcillercoaster in America;'
and in Jan. 1994, Jim Bateman
(Wiess) once again came west
for another legal conference.
Rumor has it that John Edens
(Wiess) is getting married March
20, 1995.

"'Til next time.
"P.S. I just got a job! I have

.finally landed a position in the
!roPort/export industry as an
import operations clerk with
Withrow & Zerwekh, a Los
Angeles based customshousc
broker and freight forwarder.
And it's only ten minutes from
loY house! (So I can go home
for lunch and catch my favorite
',oar), The Bold and the Beauti-
ful.) Life be good (for now)."

191
Class Recorder:
Jennifer Cooper
1616 Ridgewood
Houston, TX 77006
(713) 523-6549 or
(713) 523-3089
E-mail: flickababeeaol.com

Class recorder Jen Cooper
(Will Rice) sends the follow-
ing:

Laura Montagne Ma-
gee (Hanszen) writes: "My
husband, Kevin Magee
(Baker; Ph.D., 1994), is fin-
ished with grad school! His
thesis, 'A Vision-Based
Fuzzy Logic and Neural
Network Approach to the
Control of Hyper-Redun-
dant Robot Manipulators,'
explains how to program
computers to operate 'snake
arms' or 'elephant's trunks,'
as he calls them. By the time
this is printed, he will have
begun a two-year fellowship
at the Baylor College of
Medicine.

"I've been a homemaker
since we finished our B.A.'s.
(I was a diehard S.E. when I
entered Rice, then went
academ my junior year think-
ing I would pursue a career
in human factors. My senior
year I finally realized my true
calling.) Our first child,
Joshua, was born on Oct.
13, 1990. He enjoys music
and different kinds ofgames,
and he loves babies. Julie
came twenty months later to
the day, in June 1992. She
loves her big brother. Our
third was due just twenty
months after Julie. We were
sure hoping for another thir-
teenth, but God had differ-
ent plans. David came on
Feb. 25, 1994. He's just
starting to drag himself
across the floor to get to fun
things to play with, like shoes
and socks and stuff.

"I love to get letters; I
promise I'll write back even-
tually to anyone who writes.
In particular, if any Rice al-
ums are homeschooling, I'd
love to hear about it."

Bryan Kite (Sid Rich) writes:
"After spending the summer
in Sao Paulo and Rio dc
Janeiro, I have returned to
classes at the U. of Penn. I
should be in Philadelphia the
majority of the next two years
while I pursue an M.B.A. at
the Wharton School and an
MA. in International Affairs
at the Lauder Institute. I can
be reached at P.O. Box
30866, Philadelphia, Pa.

19104. You can also contact
me at kite33@wharton.
upenn.edu or (215) 587-
0256."

Class Recorder:
Ross Goldberg
734 Edmondson Ave., Apt. 18
Baltimore, MD 21228
(410) 747-7918 (home)
(410) 712-7428 (work)

Eduardo Enriquez (Wiess)
writes: "New job with South-
western Bell Telecom—
Houston, as an account rep-
resentative. Getting married
Sept. 23, 1994, in Kansas
City to Lori Calcara."

Anthony Williams (Brown)
writes: "I've survived the
massive layoffs at IBM, and
after three years have re-
ceived my second promo-
tion. I'm working as an AIX
Systems Operational Sup-
port Specialist, which is in a
completely different field
from what I received my
degree in—economics. I'm
enjoying my job immensely
and love working with cus-
tomers implementing
UNIX-based computer so-
lutions. Starting Aug. 29, I
will be working on a year-
long contract in Colorado
Springs managing a devel-
opment laboratory. I sup-
pose in between ski trips I'll
be able to get a little work
done."

Class Recorder:
Tom Farncn
1200 Dogwood Dr.
Mexico, MO 65265

Laurel Wheeler (Wiess)
writes: "I moved to San Di-
ego in April with Kurt
Reheiser '89 (Wiess), who
is working for Advanta Mort-
gage. We became engaged
in June and are planning a
Jan. wedding. I am working
for Dames & Moore as an
environmental scientist. Our
new address is 12079 Alta
Carmel Ct., Apt. 18, San
Diego, Calif. 92128; home
telephone (619) 673-7095.
Visitors are welcome!"
Stephanie Smith (Hans-
Zen), who graduated in art
history and history, has
curated an exhibit at the

Contemporary Arts Museum
in Houston, Texas. The ex-
hibit was titled, "Sophie
Calle: Romances," and con-
sisted of fourteen photo-text
works created by the French
artist over the past six years.
Stephanie is a curatorial as-
sistant at the museum, and
has been on its staff since
Sept. 1992.

1993
Craig Carswell (Brown)
writes: "Graduated from U.
of Colo. in Aug. 1994 with
an M.S. in mechanical engi-
neering." He has returned
to Houston to live.

Lynne Larock (Jones)
writes: "No baby and no
husband, but I'm delighted
to say I've finished an M.A.
in English literature at the
U. of Wisc.—Madison! In
Aug. I moved back to Hous-
ton seeking a lifestyle more
enjoyable than graduate
school. My new address is
3601 Allen Parkway, Apt.
1088, Houston, Texas
77019."

Jessica Brady McKelvey
and Cameron McKelvey

Jessica Brady McKelvey
(Will Rice) writes: "Jessica
Brady and Cameron Mc-
Kelvey (Will Rice) were
united in marriage on Aug.
13, 1994, at John Wesley
United Methodist Church
in Houston. A luncheon re-
ception followed at The
Woodlands Conference
Center Country Club Ball-
room. The wedding party
included many '93 Will Rice
graduates including Jenni-
fer Shade, Quyen Tran,
Doug Jones, Brent Barnes
(B.S., 1993), Mike Wilson,
Dennis Barrow (B.S.,

1993), and Polly Norton
(Weiss). Will Rice guests in-
cluded Pamela Hwang '94,
Paul Jakubik '92 and Angie
Jakubik '94, Vicky Barrio,
Mary Vreeke '94, Michelle
Gadd, Andy Tucker '92, Jeff
Feinberg '92, Lori DiLullo
'92, Dave Kinnebrew, and
Leigh Sands '94. Other
guests included Stella Wong
(Brown), Dacia Hammerick
(Baker), Chris Ritchie
(Jones), Steve Wilburn (Sid
Rich), and Chris O'Neill '92
(Baker; B.S., 1992). Jeff and
Lori caught the garter and
bouquet and will be married
in December.

Ernie Chavira (Sid Richard-
son), was tragically killed on
Aug. 12, 1994, in an auto
accident outside of El Paso,
Texas. Another driver entered
the freeway going the wrong
direction and collided head-
on with Ernie's car. A funeral
mass was held at St. Patrick's
Cathedral in El Paso on Aug.
17, and Ernie was buried the
same day. Ernie suffered from
MS, but generously donated
his time to several organiza-
tions that help others with
more advanced stages of the
disease. One of these organi-
zations was Camp Can-Do,
and in honor of Ernie's
memory and the spirit of his
generosity, a fund has been
established in his name that
benefits Camp Can-Do. Ifyou
would like to donate to this
cause, contact: Camp Can-Do
Multiple Sclerosis Society,
2211 Norfolk, Suite 825,
Houston, Texas 77098, and
mention the Ernie Chavira
Fund.

1194
Class Recorder
Mary Ann McKibben
5525 Chaucer #1
Houston, TX 77005
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New Arrivals
Norman E. Beveridge, Jr. '74 (Baker; M.Mech.E., 1975) writes:
"Marguerite Catherine was born Jan. 20, 1994, to proud parents
(again!) Norman and Sandi. She joins older (much!) sisters
Meredith, seventeen, and Monica, fifteen. Friends and family have
encouraged us that Marguerite will keep us young. By the way,
while Monica wants to go to Air Force, Meredith is seriously con-
sidering Rice."

Vicki Raab '79 (Hanszen) writes to say that her second daughter,
Rose Lucille, was born on June 23, 1994.

John Wolf '80 (Sid Rich) and Joanne Keller-Wolf '81 (Jones)
are tickled pink to announce the birth of their daughter Marissa
Jodie on Mar. 23, 1994. Samantha, eleven, Tyler, nine, Kylic, five,
and Slater, three, love their fat and sassy baby sister. The Wolfs can
still be reached c/o Saudi Aramco, P.O. Box 10896, Dhahran,
Saudi Arabia. They welcome anyone to just try and drop by. P.S.
Life is rich.

Grant Gist '81 (Will Rice; M.A., 1983; Ph.D., 1986) and
Letha Slagle Gist announce the arrival of

4P, their baby, Miles, born Oct. 6, 1993.
"We live in west Houston and are
both in the oil business. I am now
a group leader at Exxon Produc-
tion Research."

irfel Delaney '84
szen) and John M.

Delaney '86 (Hanszen) arc
of I.-, happy to say that Brian Will-

iam joined his big brother,
Conor (aged two), on May
23, 1993. Marina writes:
"John has accepted a posi-
tion of associate dean of

4'1 students at Sam Hous-
ton State in Huntsville,

I, /le? Texas, starting Aug. 1,
le 1994. I will be busy at

home for a while un
1 packing and taking

care of Conor and
Brian. We are look

ing forward to return-
ing to Texas and plan to
get in touch with old
friends in Houston.

Please get in touch
with us at 111
Cherry Ln., Hunts-
ville, Texas 77340 if
you don't hear from
us. It may take us
some time to track
you down!"

Michael Racer '84 (Will Rice) writes: "On June 4, 1994, our sec-
ond son, Daniel Alan Racer, was born. He weighed seven lbs. one
oz. and was eighteen and a half in. long at birth. His timing was per-
fect. As a newly tenured associate professor in the Industrial and Sys-
tems Engineering program at the U. of Memphis, his summer birth
gives me more time to enjoy him! Since his arrival less than six weeks
ago, he has gained two lbs. And he has certainly not been ignored.
We have had nonstop visitors the past four weeks. Dan will be bap-
tized July 31 in Memphis, the day after his brother Brian's third
birthday. That weekend will be a busy one. Grandparents, godpar-
ents, and friends will be in town. One of our visitors will be Eliza-
beth Plummer '84 (Lovett).

Steve Wilkerson '84 (Lovett; M.C.E., 1987) and Janet Greenberg
Wilkerson '85 (Lovett; M.S., 1987) are proud to announce the
birth of their daughter, Elaine Marie Wilkers, on on Aug. 4, 1994.
She joins her big brothers Walt, seven, and Jot, four and a half.

Paul A. James '86 (Baker) and his wife, Maria, are proud to an-
nounce the birth of their daughter, Catherine Mary, born July 10,
1994, and weighing six lbs., twelve oz. She was nineteen in. long.
She joins her brother, Patrick (age four and one-half), and her sister,
Christine (age two and one-half).

David Reitz '86 (Sid Rich) and Patty Reitz '87 (Jones) write to an-
nounce the birth of their daughter, Ellis Lee Reitz, born July 15,
1994, at St. Joseph Hospital in Houston. She weighed six lbs.,
twelve oz. She joins her brother, Michael, who is now three years
old.

Glen Ragan '90 (Sid Rich) and Lyn Underwood Ragan '92 (Sid
Rich) announce the arrival of their son, Michael Anthony Ragan,
who was born July 2, 1994. He weighed seven lbs. and needs very
little sleep!

Joshua U Humphreys

Jon Humphreys '91 (Wiess; B.S.,
1991) writes: "Here's an update for the
gang. I have been married to my beau-
tiful wife, Jennifer, for three and a half
wonderful years. I received my master's
in computer science from U of H in
May 1993 and have been with Texas
Instruments in Stafford, Texas, ever
since. The feat I am most proud of
came this year. We now have an ador-
able baby boy! Joshua Warner was born
Jan. 6, 1994, weighing seven lbs. seven
oz. and measuring twenty in. long.
Please write us—we would love to hear
from everyone. Jennifer is a full-time
mom and loves to send out pictures."
The Humphreys live at 522 Westmont
Dr., Houston, Texas 77015.

John D. Cowart '92 (Wiess) writes:
"After four years, Christine and I finally
have another family member. Philip
Ryan Cowan was born June 11, 1994,
weighing in at eight and a half lbs.
Christine is now a full-time mother,
and I am back in school. I work days as
a technology specialist for an intellec-
tual property law firm and attend night
classes at the U of H Law Center. Wc
would love to hear from all of you who
left us here in Houston!" The Cowarts
live at 2522 Marilee, Houston, Texas
77057.

Philip Ryan Cowart
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inenni Ill 'ilemoriam
Rice Alumni

Jim Howard Berry '23 on April 5, 1994
Walter M. Mincey, Jr. '23 on Mar. 25, 1994
Rosabel Freeman Raso '23 on Aug. 25, 1994
Marie Longino-Davis Muller '24
on Jan. 21, 1994
Christine A. Norman Streetman '27
on Sept. 18, 1994
Muriel Livingston Tallman '27 on Aug. 14,1994

Roy Trimble Barnes '28 on Feb. 21, 1994
William Josiah Taylor '29 on Aug. 25, 1994
Durell M. Carothers '30 on Sept. 1, 1994
James U. Teague '30 on Jan. 24, 1995
Dwight Hall Austin, Sr. '32 on Aug. 19, 1994
John Leslie Rawls '33 on Sept. 22, 1994
Hallie Elizabeth Talley Judd '34
on Sept. 12, 1994
Robert W. Marshall '34 on July 14, 1994
Eugene Kelly Scott '34 on Aug. 3, 1994
E. Virginia Barnett '35 on Sept. 5, 1994
Ralph Nemir '35 on May 23, 1994
Margaret Jean Hyland Welshimer '35
on Aug. 20, 1994
Joseph A. Fryou '36 on Sept. 5, 1994
Joseph Paul Radoff '36 on Sept. 25, 1994
Nadine Dawson Sears '36 on Sept. 11, 1994
William Morgan Sherrill '36 on Sept. 19, 1994
Evelyn Alberta Werner Gainey '37
on Aug. 10, 1994
Richard L. Hudson '37 on July 9, 1994
Mace Tungate, Jr. '38 on Sept. 16, 1994
John Reichert Dreyer, Sr. '39 on Aug. 8, 1994
Leon Blum Woottcrs '41 on Aug. 9, 1994
Mary Jane Dawson Wommack '42
on Sept. 3, 1994
William Freeman Love '45 on July 21, 1994
A. Glynn Slaydon '46 on Aug. 27, 1994
Hezzie Raymond Brannon, Jr. '51
on Aug. 9, 1994
William Frederick Hutmacher '54
on Aug. 30, 1994
Joseph Lee Steele '56 on Sept. 8, 1994
Howard E. Hoelscher '59 on Sept. 2, 1994
Gerald A. Reifel '60 on Oct. 21, 1994
Charles Lee Sale '60 on July 17, 1994
John W. Hollow '63 (M.A.) on Aug. 17, 1994
Ming-Chi Huang '66 on July 17, 1994
Margaret Rice Olvey '74 on Aug. 23, 1994

Michael A. Fraley '75 (M.A.; Ph.D., 1976)
on March 28, 1994
Maureen P. Stewart-Lee '90 on Sept. 16, 1994
Ernest Chavira '93 on Aug. 12, 1994

Faculty/Staff/Friends

Lindsay Anderson on Aug. 30, 1994
Walter Browne Baker, Jr. on Aug. 30, 1994
Robert 0. Biering on Aug. 13, 1994
Agnes Boettcher Brasher on Sept. 8, 1994
Isaac S. Brochstein on Sept. 12, 1994
Ira S. "Jax" Clarkson on Aug. 18, 1994
Edwin I. Davis on Aug. 21, 1994
Ruby Grace Dederick on Aug. 19, 1994
Marjorie Cavitt Dixon on Sept. 14, 1994
Maxwell L. Euwer on Sept. 13, 1994
Evelyn J. Stmdberg Frensley on Aug. 6, 1994
Charles H. Hallson on Sept. 11, 1994
Albina Nikolyevna Hill on Aug. 30, 1994
Reba Ann Michels Hill on Sept. 4, 1994
Joseph L. Keener, Jr. on Aug. 25, 1994
Amelia Levine Klein on Aug. 18, 1994
Maurice P. Lebourg on Aug. 11, 1994
Sadine Naman Litowich on Aug. 24, 1994
Richard William Lizza on Sept. 3, 1994
Tovell Marston on Sept. 20, 1994
John Thomas McDonnell on Aug. 11, 1994
Caroline Weiss Preston on Aug. 20, 1994
William G. Reymond on Aug. 15, 1994
Bob W. Robertson on Sept. 30, 1993
Byrd Wagner Sultan on Aug. 26, 1994
Robert 0. Veach on Sept. 21, 1994
Mary Demma Walker on Aug. 24, 1994
Carolyn H. Zentner on July 30, 1994

tet US Imor From you (note our llvw orldrvss)
Enjoy keeping up with friends and classmates in the Classnotes section? Why not return the

favor-drop us a line and a (preferably) black-and-white photo at Sallyport, Publications Office,

5620 Greenbriar, Suite 200, Houston, TX 77005; or fax us at (713) 831-4747. The deadline for

Classnotes submissions is March 15 for the June/July 1995 issue and May 15 for the August/

September 1995 issue. Classnotes received after those dates will appear in the following issue.

Sallyport reserves the right to edit Classnotes for length and style.
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Commencement Highlights

Friday, May 12, 1995
Convocation
The class of '95 convocation for degree candi-
dates and guests will begin at 1:30 p.m. Loca-
tion to be determined.

Presidential Concert
The Shepherd School of Music Presidential
Concert, performed in celebration of the eighty-
second commencement of Rice University, will
begin at 8:30 p.m. in Alice Pratt Brown Hall.
Reception and fireworks to follow. For more in-
formation, call (713) 527-4933.

Saturday, May 13, 1995
Commencement
The eighty-second commencement of Rice Uni-
versity will be held from 8:30 to 11:30 a.m., in
the Academic Quadrangle. Bill Bradley, United
States senator from New Jersey, will deliver the
commencement address. For more information,
call (713) 527-6093.

Honors Dinner
The Association of Rice Alumni Honors Dinner
will be held in honor of the 1995 recipients of
the Gold Medal, Distinguished Alumni, and
Meritorious Service awards. The reception will
begin at 6:00 p.m., followed by dinner at 7:00
P.m. at the Doubletree Hotel on Post Oak.
Dress is black tie. For more information, call
(713) 527-4678 or 1-800-Rice Alu(m).

For information on Rice lectures, concerts, recitals,
filfils, etc., please contact the following:

Alumni Relations, (713) 527-4057;
Athletic tickets, (713) 522-OWLS;
Continuing Studies, (713) 527-4803;
Friends of Fondren Library,
(713) 285-5157;
Media Center movie information,
(713) 527-4853;
Rice Design Alliance,
(713) 527-4876;
Rice Players, (713) 527-4027;
Rice Student Volunteer Program,
(713) 527-4970;
Rice University Art Gallery, (713) 527-6069;
Shepherd School of Music concert information,
(713) 527-4933.
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Scaling New Heights
in Engineering

These students were certainly
not within eyeshot of the ad-
ministration when they honed
their rock climbing skills on
Abercrombie Engineering
Lab and gave a new twist to
the uplifting purpose of Will-
iam McVey's sculpture.
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